A BIBLIOGRAPHY OF PENNSYLVANIA'S RELIGIOUS HISTORY

Compiled by

Charles D. Cashdollar, Indiana University of Pennsylvania John B. Frantz, The Pennsylvania State University Karen Guenther, Mansfield University of Pennsylvania

Prepared for the Pennsylvania Historical Association

December 2015

TABLE OF CONTENTS

General and Non-Classified	1
Amish	13
Assembly of God	15
Baptists	15
Brethren in Christ (River Brethren)	18
Church of the Brethren	19
Church of God	21
Church of the New Jerusalem	21
Deism	22
Disciples of Christ	22
Eastern Orthodox/Eastern Catholic	24
Episcopalians	25
Evangelical and Reformed	32
Evangelical Association	32
Evangelical Congregational	33
Evangelical United Brethren	33
Father Divine	33
German Reformed	33
Harmony Society. Rappists	36
Islam	37
Jehovah's Witnesses	37
Jews	38
Latter-Day Saints (Mormons)	42
Lutherans	43
Mennonites	46
Methodists	48
Moravians	52
Native Americans and Religion	56
New Born	58
Non-Western	58
Polish National Catholic Church	59
Presbyterians	59
Roman Catholics	67
Salvation Army	77
Schwenkfelders	78
Separatists, Unaffiliated	79
Seventh-Day German Baptist Brethren	79
Shakers	81
Society of Friends	81
Society of Women in the Wilderness	88
Unitarians and Universalists	89
United Brethren in Christ	91
United Church of Christ	91
Religion and Education	92
Historic Properties and Museums	99

GENERAL and NON-CLASSIFIED

- Ahlstrom, Sydney E. A Religious History of the American People. New Haven: Yale University Press, 1972.
- Balmer, Randall. *Mine Eyes Have Seen the Glory: A Journey into the Evangelical Subculture in America.* New York: Oxford University Press, 1989.
- Balmer, Randall, and Lauren F. Winner. *Protestantism in America*. New York: Columbia University Press, 2002.
- Balmer, Randall, and Mark Silk, eds. *Religion and Public Life in the Middle Atlantic Region: The Fount of Diversity*. Lanham, MD: AltaMira Press, 2006.
- Beiler, Rosalind J. "Distributing Aid to Neighbors in Need." *Pennsylvania History* Special Supplement Issue 64 (Summer 1997): 73-87.
- Bell, Marion L. *Crusade in the City: Revivalism in Nineteenth-Century Philadelphia*. Lewisburg: Bucknell University Press, 1977.
- Beneke, Chris. *Beyond Toleration: The Religious Origins of American Pluralism.* New York: Oxford University Press, 2006.
- Beneke, Chris, and Christopher S. Grenda. *The First Prejudice: Religious Tolerance and Intolerance in Early America*. Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press, 2011.
- Bevis, Charlie. "Never on Sunday in Pennsylvania." *Pennsylvania Legacies* 7 (May 2007): 26-27.
- Bittinger, Lucy. German Religious Life in Colonial Times. Philadelphia: J. B. Lippincott, 1906.
- Blair, Anthony L. "Schism on the Susquehanna: Community and Congregational Conflict on the Pennsylvania Frontier During the Era of the Great Awakening." *Pennsylvania History* 75 (Winter 2008): 1-25.
- Bockelman, Wayne L., and Owen S. Ireland. "The Internal Revolution in Pennsylvania: An Ethnic-Religious Interpretation." *Pennsylvania History* 41 (April 1974): 125-159.
- Bonomi, Patricia U., and Peter R. Eisenstadt. "Church Adherence in the Eighteenth-Century British American Colonies." *William and Mary Quarterly* 39 (April 1982): 245-286.
- Bonomi, Patricia U. Under the Cope of Heaven: Religion, Society, and Politics in Colonial America. New York: Oxford University Press, 1986.

- Bonomi, Patricia U. "Watchful against the Sects': Religious Renewal in Pennsylvania German Congregations, 1720-1750." *Pennsylvania History* 50 (October 1983): 273-283.
- Burns, Deborah Stephens, Richard J. Webster, and Candace Reed Stern. *Pennsylvania Architecture: The Historic American Buildings Survey, with Catalogue Entries, 1933-1990.* Harrisburg: Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission, 2000.
- Butler, Jon. Awash in a Sea of Faith: Christianizing the American People. Cambridge: Harvard University Press, 1990.
- Butler, Jon. *New World Faiths: Religion in Colonial America*. New York: Oxford University Press, 2008.
- Butler, Jon. "Power, Authority, and the Origins of American Denominational Order: The English Churches in the Delaware Valley, 1680-1730." *Transactions of the American Philosophical Society* 68, Part 2 (1978): 1-85.
- Butler, Jon. "The Records of the First 'American' Denomination: The Keithians of Pennsylvania, 1694-1700." Pennsylvania Magazine of History and Biography 120 (January 1996): 89-105.
- Butler, Jon. "Whitefield in America: A Two Hundred Fiftieth Commemoration." *Pennsylvania Magazine of History and Biography* 113 (October 1989): 515-526.
- Carter, Paul A. The Decline and Revival of the Social Gospel: Social and Political Liberalism in American Protestant Churches, 1920-1940. Ithaca: Cornell University Press, 1954.
- Clouse, Jerry. "Religious Landscapes." In Architecture and Landscapes of the Pennsylvania Germans, 1720-1920, edited by Sally McMurry and Nancy Van Dolson, 181-207. Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press, 2011.
- Cnaan, Ram A., and Stephanie C. Boddie. "Philadelphia Census of Congregations and Their Involvement in Social Service Delivery." *Social Service Review* 75 (December 2001): 59-580.
- Cnaan, Ram, Stephanie C. Boddie, Charlene C. McGrew, and Jennifer J. Kang. *The Other Philadelphia Story: How Local Congregations Support Quality of Life in Urban America.* Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press, 2006.
- Cnaan, Ram A., and Andrea L. Heizer. "Women in Congregations and Social Service Provisions: Findings from the Philadelphia Census." *Journal of Religion & Spirituality in Social Work* 23 (2004): 25-44.
- Coleman, Charles L. "The Emergence of Black Religion in Pennsylvania, 1776-1850." *Pennsylvania Heritage* 4 (December 1977): 24-28.

- Coleman, John M., John B. Frantz, and Robert Grant Crist. *Pennsylvania Religious Leaders*. Pennsylvania History Studies No. 16. University Park: Pennsylvania Historical Association, 1986.
- Conser, Walter H., Jr. *Church and Confession: Conservative Theologians in Germany, England, and America, 1815-1866.* Macon, GA: Mercer University Press, 1984 [has sections on Mercersburg, Lutheran confessionalism, high-church Episcopalianism, and Old Princeton theology].
- Corrigan, John. "'Habits from the Heart': The American Enlightenment and Religious Ideas about Emotion and Habit." *Journal of Religion* 73 (April 1993): 183-199. [on Benjamin Rush]
- Crist, Robert Grant, ed. *Penn's Example to the Nations: 300 Years of the Holy Experiment.* Harrisburg: Pennsylvania Council of Churches, 1987.
- Crist, Robert Grant, ed. *Trails of Faith: Histories of Religious Groups in Cumberland and Dauphin Counties*. Harrisburg: Council of Churches of Greater Harrisburg, 1976.
- Curtis, Susan. A Consuming Faith: The Social Gospel and Modern American Culture. Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press, 1991.
- Davenport, Stewart. Friends of Unrighteous Mammon: Northern Christians and Market Capitalism, 1815-1860. Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 2008.
- Dickerson, Dennis C. "The Black Church in Industrializing Western Pennsylvania, 1870-1950." Western Pennsylvania Historical Magazine 64 (October 1981): 329-344.
- Donnelly, Lu, H. David Brumble, and Franklin Toker. *Buildings of Pennsylvania: Pittsburgh* and Western Pennsylvania. Charlottesville: University of Virginia Press, 2010.
- Dubbs, Joseph H. "The Founding of the German Churches of Pennsylvania." *Pennsylvania Magazine of History and Biography* 7 (1906): 188-191.
- Durnbaugh, Donald F. "'A Pleasant and Peaceful Village': Mid-Nineteenth-Century Letters Relating to the Economy, Snow Hill, and Ephrata Societies." *Communal Societies* 212 (2001): 21-35.
- Durnbaugh, Donald F. "Pennsylvania's Crazy Quilt of German Religious Groups." *Pennsylvania History* 68 (Winter 2001): 8-30.
- Durnbaugh, Donald F. "Relationships of the Brethren With the Mennonites and Quakers, 1708-1865." *Church History* 35 (March 1966): 35-59.
- Durnbaugh, Donald F. The Believers Church: The History and Character of Radical Protestantism. London: Macmillan, 1968.

- Durnbaugh, Donald F. "Work and Hope: The Spirituality of Radical Pietist Communitarians." *Church History* 39 (March 1970): 72-90.
- Eck, Diana L. A New Religious America: How a 'Christian Country' Has Become the World's Most Religiously Diverse Nation. San Francisco: Harper San Francisco, 2001.
- Erben, Patrick M. A Harmony of the Spirits: Translation and the Language of Community in Early Pennsylvania. Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press, 2012.
- Etter, Russell C. "Extemporaneous Hymn-making among the Pennsylvania Dutch." *Journal of American Folklore* 44 (July-September 1931): 302-305.
- Evanson, Jacob A., and George Swetnam, eds. *Early Western Pennsylvania Hymns & Hymn-Tunes.* Coraopolis, PA: Yahres Publications, 1958.
- Evensen, Bruce J. "'It's Harder Getting to the Depot than Heaven': Dwight Moody, Mass Media, and the Philadelphia Revival of 1875-76." *Pennsylvania History* 69 (Spring 2002): 149-178.
- Evensen, Bruce J. "Saving the City's Reputation': Philadelphia's Struggle over Self-Identity, Sabbath-Breaking and Boxing in America's Sesquicentennial Year." *Pennsylvania History* 60 (January 1993): 6-34.
- Everett, John Rutherford. Religion in Economics: A Study of John Bates Clark, Richard T. Ely, and Simon N. Patten. New York: King's Crown Press, 1946.
- Fea, John. "Religion and Early Politics: Benjamin Franklin and His Religious Beliefs." *Pennsylvania Heritage* 37 (Fall 2011): 34-35.
- Fea, John. "Religion and Tourism: On the Road in Search of William Penn's Holy Experiment." *Pennsylvania Heritage* 37 (Spring 2011): 34-35.
- Fea, John. "William Penn's Pennsylvania: A Legacy of Religious Freedom." *Pennsylvania Heritage* 37 (Winter 2011): 34-35.
- Fogleman, Aaron Spencer. *Two Troubled Souls: An Eighteenth-Century Couple's Spiritual Journey in the Atlantic World.* Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press, 2013.
- Fones-Wolf, Ken. Trade Union Gospel: Christianity and Labor in Industrial Philadelphia, 1865-1915. Philadelphia: Temple University Press, 1989.
- Form, William. "Italian Protestants: Religion, Ethnicity, and Assimilation." *Journal for the Scientific Study of Religion* 39 (September 2000): 307-320.

- Fortenbaugh, Robert. "Pennsylvania: A Study in Religious Diversity." *Pennsylvania History* 4 (April 1937): 88-102.
- Fox, Frank. "Quaker, Shaker, Rabbi: Warder Cresson, The Story of a Philadelphia Mystic." *Pennsylvania Magazine of History and Biography* 95 (April 1971): 147-194.
- Francis, Russell E. "The Religious Revival of 1858 in Philadelphia." *Pennsylvania Magazine of History and Biography* 70 (January 1946): 52-77.
- Frantz, John B. "The Awakening of Religion among the German Settlers in the Middle Colonies." *William and Mary Quarterly* 33 (April 1976): 266-288.
- Frantz, John B. "Men of the Cloth Under the Wrong Sheets: Moral Lapses of Early Pennsylvania German Clergymen." *Der Reggeboge: The Journal of the Pennsylvania German Society* 42 (2008): 19-27.
- Frantz, John B. "'Prepare Thyself. . .to Meet the Lord Thy God': Religion in Pennsylvania During the Revolution." *Pennsylvania Heritage* 2 (June 1976): 28-32.
- Frantz, John B. "Religion in the Middle Colonies: Model for the Nation." *Journal of Regional Cultures* 2 (Fall/Winter 1982): 9-22.
- Frantz, John B. "Religion, the American Revolution, and the Pennsylvania Germans." In *Pennsylvania's Revolution*, edited by William Pencak, 76-96. University Park: Pennsylvania State University Press, 2010.
- Frantz, John B. "Religious Freedom: Key to Diversity." *Pennsylvania Heritage: A Magazine* of Pennsylvania History and Culture: Tercentenary Issue (1981): 10-19.
- Frost, J. William. A Perfect Freedom: Religious Liberty in Pennsylvania. Cambridge: Cambridge University Pres, 1990.
- Gaustad, Edwin S. A Religious History of America. New York: Harper & Row, 1966.
- Gaustad, Edwin S. *Historical Atlas of Religion in America*. Rev. ed. New York: Harper and Row, 1976.
- Geffen, Elizabeth M. "Philadelphia Protestantism Reacts to Social Reform Movements Before the Civil War." *Pennsylvania History* 30 (April `963): 192-212.
- Gish, Dustin, and Daniel Klinghard, eds. *Resistance to Tyrants, Obedience to God: Reason, Religion, and Republicanism at the American Founding.* Lanham, MD: Lexington Books, 2013.

- Glatfelter, Charles H. Pastors and People: German Lutheran and Reformed Congregations in the Pennsylvania Field, 1717-1793. 2 vols. Breinigsville, PA: Pennsylvania German Society, 1980-1981.
- Goodheart, Lawrence B., and Richard O. Curry. "A Plea for the West': Elizur Wright, Jr. and the American Tract Society in Western Pennsylvania, 1828-1829." *Pennsylvania History* 44 (July 1977): 249-266.
- Graeff, Arthur D. *The Pennsylvania Germans*. Edited by Ralph Wood. Princeton: Princeton University Press, 1942.
- Guenther, Karen. "'A Garden for the Friends of God': Religious Diversity in the Oley Valley to 1750." *Pennsylvania Folklife* 33 (Spring 1984): 138-144.
- Häberlein, Mark. *The Practice of Pluralism: Congregational Life and Religious Diversity in Lancaster, Pennsylvania, 1730-1820.* University Park: The Pennsylvania State University Press, 2009.
- Haefeli, Evan. "The Pennsylvania Difference: Religious Diversity on the Delaware before 1683." *Early American Studies* 1 (Spring 2003): 28-60.
- Halvorson, Peter L., and William M. Newman. *Atlas of Religious Change in America*, 1952-1990. Atlanta: Glenmary Research Center, 1994.
- Hanson, R. Scott. "Teaching the Religious History of Pennsylvania in Philadelphia." Joint issue: Pennsylvania History 82 (Winter 2015): 52-64 and Pennsylvania Magazine of History and Biography 139 (January 2015): 52-64.
- Hardy, Clarence E., III. "'No Mystery God': Black Religions of the Flesh in Pre-War Urban America." *Church History* 77 (March 2008): 128-150.
- Harmon, George D. "The Pennsylvania Clergy and the Civil War." *Pennsylvania History* 6 (April 1939): 86-102.
- Hart, D. G. Calvinism: A History. New Haven: Yale University Press, 2013.
- Hatch, Nathan O. *The Democratization of American Christianity*. New Haven: Yale University Press, 1989.
- Heinrichs, Timothy. "Onward Christian Soldiers': Philadelphia's Revival of 1905." Pennsylvania Magazine of History and Biography 118 (July 1994): 249-267.
- Herr, Donald M. *Pewter in Pennsylvania German Churches*. Birdsboro, PA: Pennsylvania German Society, 1995.

- Hinke, J. William, and Ralph B. Strassburger, eds. Pennsylvania German Pioneers: A Publication of the Arrivals in the Port of Philadelphia from 1727 to 1808. 3 vols. Norristown: Pennsylvania German Society, 1934.
- Hopple, Lee C. "European Religious and Spatial Origins of the Pennsylvania Dutch." *Pennsylvania Folklife* 28 (Summer 1979): 2-11.
- Hopple, Lee C. "Spatial Development of the Southeastern Pennsylvania Dutch Community in Pennsylvania to 1970." Part 1. *Pennsylvania Folklife* 21 (Winter 1971-72): 18-40.
- Hopple, Lee C. "Spatial Development of the Southeastern Pennsylvania Plain Dutch Community to 1970." Part II. *Pennsylvania Folklife* 21 (Spring 1972): 36-45.
- Hopple, Lee C. "Spatial Organization of the Southeastern Pennsylvania Plain Dutch Group Culture Region to 1975." *Pennsylvania Folklife* 29 (Fall 1979): 13-26.
- Hovenkamp, Herbert. Science and Religion in America, 1800-1860. Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press, 1978.
- Ireland, Owen S. *Religion, Ethnicity, and Politics: Ratifying the Constitution in Pennsylvania.* University Park: The Pennsylvania State University Press, 1995.
- Ireland, Owen S. "The Crux of Politics: Religion and Party in Pennsylvania, 1778-1789." William and Mary Quarterly 42 (October 1985): 453-475.
- Ireland, Owen S. "The Ethnic-Religious Dimension of Pennsylvania Politics, 1778-1779." William & Mary Quarterly 30 (July 1973): 423-448.
- Jable, J. Thomas. "The Pennsylvania Sunday Blue Laws of 1779: A View of Pennsylvania Society and Politics During the American Revolution." *Pennsylvania History* 40 (October 1973): 413-426.
- Jackson, George Pullen. "Pennsylvania Dutch Spirituals." *Musical Quarterly* 38 (January 1952): 80-84.
- Jaeger, Robert. "Sacred Places in Pennsylvania: Signs of Religious Freedom and Diversity." *Pennsylvania Heritage* 37 (Spring 2011): 16-25.
- Johnson, Roy H. "Frontier Religion in Western Pennsylvania." Western Pennsylvania Historical Magazine 16 (February 1933): 23-37.
- Jones, Claire Taylor. "Prelude to the New World: The Role of Voice in Early Pennsylvanian Mysticism." *Eighteenth-Century Studies* 44 (Spring 2011): 331-343.
- Juliani, Richard N. "Social Reform Through Social Service: The Settlement Movement in South Philadelphia." *Pennsylvania Legacies* 7 (November 2007): 22-29.

- Kashatus, William C. "William Penn's Legacy: Religious and Spiritual Diversity." *Pennsylvania Heritage* 37 (Spring 2011): 6-15.
- Klees, Fredric. The Pennsylvania Dutch. New York: Macmillan Company, 1950.
- Kirk, Stephanie, and Sarah Rivett, eds. *Religious Transformations in the Early Modern Americas*. Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press, 2014.
- Kraybill, Donald B. On the Back Road to Heaven: Old Order Hutterites, Amish, and Brethren. Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press, 2001.
- Kraybill, Donald B. *Who Are the Anabaptists? Amish, Brethren, Hutterites, and Mennonites.* Scottdale, PA: Herald Press, 2003.
- Kruse, Kevin M. One Nation Under God: How Corporate America Invented Christian America. New York: Basic Books, 2015.
- Lambert, Frank. "Subscribing for Profits and Piety: The Friendship of Benjamin Franklin and George Whitefield." *William and Mary Quarterly* 50 (July 1993): 529-554.
- Lapsansky, Emma Jones. "Since They Got Those Separate Churches': Afro-Americans and Racism in Jacksonian Philadelphia." *American Quarterly* 32 (Spring 1980): 54-78.
- Lehmann, Hartmut, Hermann Wellenreuther, and Renate Wilson, eds. In Search of Peace and Prosperity: New German Settlements in Eighteenth-Century Europe and North America. University Park: The Pennsylvania State University Press, 2000.
- Littell, Franklin H. *The Anabaptist View of the Church: A Study in the Origins of Sectarian Protestantism.* Boston: Starr King Press, 1958. Second ed., Ephrata: Grace Press, Inc., 2011.
- Lodge, Martin E. "The Crisis of the Churches in the Middle Colonies, 1720-1750." Pennsylvania Magazine of History and Biography 95 (April 1971): 195-210.
- Long, Kathryn Teresa. *The Revival of 1857-58: Interpreting an American Religious Awakening*. New York: Oxford University Press, 1998.
- Longenecker, Stephen L. *Gettysburg Religion: Refinement, Diversity, and Race in the Antebellum and Civil War Border North.* New York: Fordham University Press, 2014.
- Longenecker, Stephen L. *Piety and Tolerance in Pennsylvania German Religion*, 1700-1850. Metuchen, NJ: Scarecrow Press, 1994.

- Lucas, John A. "The Unholy Experiment—Professional Baseball's Struggle Against Pennsylvania Sunday Blue Laws, 1926-1934," *Pennsylvania History*, 38 (April 1971): 163-175.
- MacMaster, Richard K., ed. Conscience in Crisis: Mennonite and Other Peace Churches in America, 1739-1789, Interpretation and Documents. Scottdale, PA: Herald Press, 1979.
- MacMaster, Richard K. "Neither Whig nor Tory: The Peace Churches in the American Revolution." *Fides et Historia* 9 (Winter 1977): 8-24.
- Marsden, George M. Fundamentalism and American Culture: The Shaping of Twentieth Century Evangelicalism, 1870-1925. New York: Oxford University Press, 1980.
- Mattox, Mickey L., and A. G. Roeber. *Changing Churches: An Orthodox, Catholic, and Lutheran Conversation.* Grand Rapids: W. B. Eerdmans, 2012.
- Maxson, Charles Hartshorn. *The Great Awakening in the Middle Colonies*. Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1920.
- McDannell, Colleen. "The Religious Symbolism of Laurel Hill Cemetery." *Pennsylvania Magazine of History and Biography* 111 (July 1987): 275-303.
- McKivigan, John R. *The War Against Proslavery Religion: Abolition and the Northern Church,* 1830-1865. Ithaca: Cornell University Press, 1984.
- Moss, Roger W. *Historic Sacred Places of Philadelphia*. Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press, 2005.
- Newman, William M., and Peter L. Halvorson. *Atlas of American Religion: The Denominational Era*, 1776-1990. Walnut Creek, CA: AltaMira Press, 2000.
- Nolt, Steven M. Foreigners in their Own Land: Pennsylvania Germans in the Early Republic. University Park: The Pennsylvania State University Press, 2002.
- Parsons, William T. The Pennsylvania Dutch: A Persistent Minority. Boston: Twayne, 1962.
- Porterfield, Amanda, and John Corrigan. *Religion in American History*. Malden, MA: Wiley-Blackwell, 2010.
- Preston, Andrew, Bruce J. Schulman, and Julian E. Zelizer, eds. *Faithful Republic: Religion and Politics in Modern America*. Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press, 2015.
- Reid-Maroney, Nina. *Philadelphia's Enlightenment, 1740-1800: Kingdom of Christ, Empire of Reason*. Westport, Connecticut: Greenwood Press, 2001.

- Reimherr, Otto, ed. *Quest for Faith, Quest for Freedom: Aspects of Pennsylvania's Religious Experience.* Selinsgrove: Susquehanna University Press, 1987.
- Ritchey, Jeffrey A. *The Role of Religion in Shaping the Rural Context: A Study of a Small Rural Community in Pennsylvania*. Lewiston, NY: Mellen Press, 2002.
- Robinson, John K. "Discovering Religious Diversity Along the Pennsylvania Trails of History." *Pennsylvania Heritage* 37 (Summer 2011): 16-25.
- Roeber, A. G. "The Future of German Religion in America." In German American Encounter: Conflict and Cooperation Between Two Cultures, 1800-2000, edited by Frank Trommler and Elliott Shore, 61-76. New York: Berghahn Books, 2001.
- Rohrer, S. Scott. *Wandering Souls: Protestant Migrations in America, 1630-1865.* Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press, 2010.
- Rose, Anne C. *Beloved Strangers: Interfaith Families in Nineteenth-Century America.* Cambridge: Harvard University Press, 2001.
- Rothermund, Dietmar. *The Layman's Progress: Religious and Political Experience in Colonial Pennsylvania, 1740-1770.* Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press, 1961.
- Rzeznik, Thomas F. *Church and Estate: Religion and Wealth in Industrial-Era Philadelphia*. University Park: The Pennsylvania State University Press, 2013.
- Schlereth, Eric. "A Tale of Two Deists: John Fitch, Elihu Palmer, and the Boundary of Tolerable Religious Expression in Early National Philadelphia." *Pennsylvania Magazine of History and Biography* 132 (January 2008): 5-31.
- Schwartz, Sally. "A Mixed Multitude": The Struggle for Toleration in Colonial Pennsylvania. New York: New York University Press, 1987.
- Schwartz, Sally. "Religious Pluralism in Colonial Pennsylvania." In Appalachian Frontiers: Settlement, Society, and Development in the Preindustrial Era, edited by Robert D. Mitchell, 52-68. Lexington, KY: University Press of Kentucky, 1991.
- Schwartz, Sally. "William Penn and Toleration: Foundations of Colonial Pennsylvania." *Pennsylvania History* 50 (October 1983): 284-312.
- Seller, Maxine S. "Isaac Leeser: A Jewish Christian Dialogue in Antebellum Philadelphia." *Pennsylvania History* 35 (Summer 1968): 231-242.
- Shantz, Douglas. An Introduction to German Pietism: Protestant Renewal at the Dawn of Modern Europe. Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press, 2013.

- Silveus, Marian. "Churches and Social Control on the Western Pennsylvania Frontier." Western Pennsylvania Historical Magazine 19 (June, 1936): 123-134.
- Slack, Kevin. "On the Origins and Intention of Benjamin Franklin's 'On the Providence of God in the Government of the World'." *Pennsylvania Magazine of History and Biography*137 (October 2013): 345-379.
- Slosser, Gaius Jackson. "A Chapter From the Religious History of Western Pennsylvania." Journal of the Department of History of the Presbyterian Church in the U.S.A. 16 (September 1934): 97-125.
- Smith, Lisa. *The First Great Awakening in Colonial American Newspapers: A Shifting Story*. Lanham, Maryland: Lexington Books, 2013.
- Smith, Timothy. "Religion and Ethnicity in America." *American Historical Review* 83 (December 1978): 1155-1185.
- Stievermann, Jan, and Oliver Scheiding, eds. A Peculiar Mixture: German Language Cultures and Identities in Eighteenth-Century North America. University Park: Pennsylvania State University Press, 2013.
- Stoeffler, F. Ernest. German Pietism During the Eighteenth Century. Leiden: Brill, 1973.
- Strom, Jonathan, Hartmut Lehmann, and James Van Horn Melton. *Pietism in Germany and North America, 1680-1820.* Burlington, VT: Ashgate, 2009.
- Tannler, Albert. *Charles J. Connick: His Education and His Windows in and near Pittsburgh.* Pittsburgh, PA: Pittsburgh History and Landmarks Foundation, 2008.
- Thomas, George E. *Buildings of Pennsylvania: Philadelphia and Eastern Pennsylvania.* Charlottesville: University of Virginia Press, 2010.
- Toll, Jean Barth, and Mildred S. Gillam, eds. *Invisible Philadelphia: Community Through Voluntary Organizations.* Philadelphia: Atwater Kent Museum, 1995.
- Tomlin, T. J. A Divinity for All Persuasions: Popular Print and Early American Religious Life. New York: Oxford University Press, 2014.
- Trommler, Frank, and Joseph McVeigh, eds. *America and the Germans: An Assessment of a Three-Hundred Year History.* 2 vols. Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press, 1985.
- Tully, Alan W. "Ethnicity, Religion, and Politics in Early America." *Pennsylvania Magazine of History and Biography* 107 (October 1983): 491-536.

- Wallace, Anthony F. C. Rockdale: The Growth of an American Village in the Early Industrial *Revolution*. New York: Knopf, 1978.
- Walton, O. M. *Story of Religion in the Pittsburgh Area*. Pittsburgh: Pittsburgh Bicentennial Association, 1958.
- Waters, Kerry S. Benjamin Franklin and His Gods. Urbana: University of Illinois Press, 1999.
- Wentz, Abdel Ross. "Relations Between the Lutheran and Reformed Churches in the Eighteenth and Nineteenth Centuries." *Lutheran Church Quarterly* 6 (1933): 300-327.
- Wentz, Richard E. *Pennsylvania Dutch Folk Spirituality*. Ephrata: Pennsylvania German Society, 2014.
- Wentz, Richard E. "The Lily and the Turtledove: The Spirituality of the Pennsylvania Dutch." *Religion in Life* 46 (1977): 225-233.
- Westerkamp, Marilyn. Women and Religion in Early America, 1600-1850: The Puritan and Evangelical Traditions. New York: Routledge, 1999.
- White, Ronald C., and C. Howard Hopkins. *The Social Gospel: Religion and Reform in Changing America*. Philadelphia: Temple University Press, 1976.
- Yewlett, Hilary Lloyd. "Early Modern Migration From the Mid-Wales County of Radnorshire to Southeastern Pennsylvania, With Special Reference to Three Meredith Families." *Pennsylvania History* 79 (Winter 2012): 1-32.
- Yoder, Don. "Official Religion Versus Folk Religion." *Pennsylvania Folklife* 15 (Winter 1965-66): 36-52.
- Yoder, Don. Pennsylvania Spirituals. Lancaster, PA: Pennsylvania Folklife Society, 1961.
- Yoder, Don. "Plain Dutch and Gay Dutch." *The Pennsylvania Dutchman* 8 (Summer 1956): 34-55.
- Yoder, Don. "Research Needs in Pennsylvania Church History." *The Pennsylvania Dutchman* 9 (Summer 1958): 48-52.
- Yoder, Don. "Spirituals from the Dutch Country." *The Pennsylvania Dutchman* 8 (Fall-Winter 1956): 22-33.
- Yoder, Don. "The Bench Versus the Catechism: Revivalism and Pennsylvania's Lutheran and Reformed Churches." *Pennsylvania Folklife* 10 (Fall 1959): 14-23.
- Yoder, Don. "The Bush-Meeting Dutch." Pennsylvania Folklife 12 (Summer 1961): 14-17.

- Yoder, Don. "The Dialect Church Service in the Pennsylvania German Culture." *Pennsylvania Folklife* 27 (Summer 1978): 2-13.
- Zahniser, Keith. *Steel City Gospel: Protestant Laity and Reform in Progressive-Era Pittsburgh.* New York: Routledge, 2005.
- Zelinsky, Wilbur. "Religion." In *The Atlas of Pennsylvania*, edited by David J. Cuff, et al., 142-143. Philadelphia: Temple University Press, 1989.

AMISH

- Bachman, Calvin G. *The Old Order Amish of Lancaster County*. Lancaster: Pennsylvania German Society, 1942.
- Durnbaugh, Hedwig T. "The Amish Singing Style: Theories of Its Origin and Description of Its Singularity." *Pennsylvania Mennonite Heritage* 22 (April 1999): 24-31.
- Frey, J. William. "Amish Hymns: A Folk Music." In George Korson, ed., *Pennsylvania Songs* and Legends, 129-162. Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press, 1949.
- Hopple, Lee C. "Germanic European Origins and Geographical History of the Southeastern Pennsylvania Amish." *Pennsylvania Folklife* 31 (Winter 1980-1981): 69-86.
- Hostetler, John A., and Nancy L. Gaines. A Bibliography of Old Order Amish: Sources Available in English. Philadelphia: Communal Studies Center, Temple University, 1984.
- Hostetler, John A. Annotated Bibliography of the Amish: An Annotated Bibliography of Source Materials Pertaining to the Old Order Amish Mennonites. Scottdale, PA: Mennonite Publishing House, 1951.
- Hostetler, John A., and Gertrude Enders Huntingdon. *Amish Children: Education in the Family, School, and Community.* 2nd ed. Fort Worth: Harcourt Brace Jovanovich College Publishers, 1992.
- Hostetler, John A. Amish Roots: A Treasury of Amish History, Wisdom, and Lore. Baltimore: The Johns Hopkins University Press, 1989.
- Hostetler, John A. Amish Society. 4th ed. Baltimore: The Johns Hopkins University Press, 1993.
- Hostetler, John A. "Old World Extinction and New World Survival of the Amish." *Rural Sociology* 20 (September/October 1955): 212-219.

- Kraybill, Donald B., and Steven M. Nolt. *Amish Enterprise: From Plows to Profits*. Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press, 1995.
- Kraybill, Donald B., Karen Johnson-Weiner, and Steven M. Nolt. *The Amish*. Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press, 2013.
- Kraybill, Donald B. *The Amish and the State*. Baltimore: The Johns Hopkins University Press, 1993.
- Kraybill, Donald B., and Daniel Rodriguez. *The Amish of Lancaster County*. Mechanicsburg, PA: Stackpole Books, 2008.
- Kraybill, Donald B., and Marc Alan Olshan. *The Amish Struggle with Modernity*. Hanover, NH: University Press of New England, 1989.
- Kraybill, Donald B. The Puzzles of Amish Life. Intercourse, PA: Good Books, 1990.
- Kraybill, Donald B. *The Riddle of Amish Culture*. Baltimore: The Johns Hopkins University Press, 1989.
- Mook, Maurice A. "The 'Big Valley' Amish of Central Pennsylvania: A Community of Cultural Contrasts." *Pennsylvania Folklife* 26 (Winter 1976-77): 30-33.
- Nolt, Stephen M. A History of the Amish. Intercourse, PA: Good Books, 1992.
- Nolt, Steven M., and Thomas J. Meyers. *Plain Diversity: Amish Cultures and Identities*. Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press, 2007.
- Parsons, William T. "The Modernizing Effect of the Marketplace on Old Order Society, 1727 to 1987." *Pennsylvania Folklife* 39 (Autumn 1989): 37-46.
- Roth, John D., ed. and trans. *Letters of the Amish Division: A Source Book.* Goshen, IN: Mennonite Historical Society, 1993.
- Schelbert, Leo. "Pietism Rejected: A Reinterpretation of Amish Origins." In Frank Trommler and Joseph F. McVeigh, eds., America and the Germans: An Assessment of a Three Hundred Year History, vol. 1, 118-127. Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press, 1985.
- Schreiber, William I. Our Amish Neighbors. Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1962.
- Smith, Elmer L. *The Amish Today: An Analysis of Their Beliefs and Contemporary Problems.* Allentown: Pennsylvania Folklore Society, 1961.
- Stoltzfus, Grant M. "History of the First Amish Mennonite Communities in America." Mennonite Quarterly Review 28 (January 1954): 237-245.

- Tortora, Vincent R. "The Amish in Their One-Room Schoolhouses." *Pennsylvania Folklife* 11 (Fall 1960): 42-46.
- Walbert, David J. Garden Spot: Lancaster County, The Old Order Amish, and the Selling of Rural America. New York: Oxford University Press, 2002.
- Weaver-Zerker, David L. *The Amish in the American Imagination*. Baltimore: The Johns Hopkins University Press, 2001.
- Weaver-Zerker, David L., ed. *Writing the Amish: The Worlds of John A. Hostetler*. University Park: The Pennsylvania State University Press, 2005.

ASSEMBLY OF GOD

- Blumhofer, Edith L. Restoring the Faith: The Assemblies of God, Pentecostalism, and American Culture. Urbana: University of Illinois Press, 1993.
- Menzies, William W. Anointed to Serve: The Story of the Assemblies of God. Springfield, MO: Gospel Pub. House, 1971.
- Poloma, Margaret M., and John C. Green. The Assemblies of God: Godly Love and the Revitalization of American Pentecostalism. New York: New York University Press, 2010.

BAPTISTS

- Angel, J. Lawrence, Jennifer Olsen Kelley, Michael Parrington, and Stephanie Pinter. "Life Stresses of the Free Black Community as Represented by the First African Baptist Church, Philadelphia, 1823-1841." *American Journal of Physical Anthropology* 74 (1987): 213-229.
- Bannan, Regina. "Transatlantic Brethren: Rev. Samuel Jones (1735-1814) and His Friends: Baptists in Wales, Pennsylvania, and Beyond." *Pennsylvania Magazine of History and Biography* 120 (January 1996): 132-134.
- Bjork, Daniel W. The Victorian Flight: Russell Conwell and the Crisis of American Individualism. Washington, DC: University Press of America, 1979.
- Bracey, Nathaniel. "The Progress Movement and Community Development: The Zion Non-Profit Charitable Trust." *Journal of African American History* 96 (Winter 2011): 90-95.
- Brackney, William H. "Philadelphia's Great Contribution to Baptist Life and Thought." American Baptist Quarterly 27 (Spring 2008): 14-22.

Brackney, William H. The Baptists. New York: Greenwood Press, 1988.

- Brooks, Charles H. Official History of the First African Baptist Church, Philadelphia, Pa. Philadelphia: CH Brooks, 1922.
- Burr, Agnes Rush. Russell H. Conwell: Founder of the Institutional Church in America, The Work and the Man. Philadelphia: J. C. Winston Co., 1905.
- Butler, Jon. "Power, Authority, and the Origin of the American Denominational Order: The English Churches of the Delaware Valley, 1680-1730." *Transactions of the American Philosophical Society* 68, Part 2 (1978): 1-85.
- Carter, James E. "Dealing with Doctrinal Conflict in Associational History." *Baptist History and Heritage* 17 (Spring 1982): 33-43.
- Carter, Joseph C., and William West Tomlinson. *The "Acres of Diamonds" Man: A Memorial Archive of Russell H. Conwell, a Truly Unique Institutional Creator.* Philadelphia: Temple University, 1981.
- Davidson, James A. "Social Life and Church Discipline Among Baptist Churches on the Western Pennsylvania Frontier." Western Pennsylvania Historical Magazine 25 (1942): 47-60.
- Davies, Hywel M. Transatlantic Brethren: Rev. Samuel Jones (1735-1814) and His Friends: Baptists in Wales, Pennsylvania, and Beyond. Bethlehem: Lehigh University Press, 1995.
- Ducey, Carolyn. "Reminiscences of Women's Work: Chintz Appliqué Album Quilts of the First Baptist Church of Philadelphia." *Uncoverings* 32 (2011): 123-151.
- Durnbaugh, Donald F. "Baptists and Quakers—Left Wing Puritans?" *Quaker History* 62 (Autumn 1973): 67-82.
- Finn, Nathan A. "The Making of a Baptist Universalist: The Curious Case of Elhanan Winchester." *Baptist History and Heritage* 47 (Fall 2012): 6-18.
- Flinchum, Jessica Lee. "Reluctant Revolutionaries: The Philadelphia Baptist Association and the American Revolution." *Pennsylvania History* 74 (Spring 2007): 173-193.
- Franklin, V. P. "'The Lion of Zion': Leon H. Sullivan and the Pursuit of Social and Economic Justice." *Journal of African American History* 96 (Winter 2011): 39-43.
- Gardner, Robert G. *Baptists of Early America: A Statistical History*, 1639-1790. Atlanta: Georgia Baptist Historical Society, 1983.

- Geiter, Mary K. "The Ministries of Abel Morgan I and II and the Philadelphia Baptist Association in the Eighteenth Century." *North American Journal of Welsh Studies* 2 (2002): 2.
- Guenther, Karen. "Religion in an Iron-Making Community: Bethesda Baptist Church and Hopewell Village." *Pennsylvania Folklife* 35 (Winter 1985-86): 75-79.
- Harkness, R. E. E. "Early Relations of Baptists and Quakers." *Church History* 2 (December 1933): 227-242.
- Jones, Horatio Gates. "The Rev. Abel Morgan, Pastor of the United Baptist Churches of Pennepek and Philadelphia." *Pennsylvania Magazine of History and Biography* 6 (1882): 300-310.
- Keen, William, ed. 1698, The Bicentennial Celebration of the Founding of the First Baptist Church of the City of Philadelphia, 1898. Philadelphia: American Baptist Publication Society, 1899.
- Lindman, Janet Moore. *Bodies of Belief: Baptist Community in Early America*. Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press, 2008.
- Lindman, Janet Moore. "Wise Virgins and Pious Mothers: Spiritual Community Among Baptist Women in the Delaware Valley." In *Women and Freedom in Early America*, edited by Larry D. Eldridge, 127-143. New York: New York University Press, 1997.
- Luker, Ralph E. "The Life and Works of Morgan Edwards: First Baptist Historian in the United States." *Pennsylvania History* 48 (Summer 1981): 278-279.
- McKibbens, Thomas R., and Kenneth L. Smith. *The Life and Works of Morgan Edwards*. New York: Arno Press, 1980.
- Medley, Roy. "Gifts to Posterity: Legacies of PBA's [Philadelphia Baptist Association's] 300 Years." *American Baptist Quarterly* 27 (Spring 2008): 57-62.
- Pankey, William R. *History of the Churches of the Pittsburgh Baptist Association*. Philadelphia: Judson Press, 1939.
- Parrington, Michael, and Daniel G. Roberts. "The First African Baptist Church Cemetery: An Archaeological Glimpse of Philadelphia's Early Nineteenth-Century Free Black Community." *Archaeology* (1984): 26-32.
- Sacks, Francis W. The Philadelphia Baptist Tradition of Church and Church Authority, 1707-1814: An Ecumenical Analysis and Theological Interpretation. Series in American Religion 48. Lewiston, NY: Edwin Mellen, 1989.

- Shick, Susan Dwyer. "Baptist Autobiography as a Folklife Source." *Pennsylvania Folklife* 20 (Winter 1970-71): 22-30.
- Smoot, Pamela. "Keep Your Hand on the Plow—Hold On: Black Baptist Women in Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania." *Baptist History and Heritage* 40 (Summer/Fall 2005): 28-39.

Spencer, David. The Early Baptists of Philadelphia. Philadelphia: William Syckelmore, 1877.

- Sweeney, Joseph. "Elhanan Winchester and the Making of American Baptist Theological Identity." *American Baptist Quarterly*. 4 (June 1985): 146-164.
- Torbet, Robert G. A History of the Baptists. Valley Forge: Judson Press, 1973.
- Torbet, Robert G. A Social History of the Philadelphia Baptist Association: 1707-1940. Philadelphia: Westbook Publishing Company, 1944.
- Twiss, Harold L. "A Colonial Congregation: The Baptist Church in the Great Valley." *American Baptist Quarterly* 22 (December 2003): 434-454.
- Vedder, Henry C. A History of the Baptists in the Middle States. Philadelphia: American Baptist Publication Society, 1898.
- Williams, Michael E., Sr. "The Influence of Calvinism on Colonial Baptists." *Baptist History and Heritage* 39 (Spring 2004): 26-39.
- Wittmers, L. E., Jr., A. C. Aufderheide, J. G. Pounds, K. W. Jones, and J. L. Angel. "Problems in Determination of Skeletal Lead Burden in Archaeological Samples: An Example From the First African Baptist Church Population." *American Journal of Physical Anthropology* 136 (August 2008): 379-386.

Archives:

American Baptist Historical Society 2930 Flowers Rd. South Atlanta, GA 30341 Telephone: 678-547-6680 URL: http://abhsarchives.org/

BRETHREN IN CHRIST (RIVER BRETHREN)

Alderfer, Owen H. Called to Obedience. Nappannee, IN: Evangel Press, 1976.

Bert, E. Morris. Adventure in Discipleship. Nappannee, IN: Evangel Press, 1968.

Durnbaugh, Donald F. "Nineteenth-Century Dunker Views of the River Brethren." *Mennonite Quarterly Review* 67 (April 1993): 133-151.

- Hostetter, Beulah S. "An Old Order River Brethren Love Feast." *Pennsylvania Folklife* 24 (Winter 1974-75): 8-20.
- Landis, Ira D. "The Origin of the Brethren in Christ Church and Its Later Divisions." *Mennonite Quarterly Review* 34 (April 1960): 290-307.
- Schrag, Martin, and John K. Stoner. *The Ministry of Reconciliation*. Napannee, IN: Evangel Press, 1973.

Sider, Harvey. The Church in Mission. Nappannee, IN: Evangel Press, 1975.

- Wittlinger, Carlton O. *Quest for Piety: The Story of the Brethren in Christ*. Nappannee, IN: Evangel Press, 1978.
- Wittlinger, Carlton O. "The Origins of the Brethren in Christ." *Mennonite Quarterly Review* 48 (January 1974): 55-72.

Archives:

Brethren in Christ Historical Library and Archives Messiah College 1 College Avenue Mechanicsburg, PA 17055 Email: <u>GPierce@messiah.edu</u> URL:<u>http://www.messiah.edu/info/20271/collections/336/archives_of_the_brethren_in_christ_ch_urch</u>

CHURCH OF THE BRETHREN (DUNKERS)

- Bowman, Carl D. *Brethren Society: The Cultural Transformation of a "Peculiar People."* Baltimore: The Johns Hopkins University Press, 1995.
- Bowman, Carl D., and Donald F. Durnbaugh. *Church of the Brethren: Yesterday and Today*. Elgin, IL: Brethren Press, 1986.
- Bowman, Rufus. *The Church of the Brethren and War, 1708-1941*. Elgin, IL: The Brethren Publishing House, 1944.
- Brumbaugh, Martin Grove. A History of the German Baptist Brethren in Europe and America. Elgin, IL"
- Durnbaugh, Donald F., ed. "Abraham Harley Cassel and His Collection." *Pennsylvania History* 26 (October 1959): 332-347.

- Durnbaugh, Donald F., et al., eds. *Brethren Encyclopedia*. 3 vols. Philadelphia: Brethren Encyclopedia, 1983-2005.
- Durnbaugh, Donald F. Fruit of the Vine: A History of the Brethren, 1708-1995. Elgin, IL: Brethren Press, 1997.
- Durnbaugh, Donald F., ed. Sourcebook on the Beginnings of the Church of the Brethren in the Early Eighteenth Century. Elgin, IL: The Brethren Press, 1967.
- Durnbaugh, Donald F. "The Blooming Grove Colony." Pennsylvania Folklife 25 (1976): 18-23.
- Durnbaugh, Donald F. *The Brethren in Colonial America: A Source Book on the Transplantation and Development of the Church of the Brethren in the Eighteenth Century.* Elgin, IL: The Brethren Press, 1967.
- Durnbaugh, Donald F., ed. *The Church of the Brethren: Past and Present*. Elgin, IL: The Brethren Press, 1971.
- Durnbaugh, Donald F., and Edward E. Quinter, eds. The Day Book/Account Book of Alexander Mack, Jr., (1712-1803): Weaver, Brethren Elder, Apologist, and Chronicler in Early America. Translated by Edward E. Quinter. Kutztown: Pennsylvania German Society, 2004
- Durnbaugh, Hedwig T. *The German Hymnody of the Brethren*. Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press, 1986.
- Falkenstein, George N. *The German Baptist Brethren or Dunkers*. Lancaster: Pennsylvania German Society, 1900.
- Flory, John S. *Literary Activity of the German Baptist Brethren in the Eighteenth Century*. Elgin, IL: The Brethren Publishing House, 1908.
- Hicks, Donald R. *Brethren Hymnals and Hymnody*, 1720-1884. Gettysburg: Brethren Heritage Books, 1986.
- Hopple, Lee C. "Germanic European Origins and Geographical History of the Southeastern Pennsylvania Dunkards." *Pennsylvania Folkllife* 30 (Fall 1980): 16-28.
- Longenecker, Stephen. "Otelia's Hoops: Gettysburg Dunkers and the Civil War." *Pennsylvania History* 76 (Winter 2009): 42-68.
- Sappington, Roger E. Brethren Social Policy, 1908-1958. Elgin, IL: Brethren Press, 1961.
- Sappington, Roger E. The Brethren in Industrial America: A Source Book on the Development of the Church of the Brethren, 1865-1915. Elgin, IL: Brethren Press, 1985.

- Sappington, Roger E. The Brethren in the New Nation: A Source Book on the Development of the Church of the Brethren, 1785-1865. Elgin, IL: The Brethren Press, 1976.
- Stayer, Jonathan R. "An Interpretation of Some Ritual and Food Elements of the Brethren Love Feast." *Pennsylvania Folklife* 34 (Winter 1984-85): 61-70.
- Stoffer, Dale R. *Background and Development of Brethren Doctrines*, 1650-1987. Philadelphia: Brethren Encyclopedia, 1989.

Archives:

Church of the Brethren Archives Elizabethtown College One Alpha Drive Elizabethtown, PA 17022-2298 Telephone: 717-361-1506 Email: <u>grover@etown.edu</u> URL: <u>http://www.etown.edu/library/research/brethren-archives.aspx</u>

CHURCH OF GOD

- Forney, C. H. *History of the Churches of God in the United States of North America*. Harrisburg: Board of Directors of the Publishing House and Book Rooms of the Churches of God, 1914.
- Gossard, J. Harvey. "John Winebrenner: From German Reformed Roots to the Churches of God." In *Hidden Histories in the United Church of Christ*, edited by Barbara Brown Zikmund, vol. 2, 130-148. New York: United Church Press, 1987.
- Kern, Richard. John Winebrenner: Nineteenth Century Reformer. Harrisburg: Central Publishing House, 1974.
- Kern, Richard, et al. *Time for Review: Facts about the Founding of the Churches of God, General Conference.* Harrisburg: Central Publishing House, 1975.
- Yahn, S. G. *History of the Churches of God in North America*. Harrisburg: Central Publishing House, 1926.

CHURCH OF THE NEW JERUSALEM (Swedenborgians)

Beaver, Carol. "Bryn Athyn Cathedral: Where Man May Forget the World." *Pennsylvania Heritage* 12 (Fall 1986): 16-25.

- Glenn, E. Bruce, and Hal Conroy. *Bryn Athyn Cathedral: The Building of a Church.* 2nd ed. Bryn Athyn: Bryn Athyn Church of the New Jerusalem, 2011.
- McCormick, Gail Rodgers. "Sharing Swedenborg's 'Sweets in Secret': The United Free-Will Baptist Church, ca. 1810-23." *Pennsylvania Magazine of History and Biography* 138 (October 2014): 359-393.
- Meyers, Mary Ann. A New World Jerusalem: The Swedenborgian Experience in Community Construction. Westport, CT: Greenwood Press, 1983.
- Meyers, Mary Ann. "Death in Swedenborgian and Mormon Eschatology." *Dialogue: A Journal of Mormon Thought* 14 (Spring 1981): 58-64.

DEISM

- Morais, Herbert M. *Deism in Eighteenth Century America*. New York: Columbia University Press, 1934; reprint ed., New York: Russell & Russell, 1960.
- Schlereth, Eric. "A Tale of Two Deists: John Fitch, Elihu Palmer, and the Boundary of Tolerable Religious Expression in Early National Philadelphia." *Pennsylvania Magazine* of History and Biography 132 (January 2008): 5-31.
- Taussig, Harold E. "Deism in Philadelphia During the Age of Franklin." *Pennsylvania History* 37 (July 1970): 217-236.
- Walden, Daniel. "Benjamin Franklin's Deism: A Phase." Historian 26 (Summer 1964): 350-361.

DISCIPLES OF CHRIST

- Allen, C. Leonard. "Baconianism and the Bible in the Disciples of Christ: James S. Lamar and 'The Organon of Scripture." *Church History* 55 (March 1986): 65-80.
- Casey, Michael W., and Douglas A. Foster. *The Stone-Campbell Movement: An International Religious Tradition.* Knoxville: University of Tennessee Press, 2002.
- Clanton, J. Caleb. *The Philosophy of Religion of Alexander Campbell*. Knoxville: University of Tennessee Press, 2013.
- Foster, Douglas A. The Encyclopedia of the Stone-Campbell Movement: Christian Church (Disciples of Christ), Christina Churches/Churches of Christ, Churches of Christ. Grand Rapids: William B. Eerdmans Publishing Company 2004.

- Garrett, Leroy. *The Stone-Campbell Movement: The Story of the American Restoration Movement.* rev. ed. Joplin, MO: College Press, 1994.
- Garrison, Winfred E., and Alfred T. DeGroot. *The Disciples of Christ: A History*. St. Louis: Christian Board of Publication, 1948.
- Gresham, Perry Epler. "Pioneer Scotsman in Western Pennsylvania [Alexander Campbell]." Western Pennsylvania Historical Magazine 41 (Spring 1958): 1-10.
- Hanna, William Herbert. *Thomas Campbell, Seceder and Christian Union Advocate*. Cincinnati: Standard Publishing, 1935.
- Harrell, David Edwin. A Social History of the Disciples of Christ. Nashville, Tennessee: Disciples of Christ Historical Society, 1973.
- Hatch, Nathan O. "The Christian Movement and the Demand for a Theology of the People." Journal of American History 67 (December 1980): 545-567.
- Holmes, David L. "The Restoration Movement of Washington County, Pennsylvania." Anglican and Episcopal History 73 (March 2004): 121-128.
- Hughes, Richard, Nathan O. Hatch, David Edwin Harrell Jr., and Douglas Foster. *American Origins of the Churches of Christ: Three Essays on Restoration History*. Abilene, TX: Abilene Christian University Press, 2000.
- Hughes, Richard T. "From Primitive Church to Civil Religion: The Millennial Odyssey of Alexander Campbell." *Journal of the American Academy of Religion* 44 (March 1976): 87-103.
- Hughes, Richard T. "The Apocalyptic Origins of Churches of Christ and the Triumph of Modernism." *Religion and American Culture* 2 (Summer 1992): 181-214.
- McAlister, Lester G. An Alexander Campbell Reader. St. Louis: CBP Press, 1988.
- Murch, James DeForest. *Christians Only: A History of the Restoration Movement*. Cincinnati: Standard Publishing, 1962; reprint ed., Eugene, OR: Wipf and Stock, 2004.
- North, James B. Union in Truth: An Interpretive History of the Restoration Movement. Cincinnati: Standard Publishing, 1994.
- Tucker, William E., and Lester G. McAllister. *Journey in Faith: A History of the Christian Church (Disciples of Christ).* St. Louis: Bethany Press, 1975.
- Webb, Henry E. In Search of Christian Unity: A History of the Restoration Movement. rev. ed. Abilene, Texas: Abilene Christian University Press, 2003.

- West, Robert Frederick. *Alexander Campbell and Natural Religion*. New Haven: Yale University Press, 1948.
- Williams, D. Newell. A Case Study of Mainstream Protestantism: The Disciples' Relation to American Culture, 1880-1989. Grand Rapids: W. B. Eerdmans Pub. Co., 1991.
- Williams, D. Newell, Douglas A. Foster, and Paul M. Blowers. *The Stone-Campbell Movement:* A Global History. St. Louis: Chalice Press, 2012.
- Wrather, Eva Jean, and D. Duane Cummins. *Alexander Campbell: Adventurer in Freedom, A Literary Biography.* Fort Worth: Texas Christian University Press, 2009.

Archives: Disciples of Christ Historical Society 1101 19th Avenue South Nashville, Tennessee 37212 (866) 834-7563 URL: http://www.discipleshistory.org/

EASTERN ORTHODOX/EASTERN CATHOLIC

- Brady, Joel. "Becoming What We Always Were: Conversion of U.S. Greek Catholics to Russian Orthodoxy, 1890-1914." U.S. Catholic Historian 32 (Winter 2014): 23-48.
- Domouras, Alexander. "Greek Orthodox Communities in America Before World War I." St. Vladimer's Seminary Quarterly 2 (1967): 172-192.
- Dorko, Nicholas. "The Geographical Background of the Faithful of the Apostolic Exarchate of Pittsburgh." *Slovak Studies* 4 (1964): 214-224.
- Gizelis, Gregory. "The Use of Amulets Among Greek-Philadelphians." *Pennsylvania Folklife* 20 (Spring 1971): 30-37.
- Gulavich, Stephen. "The Rusin Exarchate in the United States." *Eastern Churches Quarterly* 6 (October-December 1946): 459-486.
- Kaszczak, Ivan. "Bishop Soter Stephen Ortynsky: The First Eastern Catholic Bishop in the Western Hemisphere." U.S. Catholic Historian 32 (Winter 2014): 1-22.
- Luciw, Wasyl O., and George Wynnysky. "The Ukrainian Pysanka and Other Decorated Easter Eggs in Pennsylvania." *Pennsylvania Folklife* 21 (Spring 1972): 2-7.
- Pekar, Atanasii V. Our Past and Present: Historical Outlines of the Byzantine Ruthenian Metropolitan Province. Pittsburgh: Byzantine Seminary Press, 1974.

- Procko, Bohdan P. "Soter Ortynsky: First Ruthenian Bishop in the United States, 1907-1916." *Catholic Historical Review* 58 (January 1973): 513-533.
- Procko, Bohlan P. "The Establishment of the Ruthenian Church in the United States 1884-1907." *Pennsylvania History* 42 (April 1975): 136-154.
- Procko, Bohlan P. Ukrainian Catholics in America: A History. Washington, DC: University Press of America, 1982.
- Senyshyn, Ambrose. "The Ukrainian Catholics in the United States." *Eastern Churches Quarterly* 6 (1946): 439-458.
- Simon, Constantine. "Alexis Toth and the Beginnings of the Orthodox Movement among Ruthenians in America (1891)." *Orietalia Christiana Periodica* 54 (1988): 387-428.
- Slagle, Amy. "In the Eye of the Beholder: Perspectives on Intermarriage Conversion in Orthodox Christian Parishes in Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania." *Religion and American Culture* 20 (Summer 2010): 233-257.
- Slagle, Amy. The Eastern Church in the Spiritual Marketplace: American Conversions to Orthodox Christianity. DeKalb: Northern Illinois University Press, 2011.
- Teske, Robert Thomas. "The Eikonostasi among Greek-Philadelphians." *Pennsylvania Folklife* 23 (Autumn 1973): 20-30.
- Warzeski, Walter C. *Byzantine Tire Rusins in Carpatho-Ruthenia and America*. Pittsburgh: Byzantine Seminary Press, 1971.

EPISCOPALIANS

- Adams, James. "Taming Wild Girls: The Midnight Mission and the Campaign to Reform Philadelphia's Moral Fabric, 1915-1918." *Pennsylvania Magazine of History and Biography* 135 (April 2011): 125-149.
- Agnew, Christopher M. "The Reverend Charles Wharton, Bishop William White, and The Proposed Book of Common Prayer, 1785." *Anglican and Episcopal History* 58 (September 1989): 510-525.
- Albright, Raymond W. A History of the Protestant Episcopal Church. New York: Macmillan, 1964.
- Albright, Raymond W. Focus on Infinity: A Life of Phillips Brooks. New York: Macmillan, 1961.

- Biddle, Cordelia Frances, et al. *St. Peter's Church: Faith in Action for 250 Years*. Philadelphia: Temple University Press, 2012.
- Bonner, Jeremy. Called Out of Darkness into Marvelous Light: A History of the Episcopal Diocese of Pittsburgh, 1750-2006. Eugene, Oregon: Wipf & Stock, 2009.
- Bonner, Jeremy. "The Limits of Acceptable Behavior: The 'Arundel Affair' & the Social Gospel in Progressive Pittsburgh." *Western Pennsylvania History* 92 (Summer 2009): 50-61.
- Bonner, Jeremy. "The Pittsburgh Paradigm: The Rise of Confessional Anglicanism in Southwestern Pennsylvania, 1950-2000." Anglican and Episcopal History 77 (September 2008): 257-286.
- Brewer, Clifton Hartwell. A History of Religious Education in the Episcopal Church to 1835. New Haven: Yale University Press, 1924. Reprint. New York: Arno Press, 1969.
- Butera, Ronald J. "A Settlement House and the Urban Challenge: Kingsley House in Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania, 1893-1920." *Western Pennsylvania Historical Magazine* 66 (January 1983): 25-48.
- Butler, Diana Hochstedt. "The Church and American Destiny: Evangelical Episcopalians and Voluntary Societies in Antebellum America." *Religion and American Culture* 4 (Summer 1994): 193-219.
- Butler, Diana Hochstedt. Standing Against the Whirlwind: Evangelical Episcopalians in Nineteenth-Century America. New York: Oxford University Press, 1995.
- Contosta, David R. A Venture in Faith: The Church of St. Martin-in-the-Fields, 1889-1989, Chestnut Hill/Philadelphia, Pennsylvania. Philadelphia: Church of St. Martin-in-the-Fields, 1988.
- Contosta, David R., ed. *This Far by Faith: Tradition and Change in the Episcopal Diocese of Pennsylvania.* University Park: The Pennsylvania State University Press, 2012.
- Chorley, E. Clowes. *Men and Movements in the American Episcopal Church*. New York: Scribner, 1946.
- Cross, Arthur Lyon. *The Anglican Episcopate and the American Colonies*. New York: Longmans, 1902; reprint ed., Hamden, CT: Archon Books, 1964.
- Crumb, Lawrence N. "What Happened in Philadelphia? [ordination of women]." Anglican and Episcopal History 76 (December 2007): 520-31.
- Dahlinger, Charles. "Rev. John Taylor: The First Rector of Trinity Episcopal Church of Pittsburgh and His Commonplace Book" Western Pennsylvania Historical Magazine 1 (January 1918): 3-25.

- Dellape, Kevin J. *America's First Chaplain: The Life and Times of the Reverend Jacob Duché.* Bethlehem: Lehigh University Press, 2013.
- Donovan, Mary Sudman. A Different Call: Women's Ministries in the Episcopal Church, 1850-1920. Wilton, CT: Morehouse-Barlow, 1986.
- Episcopal Diocese of Pennsylvania. Spanning Four Centuries: Pages of Parish History of the Episcopal Diocese of Pennsylvania. Philadelphia: Episcopal Diocese of Pennsylvania, 1997.
- Gable, Martin Dewey, Jr. "The Hymnody of the Church—1789-1832." *Historical Magazine of the Protestant Episcopal Church* 36 (September 1967): 249-270.
- Garrett, Clarke. "The Spiritual Odyssey of Jacob Duché." *Proceedings of the American Philosophical Society* 119 (April 1975): 143-155.
- Gough, Deborah Mathias. Christ Church, Philadelphia: The Nation's Church in a Changing City. Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press, 1995.
- Grieff, Constance M. John Notman, Architect, 1810-1865. Philadelphia: Athenaeum of Philadelphia, 1979.
- Guelzo, Allen C. For the Union of Evangelical Christendom: The Irony of the Reformed Episcopalians. University Park: The Pennsylvania State University Press, 1994.
- Guelzo, Allen C. "Ritual, Romanism, and Rebellion: The Disappearance of the Evangelical Episcopalians, 1853-1873." *Anglican and Episcopal History* 62 (December 1993): 551-577.
- Guenther, Karen. "A Faithful Soldier of Christ': The Career of the Reverend Dr. Alexander Murray, Missionary to Berks County, Pa., 1762-1778." *Historical Magazine of the Protestant Episcopal Church* 55 (March 1986): 5-20.
- Harp, Gillis J. Brahmin Prophet: Phillips Brooks and the Path of Liberal Protestantism. Lanham, Maryland: Rowman & Littlefield, 2003.
- Hatchett, Marion J., "A Sunday Service in 1776 or Thereabouts." *Historical Magazine of the Protestant Episcopal Church* 45 (December 1976): 369-85.
- Hawks, Edward, William McGarvey and the Open Pulpit: An Intimate History of a Celibate Movement in the Episcopal Church and of Its Collapse, 1870-1908. Philadelphia: Dolphin Press, 1935.
- Hein, David, and Gardiner H. Shattuck, Jr. *The Episcopalians*. Westport, Connecticut: Praeger, 2004.

- Holmes, David L. "The Making of the Bishop of Pennsylvania, 1826-1827." *Historical Magazine of the Protestant Episcopal Church* 41 (September 1972): 225-62 and 42 (June 1973): 171-97.
- Hotchkiss, Gregory K. "The Revolutionary William White and Democratic Catholicity." Anglican and Episcopal History 70 (March 2001): 40-74.
- Howlett, Charles F. "John Nevin Sayre and the American Fellowship of Reconciliation." *Pennsylvania Magazine of History and Biography* 114 (July 1990): 399-421.
- Klingberg, Frank J. "The Anglican Minority in Colonial Pennsylvania, with Particular Reference to the Indian." *Pennsylvania Magazine of History and Biography* (July 1941): 276-299.
- Konolige, Kit, and Frederica Konolige. *The Power of Their Glory: America's Ruling Class, The Episcopalians*. New York: Wyden Books, 1978.
- Lammers, Ann C. "The Rev. Absalom Jones and the Episcopal Church: Christian Theology and Black Consciousness in a New Alliance." *Historical Magazine of the Protestant Episcopal Church* 51 (June 1982): 159-184.
- Levy, Ronald. Bishop Hopkins and the Dilemma of Slavery." *Pennsylvania Magazine of History and Biography* 91 (January 1967): 56-71.
- Lewis, Harold T. Yet With a Steady Beat: The African-American Struggle for Recognition in the Episcopal Church. Valley Forge: Trinity Press International, 1996.
- Lively, Bruce R. "William Smith, The College and Academy of Philadelphia, and Pennsylvania Politics, 1753-1758." *Historical Magazine of the Protestant Episcopal Church* 38 (September 1969): 237-258.
- Marshall, Paul V. "William Augustus Muhlenberg's Quiet Defection from Liturgical Uniformity." *Anglican and Episcopal History* 64 (June 1965): 148-172.
- McFarland, Cynthia. "Bishop William White's An Essay on High-Church Principles." Anglican and Episcopal History 70 (March 2001): 4-39.
- Meredith, Karen M. "Repenting of Slavery: The African Episcopal Church of St. Thomas, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, 4 October 2008." *Anglican and Episcopal History* 78 (March 2009): 105-111.
- Middleton, Arthur Pierce. "Anglican Contributions to Higher Education in Colonial America." *Pennsylvania History* 25 (July 1958): 251-268.
- Mills, Frederick V. *Bishops by Ballot: An Eighteenth-Century Ecclesiastical Revolution*. New York: Oxford University Press, 1978.

- Mullin, Robert Bruce. Episcopal Vision/American Reality: High Church Theology and Social Thought in Evangelical America. New Haven: Yale University Press, 1986.
- Myers, James P., Jr. "Homeland Security in the Pennsylvania Backcountry, 1777-1778: The Example of the Reverend Mr. Daniel Batwelle, SPG." *Pennsylvania History* 78 (Summer 2011): 247-271.
- Myers, James P., Jr. "The Rev. Thomas Barton's Authorship of 'The Conduct of the Paxton Men, Impartially Represented' (1764)." *Pennsylvania History* 61 (April 1994): 155-184.
- Myers, James P., Jr. *The Ordeal of Thomas Barton: Anglican Missionary in the Pennsylvania Backcountry*, 1755-1780. Bethlehem, Pennsylvania: Lehigh University Press, 2010.
- Pencak, William, "Out of Many, One: The Anglican Loyalist Clergy of Revolutionary Pennsylvania." In *Pennsylvania's Revolution*, edited by William Pencak, 97-120. University Park: The Pennsylvania State University Press, 2010.
- Penington, Edgar Legaré. "The Anglican Clergy of Pennsylvania in the American Revolution." Pennsylvania Magazine of History and Biography 63 (October 1939): 401-431.
- Perry, William Stevens, ed. Historical Collections Related to the American Colonial Church. Volume 2: Pennsylvania. Hartford: Church Press, 1871; reprint ed., New York: AMS Press, 1969.
- Prichard, Robert W. A History of the Episcopal Church: Complete Through the 78th General Convention. 3rd rev. ed. New York: Morehouse, 2014.
- Radloff, Nancy Saultz. "Congregational Song in the Protestant Episcopal Church in Early America: Hopkinson, Eckhard, and Loud." *Anglican and Episcopal History* 77 (March 2008): 22-45.
- Rhoden Nancy L. "Is God American or English: The English Clergy as Political Agents of Loyalism and Revolutionary Order." In *The Transatlantic World of Heinrich Melchior Mühlenberg in the Eighteenth Century*, edited by Hermann Wellenreuther, Thomas Müller-Bahlke, and A. Gregg Roeber, 319-348. Halle: Verlag der Franckeschen Stiftungen, 2013.
- Rhoden, Nancy L. *Revolutionary Anglicanism: The Colonial Church of England during the American Revolution.* New York: New York University Press, 1999.
- Russell, Marvin F. "Thomas Barton and Pennsylvania's Colonial Frontier." *Pennsylvania History* 46 (Fall 1979): 313-334.
- Rzeznik, Thomas F. *Church and Estate: Religion and Wealth in Industrial-Era Philadelphia*. University Park: The Pennsylvania State University Press, 2013.

- Rzeznik, Thomas F. "'Representatives of All That is Noble': The Rise of the Episcopal Establishment in Early-Twentieth-Century Philadelphia." *Religion and American Culture* 19 (Winter 2009): 69-100.
- Satcher, Herbert Boyce. "Music of the Episcopal Church in Pennsylvania in the Eighteenth Century." *Historical Magazine of the Protestant Episcopal Church* 18 (December 1949): 372-413.
- Siegel, Stephen A. "Francis Wharton's Orthodoxy: God, Historical Jurisprudence, and Classical Legal Thought." *American Journal of Legal History* 46 (October 2004): 422-446.
- Skardon, Alvin Wilson. *Church Leader in the Cities: William Augustus Muhlenberg*. Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press, 1971.
- Smith, Billy G., and Susan E. Klepp. "The Records of Gloria Dei Church: Marriages and 'Remarkable Occurrences,' 1794-1806." *Pennsylvania History* 53 (April 1986): 125-151.
- Snyder, Jean E. "Harry T. Burleigh: 'One of Erie's Most Popular Church Singers." *Black Music Research Journal* 24 (Autumn 2004): 195-225.
- Springer, Ruth L., and Louise Wallman, "Two Swedish Pastors Describe Philadelphia, 1700 and 1702." *Pennsylvania Magazine of History and Biography* 84 (April 1960): 194-218.
- Stabb, John Albin. "Why Did the Colonial Swedish Lutheran Congregations Become Epsicopalian?" *Anglican and Episcopal History* 61 (December 1992): 419-431.
- Taylor, Raymond R. "A Century of the Philadelphia Divinity School, 1857-1957." *Historical Magazine of the Protestant Episcopal Church* 26 (September 1957): 204-23.
- Twelves, J. Wesley. A History of the Diocese of Pennsylvania of the Protestant Episcopal Church in the U. S. A., 1784-1968. Philadelphia: Diocese of Pennsylvania, 1969.
- Van Trump, James D. "The Church of the Ascension, Pittsburgh: A Brief Chronicle of its Seventy-Five Years," Western Pennsylvania Historical Magazine 48 (January 1965): 1-18.
- Wainwright, Nicholas B. History of the Church of the Messiah, Gwynedd: Its First Hundred Years, 1866-1966. Gwynedd: Church of the Messiah, 1966.
- Warnock, James. "Thomas Bradbury Chandler and William Smith: Diversity Within Colonial Anglicanism." *Anglican and Episcopal History* 57 (September 1988): 272-297.
- Washburn, Henry Bradford. *Philip Mercer Rhinelander: Seventh Bishop of Pennsylvania, First Warden of the College of Preachers.* New York: Morehouse-Gorham, 1950.

- Weston, M. Moran, and Warren A. Schaller. *Social Policy of the Episcopal Church in the Twentieth Century*. New York: Seabury Press, 1964.
- White, Joyce L. "The Affiliation of Seven Swedish Lutheran Churches with the Episcopal Church." *Historical Magazine of the Protestant Episcopal Church* 46 (June 1977): 171-186.
- Williams, Kim-Eric. "Roses Among the Thorns: Colonial Swedes and Anglicans on the Delaware." *Journal of Anglican and Episcopal History* 74 (March 2005): 3-22.
- Woolverton, John Frederick. *Colonial Anglicanism in North America*. Detroit: Wayne State University Press, 1984.
- Woolverton, John F. "Philadelphia's William White: Episcopalian Distinctiveness and Accommodation in the Post-Revolutionary Period." *Historical Magazine of the Protestant Episcopal Church* 43 (December 1974): 275-296.
- Woolverton, John Frederick. *The Education of Phillips Brooks*. Urbana: University of Illinois Press, 1995.
- Wordsworth, William, and Harvey Hill. "Worship in the Ecclesiology of William White." Anglican and Episcopal History 62 (September 1993): 316-342.

Archives:

Episcopal Diocese of Pennsylvania Archives Lutheran Theological Seminary Library 7301 Germantown Avenue Philadelphia, PA 19119 Telephone: 267-575-8958. Email: <u>archives@diopa.org</u> URL: <u>http://www.diopa.org/history-and-archives/</u>

Archives of the Diocese of Pittsburgh Trinity Cathedral Parish Hall 325 Oliver Street Pittsburgh, PA 15222 Telephone: 412-232-6404, Ext. 138. Email: <u>archives@episcopalpgh.org</u> URL: <u>http://www.episcopalpgh.org/archives/</u>

Archives of the Diocese of Central Pennsylvania 101 Pine Street Harrisburg, Pennsylvania 17101 Telephone: 717-236-5959 URL: <u>http://diocesecpa.org/</u>

EVANGELICAL AND REFORMED

- Dunn, David, et al. *A History of the Evangelical and Reformed Church*. Philadelphia: Christian Education Press, 1961.
- Horstmann, Julius H., and Herbert H. Wernecke. *Through Four Centuries: The Beginnings of the Evangelical and Reformed Church in the Old World and the New, From the Sixteenth to the Twentieth Century.* St. Louis: Eden Pub. House, 1938.
- Sayres, Alfred N. *The Evangelical and Reformed Church: A Course for Older Young People and Adults.* Philadelphia: Christian Education Press, 1956.'

Archives: Evangelical & Reformed Historical Society 555 W. James Street Lancaster, PA 17603 Telephone: 717-290-8734 Email: <u>erhs@lancasterseminary.edu</u> URL: <u>www.erhs.info</u>

EVANGELICAL ASSOCIATION

- Albright, Raymond W. A History of the Evangelical Church. Harrisburg: Evangelical Press, 1942.
- Kisker, Scott. "Radical Pietism and Early German Methodism: John Seybert and the Evangelical Association." *Methodist History* 37 (April 1999): 175-188.
- Spreng, Samuel P. History of the Evangelical Church: For the Use of Young People, Members of the Evangelical League of Christian Endeavor, Brotherhoods, and Other Groups. Cleveland: Publishing House of the Evangelical Church, 1927.
- Spreng, Samuel P. *What Evangelicals Believe*. Harrisburg: The Evangelical Publishing House, 1929.
- Yeakel, Reuben. History of the Evangelical Association. Cleveland: Mattill & Lamb, 1902.
- Yeakel, Reuben. Jacob Albright and His Co-Laborers. Cleveland: Evangelical Publishing House, 1883.
- Wilson, Robert S. *Jacob Albright*. Lake Junaluska, NC: United Methodist Church, Commission on Archives and History, 1976.

EVANGELICAL CONGREGATIONAL

Hynson, Leon O. "Congregational! Evangelical! Wesleyan? The Evangelical Congregational Church, 1922-1950." *Methodist History* 36 (July 1998): 207-219.

EVANGELICAL UNITED BRETHREN (see also METHODISTS)

- Behney, J. Bruce, Paul Himmel Eller, and Kenneth W. Krueger. *History of the Evangelical United Brethren Church*. Nashville: Abingdon Press, 1979.
- Bemesderfer, James O. *Pietism and Its Influence upon the Evangelical United Brethren Church.* Harrisburg: Evangelical Press, 1966.
- Eller, Paul H. These Evangelical United Brethren. Dayton, OH: The Otterbein Press, 1950.
- Kachel, Charles E. "Similarities and Differences Between the Methodist Church and the Evangelical United Brethren Church." *Methodist History* 3 (January 1965): 12-22.
- Washburn, Paul. An Unfinished Church: A Brief History of the Union of the Evangelical United Brethren Church and the Methodist Church. Nashville: Abingdon Press, 1984.

FATHER DIVINE

- Burnham, Kenneth E. God Comes to America: Father Divine and the Peace Mission Movement. Boston: Lambeth Press, 1979.
- Watts, Jill. *God, Harlem U.S.A.: the Father Divine Story.* Los Angeles: University of California Press, 1992.
- Weisbrot, Robert. *Father Divine and the Struggle for Racial Equality*. Urbana: University of Illinois Press, 1983.

GERMAN REFORMED

- Core, Arthur C. *Philip William Otterbein: Pastor Ecumenist, Evangelical Pastor, Loyal Churchman, Active Ecumenist.* Dayton, OH: Board of Publication of the Evangelical United Brethren Church, 1968.
- Dubbs, Joseph Henry, and William John Hinke. *The Reformed Church in Pennsylvania*. Lancaster: Pennsylvania German Society, 1902.
- Frantz, John B. "John C. Guldin: Pennsylvania German Revivalist." *Pennsylvania Magazine of History and Biography* 87 (April 1963): 128-138.

- Frantz, John B. "John Philip Boehm: Pioneer Pennsylvania Pastor." *Pennsylvania Folklife* 31 (Spring 1982): 128-134.
- Frantz, John B. "The Return to Tradition: An Analysis of the New Measure Movement in the German Reformed Church." *Pennsylvania History* 31 (July 1964): 311-326.
- Good, James I. *History of the Reformed Church in the United States*, 1725-1792. Reading: Daniel Miller, 1899.
- Good, James I. *History of the Reformed Church in the United States in the Nineteenth Century*. New York: The Board of Publication of the Reformed Church in America, 1911.
- Harbaugh, Henry. The Life of the Rev. Michael Schlatter: With a Full Account of His Travels and Labors Among the Germans in Pennsylvania, New Jersey, Maryland and Virginia; Including His Services as Chaplain in the French and Indian War, and in the War of the Revolution, 1716 to 1790. Philadelphia: Lindsay & Blakiston, 1857.
- Hinke, William J., ed. "Diary of the Rev. Michael Schlatter, June 1-December 15, 1746." Journal of the Presbyterian Historical Society 3 (September 1905): 105-121; 3 (December 1905): 158-176.
- Hinke, William J., ed. *Life and Letters of the Rev. John Philip Boehm, Founder of the Reformed Church in Pennsylvania, 1683-1749.* Philadelphia: Publication and Sunday School Board of the Reformed Church in the United States, 1916.
- Hinke, William J., ed. Minutes and Letters of the Coetus of the German Reformed Congregations in Pennsylvania, 1747-1792, Together with the Reports of Rev. John Philip Boehm, 1734-1744. Philadelphia: Reformed Church Publication Board, 1908.
- Hinke, William J. Ministers of the German Reformed Congregations in Pennsylvania and Other Colonies in the Eighteenth Century. Lancaster: Historical Commission of the Evangelical and Reformed Church, 1951.
- Hinke, William J. *Philip William Otterbein and the Reformed Church*. Philadelphia: MacCalla & Co., 1901.
- Hinke, William J. *The Life and Letters of John Philip Boehm: Founder of the Reformed Church in Pennsylvania*. Philadelphia: Publication and Sunday School Board of the Reformed Church in the United States, 1916.
- Kieffer, Elizabeth C. *Henry Harbaugh: Pennsylvania Dutchman*. Norristown: Pennsylvania Folklife Society, 1945.
- Klein, H. M. J. *The History of the Eastern Synod of the Reformed Church in the United States.* Lancaster: Published by the Eastern Synod, 1943.

- Milhouse, Paul W. *Philip William Otterbein: Pioneer Pastor to Germans in America*. Nashville: The Upper Room, 1968.
- Nichols, James H. *Romanticism in American Theology: Nevin and Schaff at Mercersburg.* Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1961.
- Nichols, James H., ed. The Mercersburg Theology. New York: Oxford University Press, 1966.
- Nolt, Steven M. Liberty, Tyranny, and Ethnicity: The German Reformed "Free Synod" Schism (1819-1823) and the Americanization of an Ethnic Church. Philadelphia: Historical Society of Pennsylvania, 2001.
- Payne, John B. "John Williamson Nevin: The Early Years." *The New Mercersburg Review: Journal of the Mercersburg Society* 36 (Spring 2005): 4-34.
- Payne, John B. "Nevin and Schaff, Colleagues at Mercersburg: The Church Question." *Church History* 61 (June 1992): 169-190.
- Penzel, Klaus, ed. *Philip Schaff: Historian and Ambassador of the Universal Church.* Macon, GA: Mercer University Press, 1991.
- Pritzer-Ehrlich, Marthi. "Michael Schlatter: A Man in Between." Yearbook of German-American Studies 20 (1986): 83-95.
- Ranck, Henry Haverstick. The Life of The Reverend Benjamin Bausman D.D., LL.D. Philadelphia: The Publication and Sunday School Board of the Reformed Church in the United States, 1912.
- Rapp, David H. "Philip Jacob Michael: Ecclesiastical Vagabond or 'Echt Reformirte' Pastor." *Pennsylvania Folklife* 28 (1979): 14-26.
- Rapp, David H. "The Attitude of Early Reformed Church Fathers Toward Worldly Amusements." *Pennsylvania Folklife* 9 (Fall 1958): 40-53.
- Schriver, George H. *Philip Schaff: Christian Scholar and Ecumenical Prophet*. Macon, GA: Mercer University Press, 1987.
- Weaver, Glenn. "The German Reformed Church During the French and Indian War." *Journal* of the Presbyterian Historical Society 35 (December 1957): 265-277.
- Wentz, Richard E. John Williamson Nevin: American Theologian. New York: Oxford University Press, 1997.
- Yrigoyen, Charles, Jr., and George M. Bricker, eds. *Reformed and Catholic: Selected Historical and Theological Writings of Philip Schaff.* Pittsburgh: Pickwick Press, 1979.

Archives: Evangelical & Reformed Historical Society 555 W. James Street Lancaster, PA 17603 Telephone: 717-290-8734 Email: <u>erhs@lancasterseminary.edu</u> URL: www.erhs.info

HARMONY SOCIETY, RAPPISTS

- Arndt, Karl J. R. "A Tour of America's Most Successful Utopia: Harmonie, Pennsylvania, 1803-1815." *Pennsylvania Folklife* 32 (Spring 1983): 128-138.
- Arndt, Karl J. R. *George Rapp's Harmony Society*, 1785-1847. Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press, 1965.
- Arndt, Karl J. R. "The *Pittsburgh Leader*'s Analysis of the 1890 Crisis in the Harmony Society and Its International Repercussions." Western Pennsylvania Historical Magazine 55 (October 1972): 319-346.
- Arndt, Karl J. R. "The Strange and Wonderful New World of George Rapp and His Harmony Society." *Western Pennsylvania Historical Magazine* 57 (April 1974): 141-166.
- Bestor, Arthur. Backwoods Utopias: The Sectarian and Owenite Phases of Communitarian Socialism in America, 1663-1829. Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press, 1950.
- Bole, John A. The Harmony Society: A Chapter in German-American Culture History. Philadelphia: Americana Germanica Press, 1904; reprint ed., New York: AMS Press, 1973.
- Buffington, Sarah. "Old Economy Village: The Centennial of the First Site on the Pennsylvania Trail of History." *Pennsylvania Heritage* 42 (Winter 2016): 26-33.
- Douglas, Paul H. "The Material Culture of the Harmony Society." *Pennsylvania Folklife* 24 (Spring 1975): 2-16.
- Friesen, Gerhard K. "An Additional Source on the Harmony Society of Economy, Pennsylvania." *Western Pennsylvania Historical Magazine* 61 (October 1978): 301-314.
- Knoedler, Christiana F. *The Harmony Society: A 19th-Century American Utopia*. New York: Vantage Press, 1954.

- Kring, Hilda Adam. "Gertrude Rapp: Harmony Society Hostess." *Pennsylvania Folklife* 34 (April 1985): 139-143.
- Mattern, Eleanor. "The Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission and the Papers of the Harmony Society: An Acquisition, a Five-Decade Loan, and Recovery." *Pennsylvania History* 82 (Autumn 2015): 516-535.
- Ockershausen, Jane. "Harmony in the Wilderness: A Walk Through Old Economy Village." *Pennsylvania Heritage* 21 (Winter 1995): 20-27.
- Pitzer, Donald E. "How the Harmonists Suffered Disharmony: Schism in Communal Utopias." 5 (April 2011): 55-75.
- Reibel, Daniel B. Bibliography of Items Related to the Harmony Society with Special Reference to Old Economy, and Many Works on Communities and Utopias Which Also Discuss the Harmony Society. Ambridge, PA: Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission, 1969.
- Reibel, Daniel B. *Old Economy Village*. Pennsylvania Trail of History Guide. Mechanicsburg: Stackpole Books, 2002.
- Sutton, Robert P. *Communal Utopias and the American Experience*. Westport, CT: Praeger, 2004.
- White, Robin, and Joe White. "George Rapp and the Harmony Society." *Communal Societies* 30 (2010): 81-91.

Harmony Society Papers are located at the PHMC/Pennsylvania State Archives, Manuscript Group 185

ISLAM

- Glasco, Laurence. "The Muslim Community of Pittsburgh." *Pittsburgh History* 78 (Winter 1995): 183-185.
- Vlasblom, David. "Islam in Early Modern Quaker Experience and Writing." *Quaker History* 100 (Spring 2011): 1-21.

JEHOVAH'S WITNESSES

Abrahams, Edward. "The Pain of the Millennium: Charles Taze Russell and the Jehovah's Witnesses, 1879-1916." *American Studies* 18 (Spring 1977): 57-70.

- Barber, Hollis W. "Religious Liberty v. Police Power: Jehovah's Witnesses." *American Political Science Review* 41 (April 1947): 226-247.
- Brown, Ira V. "Watchers for the Second Coming: The Millenarian Tradition in America." *Mississippi Valley Historical Review* 39 (December 1952): 441-458.
- Crompton, R. Counting the Days to Armageddon: The Jehovah's Witnesses and the Second Presence of Christ. Cambridge: James Clarke & Co., 1996.
- Harrison, Barbara Grizzuti. Visions of Glory: A History and a Memory of Jehovah's Witnesses. New York: Simon and Schuster, 1978.
- Heller, Francis H. "A Turning Point for Religious Liberty." *Virginia Law Review* 29 (January 1943): 440-459.
- Horowitz, David. Pastor Charles Taze Russell: An Early American Christian Zionist. New York: Philosophical Library, 1986.
- Hussain, Zahra. "Minersville v. Gobitis." Pennsylvania Heritage 29 (December 2003): 6-11.
- Knox, Zoe. "Writing Witness History: The Historiography of the Jehovah's Witnesses and the Watch Tower Bible and Tract Society of Pennsylvania." *Journal of Religious History* 35 (June 2011): 157-180.
- Penton, M. James. *Apocalypse Delayed: The Story of Jehovah's Witnesses*. 3rd ed. Toronto: University of Toronto Press, 2015.
- Peters, S. F. Judging Jehovah's Witnesses: Religious Persecution and the Dawn of the Rights Revolution. Lawrence: University of Kansas Press, 2000.
- Urofsky, Melvin I. "The Flag Salute Case." OAH Magazine of History 9 (Winter 1995): 30-32.
- Vandenberg, Albert V. "Charles Taze Russell: Pittsburgh Prophet, 1879-1909." Western Pennsylvania Historical Magazine 69 (January 1986): 3-20.
- Wah, Carolyn R. "An Introduction to Research and Analysis of Jehovah's Witnesses: A View from the Watchtower." *Review of Religious Research* 43 (December 2001): 161-174.
- Wills, Tony. A People for His Name: A History of Jehovah's Witnesses and an Evaluation. Morrisville, North Carolina: Lulu, 2006.

JEWS

Ashton, Dianne. *Jewish Life in Pennsylvania*. Pennsylvania History Studies, No. 25. University Park: Pennsylvania Historical Association, 1998.

- Baltzell, Edward Digby, Jr. "The Development of a Jewish Upper Class in Philadelphia, 1782-1940." In Marshall Sklar, ed., *The Jews: Social Pattern of an American Group*, 271-287, 647-649. Glencoe, IL: Free Press, 1958.
- Barrick, Mac E. "The Image of the Jew in South-Central Pennsylvania." *Pennsylvania Folklife* 34 (Spring 1985): 133-138.
- Bernheimer, Charles Seligman. *The Russian Jew in the United States: Studies of Social Conditions in New York, Philadelphia, and Chicago, with a Description of Rural Settlements.* Philadelphia: J. C. Winston Co., 1905.
- Bronner, Simon J. "Cultural Historical Studies and Jews in Pennsylvania: A Review and Preview." *Pennsylvania History* 66 (Summer 1999): 311-338.
- Burstin, Barbara S. After the Holocaust: The Migration of Polish Jews and Christians to Pittsburgh. Pittsburgh: University of Pittsburgh Press, 1989.
- Feldman, Jacob S. *The Early Migration and Settlement of Jews in Pittsburgh*, 1754-1894. Pittsburgh: United Jewish Federation and Council of B'nai B'rith, 1959.
- Feldman, Jacob S. *The Jewish Experience in Western Pennsylvania: A History, 1755-1945.* Pittsburgh: Historical Society of Western Pennsylvania, 1986.
- Feldman, Jacob S. "The Pioneers of a Community: Regional Diversity Among the Jews of Pittsburgh, 1845-1861." *American Jewish Archives* 32 (November 1980): 119-124.
- Freeman, Moses. *Fifty Years of Jewish Life in Philadelphia*. Philadelphia: Mid-City Press, 1929.
- Friedman, Murray, ed. *Jewish Life in Philadelphia*, 1830-1940. Philadelphia: Institute for the Study of Human Issues, 1983.
- Friedman, Murray. *Philadelphia Jewish Life, 1940-2000*. Philadelphia: Temple University Press, 2003.
- Golab, Caroline. "The Immigrant and the City: Poles, Italians, and Jews in Philadelphia, 1870-1920." In *The Peoples of Philadelphia: A History of Ethnic Groups and Lower-Class Life, 1790-1840*, edited by Allen F. Davis and Mark H. Haller, 203-230. Philadelphia: Temple University Press, 1973.
- Häberlein, Mark, and Michaela Schmölz-Häberlein. "Competition and Cooperation: The Ambivalent Relationship between Jews and Christians in Early Modern Germany and Pennsylvania." *Pennsylvania Magazine of History and Biography* 126 (July 2002): 409-436.

- Hart, Gustavus N. "Notes on Myer Hart and Other Jews of Easton, Pennsylvania." *Publications* of the American Jewish Historical Society 8 (1900): 127-133.
- Levin, Nora. "Soviet Jewish Immigrants in Philadelphia, 1972-82." Soviet Jewish Affairs 14 (November 1984): 15-29.
- Levy, Louis E. "Jewish Immigrant Life in Philadelphia." *American Jewish Archives* 9 (January 1957): 32-42.
- Marcus, Jacob Rader. *Early American Jewry: The Jews of Pennsylvania and the South, 1655-1790.* 2 vols. Philadelphia: Jewish Publication Society of America, 1951-53.
- Morais, Henry Samuel. The Jews of Philadelphia: Their History from the Earliest Settlement to the Present Time. Philadelphia: Levytype Company, 1894.
- Morawska, Ewa. "A Replica of the 'Old Country' Relationship in the Ethnic Niche: East European Jews and Gentiles in Small-town Western Pennsylvania, 1880s-1930s." *American Jewish History* 77 (September 1987): 27-86.
- Morawska, Ewa T. For Bread with Butter: The Life-Worlds of East Central Europeans in Johnstown, Pennsylvania, 1890-1940. New York: Cambridge University Press, 1985.
- Morawska, Ewa. Insecure Prosperity: Small-Town Jews in Industrial America, 1890-1940. Princeton: Princeton University Press, 1996.
- Necarsulmer, Henry. "The Early Jewish Settlement at Lancaster, Pennsylvania." *Publications of the American Jewish Historical Society* 9 (1901): 29-44.
- Neumann, Joshua N., ed. and trans. "Some Eighteenth Century American Jewish Letters." *Publications of the American Jewish Historical Society* 34 (1937): 75-106.
- Pencak, William. "Anti-Semitism, Toleration, and Appreciation: The Changing Relations of Jews and Gentiles in Early America." In *The First Prejudice: Religious Tolerance and Intolerance in Early America*, edited by Chris Beneke and Christopher S. Grenda, 241-262. Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press, 2011.
- Pencak, William. "Jews and Anti-Semitism in Early Pennsylvania." *Pennsylvania Magazine of History and Biography* 126 (July 2002): 365-408.
- Pencak, William. Jews and Gentiles in Early America, 1654-1800. Ann Arbor: University of Michigan Press, 2005.
- Perlman, Robert. From Shtetl to Milltown: Litvaks, Hungarians, and Galitzianers in Western Pennsylvania, 1875-1925. Pittsburgh: Historical Society of Western Pennsylvania, 2001.

- Porter, Jack. "Differentiating Features of Orthodox, Conservative, and Reform Jewish Groups in Metropolitan Philadelphia." *Jewish Social Studies* 25 (1963): 186-194.
- Preville, Joseph Richard. "Constitutional Quarrels: Roman Catholics, Jews, and the Aftermath of *Lemon v. Kurtzman* (1971)." *Catholic Historical Review* 78 (April 1992): 217-231.
- Rose, Elizabeth. "From Sponge Cake to Hamentashen: Jewish Identity in a Jewish Settlement House, 1885-1952." *Journal of American Ethnic History* 13 (Spring 1994): 3-23.
- Rosenbach, Abraham S. Wolf. "Notes on the First Settlement of Jews in Pennsylvania, 1655-1703." *Publications of the American Jewish Historical Society* 5 (1897): 191-198.
- Rosenbloom, Joseph R. "Rebecca Gratz and the Jewish Sunday School Movement in Philadelphia." *Publications of the American Jewish Historical Society* 48 (October 1958): 71-77.
- Selavan, Ida Cohen. "Jewish Wage Earners in Pittsburgh, 1890-1930." American Jewish Historical Quarterly 65 (March 1976): 272-285.
- Seller, Maxine S. "Isaac Leeser: A Jewish Christian Dialogue in Antebellum Philadelphia." *Pennsylvania History* 35 (Summer 1968): 231-242.
- Shiloh, Ailon. By Myself I'm a Book! An Oral History of the Immigrant Jewish Experience in Pittsburgh. Waltham, MA: American Jewish Historical Society, 1972.
- Stern, Gail F., ed. Traditions in Transition: Jewish Culture in Philadelphia, 1840-1940: An Exhibition in the Museum of the Balch Institute for Ethnic Studes, April 24-October 21, 1989. Philadelphia: Balch Institute for Ethnic Studies, 1989.
- Stern, Malcolm H. "Two Jewish Functionaries in Colonial Pennsylvania." American Jewish Historical Quarterly 57 (September 1967): 24-25, 27-51.
- Stern, Mark A. "Dear Mrs. Cad: A Revolutionary War Letter of Rebecca Franks." *American Jewish Archives* 57 (January 2005): 15-24.
- Trachtenberg, Joshua. "An American Jewish Community: Easton, Pennsylvania, on Its Two Hundredth Anniversary." *Publications of the American Jewish Historical Society* 42 (December 1952): 193-206.
- Whiteman, Maxwell. "Isaac Leeser and the Jews of Philadelphia." *Publications of the American Jewish Historical Society* 48 (April 1959): 207-244.
- Whiteman, Maxwell. "Philadelphia's Jewish Neighborhoods." In *The Peoples of Philadelphia*, edited by Allen F. Davis and Mark H. Haller, 231-254. Philadelphia: Temple University Press, 1973.

- Whiteman, Maxwell. "The East European Jew Comes to Philadelphia." In *The Ethnic Experience in Pennsylvania*, edited by John E. Bodnar, 287-308. Lewisburg: Bucknell University Press, 1973.
- Wolf, Edwin II, and Maxwell Whiteman. The History of the Jews of Philadelphia from Colonial Times to the Age of Jackson. Philadelphia: Jewish Publication Society of America, 1956.

Philadelphia Jewish Archives Center Special Collections Research Center Temple University Library Paley Libraries 1210 Polett Walk Philadelphia, PA 19122 Telephone: 215-204-8257 Email: <u>scrc@temple.edu</u> URL: <u>http://www.philajewisharchives.org/</u>

LATTER-DAY SAINTS (MORMONS)

- Bennett, Richard E. "'He Is Our Friend': Thomas L. Kane and the Mormons in Exodus, 1846-1850." *Brigham Young University Studies* 48, 4 (2009): 36-56.
- Fleming, Stephen J. "Congenial to Almost Every Shade of Radicalism': The Delaware Valley and the Success of Early Mormonism." *Religion & American Culture* 17 (Summer 2007): 129-164.
- Reimherr, Otto. "The Susquehanna: Mormonism's Jordan." Susquehanna University Studies 11 (1980): 71-89.
- Smith, Walter W. "The History of the Philadelphia, Pennsylvania Branch [of the Church of Jesus Christ of Latter Day Saints]." *Journal of American History* 11 (1918): 358-373.
- Staker, Mark Lyman. "Where was the Aaronic Priesthood Restored?: Identifying the Location of John the Baptist's Appearance, May 15, 1829." *Mormon Historical Studies* 12 (Fall 2011): 142-159.
- Thayne, Stanley James. "In Harmony? Perceptions of Mormonism in Susquehanna, Pennsylvania." *Journal of Mormon History* 33 (Fall 2007): 114-151.
- Vogel, Dan. "The Locations of Joseph Smith's Early Treasure Quests." *Dialogue: A Journal of Mormon Thought* 27 (Fall 1994): 197-231.

Whittaker, David J. "East of Nauvoo: Benjamin Winchester and the Early Mormon Church." *Journal of Mormon History* 21 (Fall 1995): 30-83.

LUTHERANS

- Atwood, Craig D. "'The Hallensians are Pietists; aren't you a Hallensian?': Mühlenberg's Conflict with the Moravians in America." *Journal of Moravian History* 12 (2012): 47-92.
- Baer, Fredericke. *The Trial of Frederick Eberle: Language, Patriotism, and Citizenship in Philadelphia's German Community, 1790 to 1830.* New York: New York University Press, 2008.
- Cunningham, Barbara. "An Eighteenth-Century View of Femininity as Seen Through the Journals of Henry Melchior Muhlenberg." *Pennsylvania History* 43 (July 1976): 197-212.
- Ferm, Vergilius Anselm. The Crisis in American Lutheran Theology: A Study of the Issue between American Lutheranism and Old Lutheranism. New York: Century, 1927.
- Frye, Nancy K. "Trusting in Providence: Henry Melchior Muhlenberg in the Year 1776." Der Reggeboge: The Journal of the Pennsylvania German Society 36 (December 2002): 3-24.
- Grabbe, Hans-Jürgen, ed. *Halle Pietism, Colonial North America, and the Young United States.* Stuttgart: Franz Steiner Verlag, 2008.
- Granquist, Mark. Lutherans in America: A New History. Minneapolis: Fortress Press, 2015.
- Hetrick, David T., and Gordon Barry Davis, eds. I'm Surrounded by Methodists: Diary of John H. W. Stuckenberg, Chaplain of the 145th Pennsylvania Volunteer Infantry. Gettysburg: Thomas Publications, 1995.
- Kleiner, John W., ed. Henry Melchior Muhlenberg: The Roots of 250 Years of Organized Lutheranism in North America: Essays in Memory of Helmut T. Lehmann. Lewiston, NY: The Edwin Mellon Press, 1998.
- Kleiner, John W., and Helmut T. Lehmann, eds. *The Correspondence of Henry Melchior Muhlenberg*. 3 vols. Camden, ME: Picton Press, 1986.
- Nelson, E. Clifford, ed. The Lutherans in North America. Philadelphia: Fortress Press, 1972.
- Nolt, Steven M. "The Quest for American Kinship: Liberty, Ethnicity, and Ecumenism among Pennsylvania German Lutherans, 1817-1842." *Journal of American Ethnic History* 19 (Winter 2000): 64-91.

- Pfatteicher, Helen E. *The Ministerium of Pennsylvania: The Oldest Lutheran Synod in North America*. Philadelphia: The Ministerium Press, 1938.
- Reumann, John. Muhlenberg's Ministerium, Ben Franklin's Deism, and the Churches of the Twenty-First Century: Reflections on the 250th Anniversary of the Oldest Lutheran Church Body in North America. Grand Rapids: W. B. Eerdmans Pub. Co., 2011.
- Riforgiato, Leonard R. *Missionary of Moderation: Henry Melchior Muhlenberg and the Lutheran Church in English America.* Lewisburg: Bucknell University Press, 1980.
- Roeber, A. G. "Citizens or Subjects? German Lutherans and the Federal Constitution in Pennsylvania, 1789-1800." *Amerikastudieren/American Studies* 34 (1989): 49-68.
- Roeber, A. G. "J. H. C. Helmuth, Evangelical Charity and the Public Sphere in Pennsylvania, 1793-1800." *Pennsylvania Magazine of History and Biography* 121 (January/April 1997): 77-100.
- Roeber, A. G. "Lutheran Hymnody and Network in the Eighteenth Century." In Philip Vilas Bohlman and Otto Holzapfel, eds., *Land Without Nightingales: Music in the Making of German America*, 113-126. Madison: University of Wisconsin-Madison, 2002.
- Roeber, A. G. "Lutheranism in the Atlantic World in the Age of Revolution." In Hermann Wellenreuther, Thomas J. Müller-Bahlke, and A. G. Roeber, eds., *The Transatlantic World of Heinrich Melchior Mühlenberg in the Eighteenth Century*. Halle: Verlag der Frankeschgen Stiftungen, 2013.
- Roeber, A. G. Palatines, Liberty, and Property: Lutherans in Colonial British America. Baltimore: The Johns Hopkins University Press, 1993.
- Rubicam, Milton. "Henry Melchior Muhlenberg's Early Labors in Pennsylvania, 1742-1760." *Pennsylvania History* 10 (July 1943): 178-192.
- Schmauk, Theodore E. *The Lutheran Church in Colonial Pennsylvania, 1638-1820.* Lancaster: Pennsylvania German Society, 1902.
- Seilhamer, Frank H. "The New Measures Movement among Lutherans." *Lutheran Quarterly* 12 (1960): 121-122.
- Spaeth, Adolph, et al., eds. Documentary History of the Evangelical Lutheran Ministerium of Pennsylvania and Adjacent States, Proceedings of the Annual Conventions from 1748 to 1921. Philadelphia: Board of Publication of the General Council of the Evangelical Lutheran Church of North America, 1898.
- Spittler, Wolfgang M. Pastors, People, Politics: German Lutherans in Pennsylvania, 1740-1790. Trier, Germany: Wissenschaftlicher Verlag Trier, 1998.

- Strange, Douglas C. "Lutheran Involvement in the American Colonization Society." *Mid-America* 49 (April 1967): 140-151.
- Strohmidle, Karl. "Henry Melchior Muhlenberg's European Heritage. *Lutheran Quarterly* 6 (1992): 5-34.
- Tappert, Theodore G. "Henry Melchior Muhlenberg and the American Revolution." *Church History* 11 (December 1942): 284-301.
- Tappert, Theodore G., and John W. Doberstein, eds. *The Journals of Henry Melchior Muhlenberg*. 3 vols. Philadelphia: Muhlenberg Press, 1942-1958.
- Tappert, Theodore G. The Notebook of A Colonial Clergyman: Condensed from the Journals of Henry Melchior Muhlenberg. Philadelphia: Fortress Press, 1959.
- Treese, Lorett. "Faithful Laborers in this Vineyard of the Lord': The Swedish Mission to America." *Pennsylvania Folklife* 38 (Autumn 1988): 2-13.
- Wagner, Walter H. "A Key Episode in American Lutheranism: Muhlenberg's and Zinzendorf's Encounter." *Concordia Historical Institute Quarterly* 71 (Summer 1998): 72-85.
- Wallace, Paul A. W. *The Muhlenbergs of Pennsylvania*. Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press, 1950.
- Wellenreuther, Hermann, Thomas Müller-Bahlke, and A. Gregg Roeber, eds. *The Transatlantic World of Heinrich Melchior Mühlenberg in the Eighteenth Century*. Halle: Verlag der Franckeschen Stiftungen, 2013.
- Weng, Armin George. "The Language Problem in the Lutheran Church in Pennsylvania, 1742-1820." *Church History* 5 (December 1936): 359-375.
- Wentz, Abdel R. A Basic History of Lutheranism in America. Philadelphia: Muhlenberg Press, 1955.
- Wentz, Abdel R. *Pioneer in Christian Unity: Samuel Simon Schmucker*. Philadelphia: Fortress Press, 1967.
- Williams, Kim-Eric. "Andreas Rudman, the First Lutheran Bishop in America." *Lutheran Quarterly* 14 (Winter 2000): 459-462.
- Williams, Kim-Eric. *The Journey of Justus Falckner*, 1672-1723. Philadelphia: Lutheran Archives Center at Philadelphia, 2003.

Archives: A.R. Wentz Library

Lutheran Theological Seminary 61 Seminary Ridge Gettysburg, PA 17325-1795 Telephone: 717-334-6286 Email: <u>info@ltsg.edu</u> URL: <u>http://ltsg.edu/Region8Archives</u>

The Lutheran Archives Center at Philadelphia 7301 Germantown Avenue Philadelphia, PA 19119-1974 Telephone: 215-248-6383 Email: <u>mtairyarchives@ltsp.edu</u> URL: <u>http://ltsp.edu/academics/the-ltsp-experience/the-community/the-lutheran-archives-center-at-philadelphia/</u>

Tri-Synod Archives Thiel College 75 College Avenue Greenville, PA 16125 Telephone: 724-589-2131 URL: <u>http://www.thiel.edu/library/the-thiel-archives</u>

MENNONITES

Bender, Harold C. "The Anabaptist Vision." Church History 13 (March 1944): 3-24.

- Bender, Harold C. Two Centuries of American Mennonite Literature: A Bibliography of Mennonitica Americana, 1727-1928. Goshen, IN: Mennonite Historical Society, 1929.
- Bender, Harold S., et al. *Mennonite Encyclopedia*. 4 vols. Scottdale, PA: Mennonite Publishing House, 1955-1959.
- Bender, Harold S., and Henry C. Smith. *Mennonites and Their Heritage: A Handbook of Mennonite History and Beliefs.* Scottdale, PA: Herald Press, 1984.
- Driedger, Leo, and Donald B. Kraybill. *Mennonite Peacemaking: From Quietism to Activism.* Scottdale, PA: Herald Press, 1994.
- Dyck, Cornelius J. An Introduction to Mennonite History: A Popular History of the Anabaptists and the Mennonites. 3rd ed. Scottdale: Herald Press, 1993.
- Friedmann, Robert. *Mennonite Piety Through the Centuries: Its Genius and Its Literature.* Goshen, IN: Mennonite Historical Society, 1949.

- Hershberger, Guy F. *The Mennonite Church in the Second World War*. Scottdale, PA: Mennonite Publishing House, 1951.
- Hershberger, Guy F., and Harold Stauffer Bender. *The Recovery of the Anabaptist Vision: A Sixtieth Anniversary Tribute to Harold S. Bender.* Scottdale, PA: Herald Press, 1957.
- Hostettler, Beulah Stauffer. American Mennonites and Protestant Movements: A Community Paradigm. Scottdale, PA: Herald Press, 1987.
- Hostettler, John A. Mennonite Life. Scottdale, PA: Herald Press, 1954.
- Hostettler, John A. *The Sociology of Mennonite Evangelism*. Scottdale, PA: Herald Press, 1954.
- Jentsch, Theodore W. "Education, Occupation, and Economics among Old Order Mennonites of the East Penn Valley." *Pennsylvania Folklife* 24 (Spring 1975): 24-35.
- Jentsch, Theodore W. "Old Order Mennonite Family Life in the East Penn Valley." *Pennsylvania Folklife* 24 (Fall 1974): 18-27.
- Kauffman, J. Howard, and Leo Driedger. *The Mennonite Mosaic: Identity and Modernization*. Scottdale, PA: Herald Press, 1991.
- Klaassen, Walter. Anabaptism: Neither Catholic Nor Protestant. 3rd ed. Kitchener, Ontario: Pandora Press, 2001.
- Kraybill, Donald B., and James P. Hurd. *Horse and Buggy Mennonites: Hoofbeats of Humility in a Postmodern World.* University Park: Pennsylvania State University Press, 2006.
- MacMaster, Richard K. Land, Piety, Peoplehood: The Establishment of Mennonite Communities in America, 1683-1790. Scottdale, PA: Herald Press, 1985.
- Redekop, Calvin. Mennonite Society. Baltimore: The Johns Hopkins University Press, 1989.
- Ruth, John L. Maintaining the Right Fellowship: A Narrative Account of Life in the Oldest Mennonite Community in North America. Scottdale, PA: Herald Press, 1984.
- Ruth, John L. "*Twas Seeding Time*": A Mennonite View of the American Revolution. Scottdale, PA: Herald Press, 1976.
- Smith, C. Henry. *Mennonites in America*. Akron, PA: Mennonite Central Committee, 1942.
- Smith, C. Henry. *The Mennonite Immigration to Pennsylvania in the Eighteenth Century*. Norristown: Norristown Press, 1929.

- Smith, C. Henry. *The Story of the Mennonites*. 4th ed. Newton, KS: Mennonite Publication Office, 1964.
- Wenger, John C., and Harold Stauffer Bender. *The Mennonite Church in America: Sometimes Called Old Mennonites.* Scottdale, PA: Herald Press, 1966.
- Yoder, Don, trans. and ed. "Brother Hantsch Visits the Mennonites: A Moravian Missionary Diary of 1748." *Pennsylvania Dutchman* 1 (November 1951): 48-52.

Yoder, Edward. Our Mennonite Heritage. Akron, PA: Mennonite Central Committee, 1942.

Archives:

Lancaster Mennonite Historical Society 2215 Millstream Road Lancaster, PA 17602-1499 Telephone: 717-393-9745 Email: <u>lmhs@lmhs.org</u> URL: www.lmhs.org

Mennonite Heritage Center 565 Yoder Road Harleysville, PA 19438-1020 Telephone: 215-256-3020 Email: <u>info@mhep.org</u> URL: <u>www.mhep.org</u>

METHODISTS

- Allen, Richard. The Life, Experience and Gospel Labors of the Rt. Rev. Richard Allen, to Which is Annexed the Rise and Progress of the African Methodist Episcopal Church in the United States of America. New York: Abingdon Press, 1960.
- Andrews, Dee E. *The Methodists and Revolutionary America*, 1760-1800: *The Shaping of an Evangelical Culture*. Princeton: Princeton University Press, 2000.
- Andrews, Dee. "The African Methodists of Philadelphia, 1794-1802." *Pennsylvania Magazine of History and Biography* 108 (1984): 471-486.
- Andrzejewski, Anna Vemer. "The Gazes of Hierarchy at Religious Camp Meetings, 1850-1925." *Perspectives in Vernacular Architecture* 8 (2000): 138-157.
- Baker, Donald. "Charles Wesley and the American War for Independence." *Methodist History* 5 (October 1966): 5-37.

- Beck, Carolyn S. "Our Own Vine and Fig Tree: The Authority of History and Kinship in Mother Bethel." *Review of Religious Research* 29 (June 1988): 369-384.
- Beck, Carolyn Stickney. Our Own Vine and Fig Tree: The Persistence of the Mother Bethel Family. New York: AMS Press, 1989.
- Calkin, Homer L. "The Methodists and the Centennial of 1876." *Methodist History* 14 (January 1976): 93-110.
- Carwardine, Richard. "Methodists, Politics, and the Coming of the American Civil War." *Church History* 69 (September 2000): 578-609.
- Cashdollar, Charles D. "Unexpected Friendship: John McClintock and Auguste Comte," *Pennsylvania Magazine of History and Biography* 105 (January 1981): 85-98.
- DelPino, Julius E. "Blacks in the United Methodist Church from its Beginning to 1968," *Methodist History* 19 (October 1980): 3-20.
- DiPaolo, Joseph F. "'That Dear Man of God:' Edward Evans and the Origins of American Methodism." *Methodist History* 47 (October 2008): 26-47.
- Dunn, Joe P. "'No Time or Energy for Violence': John M. Swomley Jr., Methodist Peace Activist, and the Anti-Conscription Campaigns." *Methodist History* 51 (April 2013): 201-216.
- Frantz, John B. "Early German Methodism in America." *Yearbook of German-American Studies* 26 (1991): 171-184.
- George, Carol V. R. Segregated Sabbaths: Richard Allen and the Rise of Independent Black Churches, 1760-1840. New York: Oxford University Press, 1973.
- Gorrell, Donald K. "'Ride a Circuit or Let it Alone': Early Practices That Kept the United Brethren, Albright People and Methodists Apart." *Methodist History* 25 (October 1986): 4-16.
- Gravely, William B. "The Decision of A.M.E. Leader, James Lynch, To Join the Methodist Episcopal Church: New Evidence at Old St. George's Church, Philadelphia." *Methodist History* 15 (July 1977): 263-269.
- Gregg, Robert. Sparks from the Anvil of Oppression: Philadelphia's African Methodists and Southern Migrants, 1890-1940. Philadelphia: Temple University Press, 1993.
- Hartman, Susan B., and Richard G. Johnson. "The Restoration of Old Bethel: An Example for the Future." *Pennsylvania Heritage* 6 (December 1980: 24-28.

- Hatch, Nathan O., and John H. Wigger, eds. *Methodism and the Shaping of American Culture*. Nashville: Kingswood Books, 2001.
- Hatch, Nathan O. "The Puzzle of American Methodism." *Church History* 63 (June 1994): 175-189.
- Johnson, Richard G. "The Meaning of Old Bethel." *Pennsylvania Heritage* 6 (Fall 1980): 26-27.
- Kachun, Mitch. "Before the Eyes of All Nations: African-American Identity and Historical Memory at the Centennial Exposition of 1876." *Pennsylvania History* 65 (June 1998): 300-323.
- Kisker, Scott. "Radical Pietism and Early German Methodism: John Seybert and the Evangelical Association." *Methodist History* 37 (April 1999): 175-188.
- Lawrence, Anna M. One Family Under God: Love, Belonging, and Authority in Early Transatlantic Methodism. Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press, 2011.
- Martin, Sandy Dwayne. For God and Race: The Religious and Political Leadership of AMEZ Bishop James Walker Hood. Columbia: University of South Carolina Press, 1999.
- McEllhenney, John Galen, ed. Proclaiming Grace & Freedom: The Story of United Methodism in America. Nashville: Abingdon, 1982.
- Nash, Gary B. "New Light on Richard Allen: The Early Years of Freedom." William & Mary Quarterly 46 (April 1989): 332-340.
- Payton, Jacob Simpson. Our Fathers Have Told Us: The Story of the Founding of Methodism in Western Pennsylvania. Cincinnati: Ruter Press, 1938.
- Rowe, Kenneth. "Edward Evans, Founding Philadelphia Methodist." *Methodist History* 14 (October 1975): 56-59.
- Rowe, Kenneth E. "From Eighteenth Century Encounter to Nineteenth Century Estrangement: Images of Moravians in the Thought of Methodist Bishops Asbury and Simpson." *Methodist History* 24 (April 1986): 171-178.
- Sheets, Georg R. Children of the Circuit Riders: The History of Asbury United Methodist Church, York, Pennsylvania, 1781-1985. York: Asbury United Methodist Church, 1985.
- Singleton, George A. The Romance of African Methodism: A Study of the African Methodist Episcopal Church. New York: Exposition Press, 1952.
- Smeltzer, Wallace Guy. Homestead Methodism (1830-1933): The History of Methodism in Mifflin Township, Allegheny County, Pa. Pittsburgh: D. K. Murdock, 1933.

- Smeltzer, Wallace Guy. *Methodism on the Headwaters of the Ohio: The History of the Pittsburgh Conference of the Methodist Church.* Nashville: Parthenon Press, 1951.
- Smeltzer, Wallace Guy. "The Place of Methodism in the Religious Life of the Pittsburgh Region." *Western Pennsylvania Historical Magazine* 23 (September 1940): 147-155.
- Sturm, Ted. "Drafting God: Pittsburgh Methodist Churches and World War I." Western Pennsylvania Historical Magazine 71 (January 1988): 27-45.
- Waldrep, Christopher. "The Use and Abuse of the Law: Public Opinion and United Methodist Church Trials of Ministers Performing Same-Sex Union Ceremonies." *Law and History Review* 30 (November 2012): 953-1005.
- Wesley, Charles H. *Richard Allen, Apostle of Freedom.* 2nd ed. Washington, DC: Associated Publishers, 1969.
- Wigger, John H. "Taking Heaven by Storm: Enthusiasm and Early American Methodism, 1770-1820." *Journal of the Early Republic* 14 (Summer 1994): 167-194.
- Wigger, John H. Taking Heaven by Storm: Methodism and the Rise of Popular Christianity in America. New York: Oxford University Press, 1998.
- Yrigoyen, Charles, Jr. "Mercersburg's Quarrel with Methodism." *Methodist History* 22 (October 1983): 3-19

Historic St. George's UMC Library & Archive (for Eastern Pennsylvania Conference) 235 N. Fourth Street Philadelphia, PA 19106 Telephone: 215-925-7788 Email: <u>office@historicstgeorges.org</u> URL: historicstgeorges.org/archive

United Methodist Archives (for Susquehanna Conference) Lycoming College Library 700 College Place Williamsport, PA 17701 Telephone: 570-321-4088 Email: <u>loyer@lycoming.edu</u> URL: <u>www.lycoming.edu/umarch</u>

United Methodist Center (for Western Pennsylvania Conference) 1204 Freedom Road Cranberry Township, PA 16066 Telephone: 724-776-2300 URL: www.wpaumc.org

MORAVIANS

- Atwood, Craig D. *Community of the Cross: Moravian Piety in Colonial Bethlehem*. University Park: The Pennsylvania State University Press, 2004.
- Atwood, Craig D. "Sleeping in the Arms of Christ: Sanctifying Sexuality in the Eighteenth-Century Moravian Church." *Journal of the History of Sexuality* 8 (July 1997): 25-51.
- Atwood, Craig D. "Spangenberg: A Radical Pietist in Colonial America." *Journal of Moravian History* 4 (Spring 2008): 7-27.
- Atwood, Craig D., and Peter Vogt, eds. *The Distinctiveness of Moravian Culture: Essays and Documents in Honor of Vernon Nelson on His Seventieth Birthday.* Nazareth? Moravian Historical Society, 2003.
- Atwood, Craig D. "'The Hallensians are Pietists, aren't you a Hallensian?': Muhlenberg's Conflict with Moravians in America." *Journal of Moravian History* 12 (Spring 2012): 47-92.
- Atwood, Craig D. "The Joyfulness of Death in Eighteenth-Century Moravian Communities." *Communal Societies* 17 (1997): 39-58.
- Atwood, Craig D. "Understanding Zinzendorf's Blood and Wounds Theology." *Journal of Moravian History* 1 (Fall 2006): 31-47.
- Bancroft, Catherine. "Maria Beaumont: Race and Caribbean Wealth at the Early Nineteenthcentury Moravian Boarding School for Girls in Bethlehem." *Journal of Moravian History* 13 (Fall 2013): 158-196.
- Burkholder, Jared S. "Neither 'Kriegerisch' nor 'Quäkerisch': Moravians and the Question of Violence in Eighteenth-Century Pennsylvania." *Journal of Moravian History* 12 (Fall 2012): 143-169.
- Burkholder, Jared S. "This 'Rends in Pieces All Barriers Between Virtue and Vice': Tennentists, Moravians, and the Antinomian Threat in the Delaware Valley." *Pennsylvania Magazine of History and Biography* 135 (January 2011): 5-31.
- Coalter, Milton J., Jr. "The Radical Pietism of Count Nicholas Zinzendorf as a Conservative Influence on the Awakener, Gilbert Tennent." *Church History* 49 (March 1980): 35-46.
- Durnbaugh, Donald F. "Brethren and Moravians in Colonial America." Unitas Fratrum: Zeitschrift für Geschichte und Gegenwartsfragen der Brudergemeine 25 (1989): 51-68.

- Engel, Kate Carté. "Moravians in the Eighteenth Century Atlantic World." *Journal of Moravian History* 12 (Spring 2012): 77-103.
- Engel, Kate Carté. *Religion and Profit: Moravians in Early America*. Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press, 2009.
- Engel, Kate Carté. "The Strangers' Store: Moral Capitalism in Moravian Bethlehem, 1753-1775." *Early American Studies* 1 (April 2003): 90-126.
- Faull, Katherine. "Masculinity in the Eighteenth-Century Moravian Mission Field: Contact and Negotiation." *Journal of Moravian History* 13 (Spring 2013): 27-53.
- Faull, Katherine M. Moravian Women's Memoirs: Their Related Lives, 1750-1820. Syracuse: Syracuse University Press, 1997.
- Faull, Katherine M. "The American 'Lebenslauf': Women's Autobiography in Eighteenth-Century Moravian Bethlehem." *Yearbook of German-American Studies* 27 (1992): 23-48.
- Faull, Katherine M. "'You are the Savior's Widow': Religion, Sexuality, and Bereavement in the Eighteenth Century Moravian Church." *Journal of Moravian History* 8 (Spring 2010): 89-115.
- Fogleman, Aaron S. "Jesus is Female: The Moravian Challenge in the German Communities of British North America. *William and Mary Quarterly* 60 (April 2003): 295-332.
- Fogleman, Aaron Spencer. Jesus is Female: Moravians and Radical Religion in Early America. Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press, 2007.
- Fogleman, Aaron S. "Women on the Trail in Colonial America: A Travel Journal of German Moravians Migrating from Pennsylvania to North Carolina in 1766." *Pennsylvania History* 61 (Spring 1994): 206-234.
- Gillespie, Michele, and Robert Beachy, eds. *Pious Pursuits: German Moravians in the Atlantic World.* New York: Berghahn Books, 2007.
- Gollin, Gilliam Lindt. *Moravians in Two Worlds: A Study of Changing Communities*. New York: Columbia University Press, 1967.
- Gordon, Scott Paul. "Glad Passivity: Mary Penry of Lititz and the Making of Moravian Women." *Journal of Moravian History* 13 (Spring 2013): 1-26.
- Gordon, Scott Paul. "Patriots and Neighbors: Pennsylvania Moravians in the American Revolution." *Journal of Moravian History* 12 (Fall 2012): 111-142.

- Gordon, Scott Paul. "The Paxton Boys and the Moravians: Terror and Faith in the Pennsylvania Backcountry." *Journal of Moravian History* 14 (Fall 2014): 119-152.
- Hamilton, J. Taylor. A History of the Moravian Church, or the Unitas Fratrum, or the Unity of the Brethren, During the Eighteenth and Nineteenth Centuries. Bethlehem: Times Publishing Company, 1900; reprint ed., New York: AMS Press, 1971.
- Hamilton, J. Taylor. "The Confusion at Tulpehocken." *Transactions of the Moravian Historical Society* 4 (1891-95): 235-273.
- Hamilton, J. Taylor. "The Moravian Work at Oley, Berks County, Pennsylvania." *Transactions* of the Moravian Historical Society 13 (1942): 8-18.
- Hamilton, J. Taylor, and Kenneth G. Hamilton. *History of the Moravian Church: The Renewed Unitas Fratrumn*, 1722-1957. Bethlehem: Interprovincial Board of Christian Education, Moravian Church in America, 1967.
- Hamilton, Kenneth J., ed., and William N. Schwarze and S. H. Gapp, trans. A History of the Beginnings of Moravian Work in America, Being a Translation of George Neisser's Manuscripts. Bethlehem: Archives Committee of the Moravian Church in America, Northern Province, 1955.
- Hamilton, Kenneth G. John Ettwein and the Moravian Church During the Revolutionary Period. Bethlehem: Times Publishing Company, 1940.
- Hamilton, Kenneth G., and Lothar Madeheim. *The Bethlehem Diary*. Bethlehem: Archives of the Moravian Church, 1971.
- Levering, Joseph Mortimer. A History of Bethlehem, 1741-1892, With Some Accounts of Its Founders and Their Early Activity in America. Bethlehem: Times Publishing Company, 1903; reprint ed., New York: AMS Press, 1971.
- Lewis, A. J. Zinzendorf the Ecumenical Pioneer: A Study in the Moravian Mission to Christian Mission and Unity. Philadelphia: Westminster Press, 1962.
- Merritt, Jane T. "Dreaming of the Savior's Blood: Moravians and the Indian Great Awakening in Pennsylvania." *William and Mary Quarterly* 54 (October 1997): 723-746.
- Nelson, Vernon H. "John Valentine Haidt: His Life and Work." *Der Reggeboge: The Journal* of the Pennsylvania German Society 33 (1999): 18-25.
- Nelson, Vernon H, ed. and trans. "Peter Boehler's Reminiscences of the Beginnings of Nazareth and Bethlehem." *Transactions of the Moravian Historical Society* 27 (1992): 1-25.
- Nelson, Vernon H. "The Moravian Contribution to the Tulpehocken Region." *Der Reggeboge: The Journal of the Pennsylvania German Society* 7 (July 1973): 3-16.

- Peucker, Paul. A Time of Sifting: Mystical Marriage and the Crisis of Moravian Piety in the Eighteenth Century. University Park: The Pennsylvania State University Press, 2015.
- Peucker, Paul. "In the Blue Cabinet: Moravians, Marriage, and Sex." *Journal of Moravian History* 10 (Spring 2011): 6-37.
- Roeber, A. G., ed. Ethnographies and Exchanges: Native Americans, Moravians, and Catholics in Early North America. University Park: The Pennsylvania State University Press, 2008.
- Rowe, Kenneth E. "From Eighteenth Century Encounter to Nineteenth Century Estrangement: Images of Moravians in the Thought of Methodist Bishops Asbury and Simpson." *Methodist History* 24 (April 1986): 171-178.
- Sawyer, Edwin A. "The Religious Experience of Colonial American Moravians." *Transactions* of the Moravian Historical Society 18 (1961): 1-227.
- Sessler, Jacob J. Communal Pietism among Early Moravians. New York: Henry Holt, 1933.
- Smaby, Beverly P. "Female Piety among Eighteenth Century Moravians." *Pennsylvania History* 64 (Summer 1997): 151-167.
- Smaby, Beverly P. The Transformation of Moravian Bethlehem: From Communal Mission to Family Economy. Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press, 1988.
- Stoudt, John Joseph. "Count Zinzendorf and the Pennsylvania Congregation of God in the Spirit: The First American Occumenical Movement." *Church History* 9 (December 1940): 366-380.
- Vogt, Peter. "'A Voice for Themselves': Women as Participants in Congregational Discourse in the Moravian Congregations Eighteenth Century Moravian Movement." In Beverly M. Kienzu and Pamela J. Walkers, eds., *Women Preachers and Prophets through the Millenia of Christianity*, 227-247. Berkeley: University of California Press, 1988.
- Vogt, Peter. "Ehereligion': The Moravian Theory and Practice of Marriage as Point of Contention in the Conflict Between Ephrata and Bethlehem." *Communal Societies* 21 (2001): 37-48.
- Vogt, Peter. "'Everywhere at Home': The Eighteenth-Century Moravian Movement as a Transatlantic Religious Community." *Journal of the Moravian History* 1 (Fall 2006): 7-29.
- Wagner, Walter H. "A Key Episode in American Lutheranism: Muhlenberg's and Zinzendorf's Encounter." *Concordia Historical Institute Quarterly* 71 (Summer 1998): 72-85.

- Wagner, Walter H. The Zinzendorf-Muhlenberg Encounter: A Controversy in Search of Understanding. Nazareth: Moravian Historical Society, 2002.
- Ward, A, Gertrude. "John Ettwein and the Moravians in the Revolution." *Pennsylvania History* 1 (October 1934): 191-201.
- Weinlick, John B. "Colonial Moravians, Their Status among the Churches." *Pennsylvania History* 26 (July 1959): 213-225.
- Weinlick, John R. Count Zinzendorf. Nashville: Abingdon Press, 1956.
- Weinlick, John R. "Moravianism in the American Colonies." In *Continental Pietism and Early American Christianity*, edited by F. Ernest Stoeffler, 123-163. Grand Rapids: William B. Eerdmans Publishing, 1976.
- Weinlick, John R. "The Moravians and the American Revolution: An Overview." *Transactions* of the Moravian Historical Society 23 (1977): 1-16.
- Yoder, Don. "Zinzendorf and Moravian Research." *Pennsylvania Dutchman* 8 (Spring 1957): 43-44.

Moravian Archives 41 West Locust Street Bethlehem, PA 18018-2757 Telephone: 610-866-3255 Email: <u>info@moravianchurcharchives.org</u> URL: www.moravianchurcharchives.org

Moravian Historical Society 214 E. Center St. Nazareth, PA 18064 Telephone: 610-759-5070 Email: <u>info@moravianhistoricalsociety.org</u> URL: www.moravianhistoricalsociety.org

NATIVE AMERICANS AND RELIGION

Adams, Richard C. The Ancient Religion of the Delaware Indians: Observations and Reflections. Washington, PA: Law Reporter Printing Company, 1904.

Faull, Katherine. "Masculinity in the Eighteenth-Century Moravian Mission Field: Contact and Negotiation." *Journal of Moravian History* 13 (2013): 27-53.

- Gray, Elma E. Wilderness Christians: The Moravian Mission to the Delaware Indians. Ithaca: Cornell University Press, 1956.
- Grumet, Robert S., ed. *Voices from the Delaware Big House Ceremony*. Norman: University of Oklahoma Press, 2001.
- Harrington, M. R. *Religion and Ceremonies of the Lenapé*. Indian Notes and Monographs, No..19. New York: Museum of the American Indian, Heye Foundation, 1921.
- Heckewelder, John. A Narrative of the Mission of the United Brethren Among the Delaware and Mohegan Indians, from its Commencement in the Year 1740, to the Close in the Year 1808. Philadelphia: McCarthy and Davis, 1820; reprint ed., New York: Arno Press, 1971.
- Heckewelder, John. *History, Manners, and Customs of the Indian Nations Who Once Inhabited Pennsylvania and the Neighboring States.* Philadelphia: Pennsylvania State Historical Society, 1876; reprint ed., New York: Arno Press, 1971.
- Jennings, Francis P. "Glory, Death, and Transfiguration: The Susquehannock Indians in the Seventeenth Century." *Proceedings of the American Philosophical Society* 112 (January 1968): 15-53.
- Merritt, Jane T. "Dreaming of the Savior's Blood: Moravians and the Indian Great Awakening in Pennsylvania." *William and Mary Quarterly* 54 (October 1997): 723-746.
- Miller, Jay. "Old Religion among the Delawares: The Gamwing (Big House Rite)." *Ethnohistory* 44 (Winter 1997): 113-134.
- Nicholas, Mark A. "Practicing Local Faith & Local Politics: Senecas, Presbyterianism, and a 'New Indian Mission History'." *Pennsylvania History* 73 (Winter 2006): 69-101.
- Olmstead, Earl P. *David Zeisberger: A Life Among the Indians*. Kent, OH: Kent State University Press, 1997.
- Pointer, Richard W. "'Poor Indians' and the 'Poor in Spirit': The Indian Impact on David Brainerd." *New England Quarterly* 67 (September 1994): 403-426.
- Reichel, William C., ed. "Count Zinzendorf and the Indians, 1742," in *Memorials of the Moravian Church*, vol. 1. Philadelphia: J. C. Lippincott & Co., 1870.
- Roeber, A. G., ed. *Ethnographies and Exchanges: Native Americans, Moravians, and Catholics in Early North America.* University Park: The Pennsylvania State University Press, 2008.

- Spangenberg, August Gottlieb. An Account of the Manner in which the Protestant Church of the Unitas Fratrum, Or United Brethren, Preach the Gospel and Carry on their Missions among the Heathen. London: H. Trapp, 1788.
- Speck, Frank Gouldsmith. A Study of the Delaware Indian Big House Ceremony, in Native Text Dictated by Wita panóxwe. Publications of the Pennsylvania Historical Commission, vol.
 Harrisburg: Pennsylvania Historical Commission, 1931.
- Swatzler, David. *A Friend among the Senecas: The Quaker Mission to Cornplanter's People.* Mechanicsburg: Stackpole Books, 2000.
- Thwaites, Reuben Gold, ed. *The Jesuit Relations and Allied Documents: Travels and Explorations of the Jesuit Missionaries in New France, 1610-1791.* 73 vols. Cleveland: Burrows Brothers, 1896-1901.
- Varga, Colin P. "Susquehannocks, Catholics in the Seventeenth-Century." *Pennsylvania Heritage* 33 (Winter 2007): 6-15.
- Wallace, Anthony F. C. "New Religions among the Delaware Indians, 1600-1900." Southwestern Journal of Anthropology 12 (Spring 1956): 1-21.
- Weslager, C. A. *The Delaware Indians: A History*. New Brunswick: Rutgers University Press, 1972.
- Wheeler, Rachel, and Thomas Hahn-Bruckart. "On an Eighteenth-Century Trail of Tears: The Travel Diary of Johann Jacob Schmick of the Moravian Indian Congregation's Journey to the Susquehanna, 1765. *Journal of Moravian History* 15 (Spring 2015): 44-88.
- Zeisberger, David. *The Moravian Mission Diaries of David Zeisberger*, 1772-1781. Edited by Hermann Wellenreuther and Carola Wessel and translated by Julie Tomberlin Weber. University Park: The Pennsylvania State University Press, 2005.

NEW BORN

- Stoudt, John Joseph. "Matthias Baumann: The New Born." *Historical Review of Berks County* 43 (Fall 1978): 363-364.
- "The Newborn." Penn Germania 1 (May 1912): 336-384.

NON-WESTERN

Glasco, Laurence. "The Muslim Community of Pittsburgh." *Pittsburgh History* 78 (Winter 1995): 183-185.

Schulte, Patricia. "Pittsburgh's Chinese Church and the Preservation of Chinese Identity." *Pittsburgh History* 78 (Winter 1995): 169-175.

POLISH NATIONAL CATHOLIC CHURCH

Andrews, Theodore. The Polish National Catholic Church. London: SPCK, 1953.

- Cuba, Stanley. "Rev. Anthony Klawiter: Polish Roman and National Catholic Builder Priest." *Polish-American Studies* 40 (Autumn 1983): 59-92.
- Fox, Paul. The Polish National Catholic Church. Scranton: School of Christian Living, 1961.
- Galush, William. "The Polish National Catholic Church: A Survey of Its Origins, Development and Missions." *Records of the American Catholic Historical Society of Philadelphia* 83 (1972): 131-149.
- Orzell, Laurence. "A Minority within a Minority: The Polish National Catholic Church, 1896-1907." *Polish American Studies* 36 (Spring 1979): 5-32.
- Platt, Warren C. "The Polish National Catholic Church: An Inquiry into Its Origins." *Church History* 46 (December 1977): 474-489.
- Wieczerak, Joseph W. "From the Polish National Catholic Church: A Tale of Two Archives in One City." *Polish American Studies* 60 (Spring 2003): 37-43.

Archives:

Archives of the Polish National Catholic Church 1004 Pittston Ave. Scranton, PA 18505 Telephone: 570-343-0100 Email: <u>info@pncc.org</u> URL: <u>www.pncc.org</u>

The Bishop Hodur Archives of the Central Diocese of the Polish National Catholic Church 515 Locust Street Scranton, PA 18505 Telephone: 570-341-5150 URL: <u>www.centraldiocesepncc.org</u>

PRESBYTERIANS

Adams, Marcellin C. "John Taylor, Pittsburgh's Early Astronomer." Western Pennsylvania Historical Magazine 23 (September 1940): 133-146.

- Balmer, Randall, and John R. Fitzmier. *The Presbyterians*. Westport, CT: Greenwood Press, 1993.
- Bankhurst, Benjamin." A Looking-Glass for Presbyterians: Recasting a Prejudice in Late Colonial Pennsylvania." *Pennsylvania Magazine of History and Biography* 133 (October 2009): 317-348.
- Bankhurst, Benjamin. Ulster Presbyterians and the Scots Irish Diaspora, 1750-1764. New York: Palgrave Macmillan, 2013.
- Barker, William S. "The Hemphill Case, Benjamin Franklin, and Subscription to the Westminster Confession." *American Presbyterians* 69 (Winter 1991): 342-256.
- Barone, Dennis. "James Logan and Gilbert Tennant: Enlightened Classicist Versus Awakened Evangelist." *Early American Literature* 21 (Fall 1986): 103-117.
- Belfour, Stanton. *Centennial History of the Shadyside Presbyterian Church*. Pittsburgh: Shadyside Presbyterian Church, 1966.
- Blair, Anthony L. "Schism on the Susquehanna: Community and Congregational Conflict on the Pennsylvania Frontier during the Era of the Great Awakening." *Pennsylvania History* 75 (Winter 2008): 1-25.
- Bothwell, Margaret Pearson. "The Founders of the Second Presbyterian Congregation of Pittsburgh," *Western Pennsylvania Historical Magazine* 42 (June 1959): 173-178.
- Boyd, Lois A., and R. Douglas Brackenridge. *Presbyterian Women in America: Two Centuries* of a Quest for Status. Westport, CT: Greenwood Press, 1983.
- Boylan, Anne M. "Presbyterians and Sunday Schools in Philadelphia, 1800-1824." Journal of Presbyterian History 58 (Winter 1980): 299-310. Reprint, Journal of Presbyterian History 76 (Spring 1998): 37-44.
- Bozeman, Theodore Dwight. Protestants in an Age of Science: The Baconian Ideal and Ante-Bellum American Religious Thought. Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press, 1977.
- Brown, Ira. "Miller McKim and Pennsylvania Abolitionism." *Pennsylvania History* 30 (January 1963): 56-72.
- Butzin, Peter A. "Politics, Presbyterians and the Paxton Riots, 1763-64." *Journal of Presbyterian History* 51 (Spring 1973): 70-84.
- Buxbaum, Melvin H. *Benjamin Franklin and the Zealous Presbyterians*. University Park: Pennsylvania State University Press, 1975.

- Buxbaum, Melvin. "Franklin Looks for a Rector: 'Poor Richard's' Hostility to Presbyterians." Journal of Presbyterian History 48 (Fall 1970): 176-188.
- Cashdollar, Charles D. A Spiritual Home: Life in British and American Reformed Congregations, 1830-1915. University Park: The Pennsylvania State University Press, 2000.
- Cashdollar, Charles D. Let All Give Thanks: A Bicentennial History of Calvary Presbyterian Church, Indiana, Pennsylvania, 1807-2007. Indiana, PA: Calvary Presbyterian Church, 2008.
- Cashdollar, Charles D. "Ruin and Revival: The Attitude of the Presbyterian Churches toward the Panic of 1873." *Journal of Presbyterian History* 50 (Fall 1972): 229-44.
- Cashdollar, Charles D. "The Pursuit of Piety: Charles Hodge's Diary, 1819-1820." *Journal of Presbyterian History* 55 (Fall 1977): 267-83.
- Coalter, Milton J., Jr. Gilbert Tennent, Son of Thunder: A Case Study of Continental Pietism's Impact on the First Great Awakening in the Middle Colonies. Westport, CT: Greenwood Press, 1986.
- Coleman, Helen Turnbull Waite. "James Carnahan, 1775-1859, President of Princeton, From the West, 1823-1854." *Western Pennsylvania Historical Magazine* 41 (Spring 1958): 61-68.
- Craighead, James R. E. "James Elder, Pioneer." Western Pennsylvania Historical Magazine 21 (December 1938): 267-274.
- Crocco, Stephen. "Hugh Henry Brackenridge: Priest and Prophet of the American Enlightenment." *American Presbyterians* 70 (Winter 1992): 211-221.
- Crowley, James E. "The Paxton Disturbance and Ideas of Order in Pennsylvania Politics." *Pennsylvania History* 37 (October 1970): 317-339.
- Cummings, Hubertis M. "The Paxton Killings." *Journal of Presbyterian History* 44 (December 1966): 219-243.
- DeMarr, Mary Jean. "Agnes Sligh Turnbull and the World of the Pennsylvania Scotch-Irish Presbyterians." *Journal of Popular Culture* 19 (Spring 1986): 75-84.
- Douglass, H. Paul. *The Presbyterian Church in Metropolitan Philadelphia: A Study.* Philadelphia: Board of National Mission of the PCUSA, 1942.
- Dunaway, Wayland F. *The Scotch-Irish of Colonial Pennsylvania*. Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press, 1944.
- Emery, Robert. "Church and State in the Early Republic: The Covenanters' Radical Critique." Journal of Law and Religion 25 (2009-2010): 487-501.

- Ershkowitz, Herbert. John Wanamaker, Philadelphia Merchant. Conshohocken, PA: Combined Pub., 1999.
- Fishburn, Janet F. "Gilbert Tennent, Established Dissenter." *Church History* 63 (March 1994): 31-49.
- Flynn, Tyler. "Presbyterians and Modernity: Developing a Public Ethic in Pittsburgh, 1900-1930." *Journal of Presbyterian History* 89 (Fall/Winter 2011): 66-76.
- Glass, William R. "Liberal Means to Conservative Ends: Bethany Presbyterian Church, John Wanamaker, and the Institutional Church Movement." *American Presbyterians* 68 (Fall 1980), 181-92.
- Gorman, James L. "John McMillan's Journal: Presbyterian Sacramental Occasions and the Second Great Awakening." *Pennsylvania Magazine of History and Biography* 136 (October 2012): 492-494.
- Griffin, Patrick. *The People with No Name: Ireland's Ulster Scots, America's Scots Irish, and the Creation of a British Atlantic World, 1689-1764.* Princeton: Princeton University Press, 2001.
- Guthrie, Dwight Raymond. John McMillan, The Apostle of Presbyterianism in the West, 1752-1833. Pittsburgh: University of Pittsburgh Press, 1952.
- Hankins, Barry. *Francis Schaeffer and the Shaping of Evangelical America*. Grand Rapids, Michigan: William B. Eerdmans Pub., 2008.
- Hart, Darryl A. Defending the Faith: J. Gresham Machen and the Crisis of Conservative Protestantism in Modern America. Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press, 1994.
- Hofstra, Warren R. Ulster to America: The Scots-Irish Migration Experience, 1680-1830. Knoxville: University of Tennessee Press, 2012.
- Holifield, E. Brooks. "Mercersburg, Princeton, and the South: The Sacramental Controversy in the Nineteenth Century." *Journal of Presbyterian History* 54 (Summer 1976): 238-257.
- Jamison, Wallace N. *The United Presbyterian Story: A Centennial Study*, 1858-1958. Pittsburgh: Geneva Press, 1958.
- Kelso, James L. "Seminaries of the Presbyterian Family in the Pittsburgh Area." Western Pennsylvania Historical Magazine 33 (March-June 1950): 1-10.
- Kenny, Kevin. Peaceable Kingdom Lost: The Paxton Boys and the Destruction of William Penn's Holy Experiment. New York: Oxford University Press, 2009.

- Klein, Philip S. "James Buchanan—Selfish Politician or Christian Statesman?" *Journal of Presbyterian History* 42 (March 1964): 1-18.
- Klett, Guy S. *Presbyterians in Colonial Pennsylvania*. Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press, 1937.
- Klett, Guy S. "Scotch-Irish Presbyterian Pioneering Along the Susquehanna River." *Pennsylvania History* 20 (April 1953): 165-179.
- Klett, Guy S. "The Presbyterian Church and the Scotch-Irish on the Pennsylvania Colonial Frontier." *Pennsylvania History* 8 (April 1941): 97-109.
- Kocher, Donald Roth. *The Mother of Us All: First Presbyterian Church in Philadelphia*, 1698-1998. Philadelphia: First Presbyterian Church in Philadelphia, 1998.
- Kozuskanich, Nathan. "'Falling Under the Domination Totally of Presbyterians': The Paxton Riots and the Coming of the Revolution in Pennsylvania." In *Pennsylvania's Revolution*, edited by William Pencak, 7-35. University Park: Pennsylvania State University Press, 2010.
- Landsman, Ned C. Nation and Province in the First British Empire: Scotland and the Americas, 1600-1800. Lewisburg: Bucknell University Press, 2001.
- Landsman, Ned. "Presbyterians, Evangelicals, and the Educational Culture of the Middle Colonies." *Pennsylvania History* 64 (Summer 1997): 168-182.
- Landsman, Ned. Scotland and its First American Colony, 1683-1765. Princeton: Princeton University Press, 1985.
- Leach, William. *Land of Desire: Merchants, Power, and the Rise of a New American Culture.* New York: Pantheon Books, 1993. [on Wanamaker and religion]
- Lehmann, William C. Scottish and Scotch-Irish Contributions to Early American Life and Culture. Port Washington, NY: Kennikat Press, 1978.
- Leyburn, James G. "Presbyterian Immigrants and the American Revolution." *Journal of Presbyterian History* 54 (Spring 1976): 9-32.
- Lindberg, Richard L. "Clashing Covenanters: The East End Controversy in the Reformed Presbyterian Church." *Western Pennsylvania History* 91 (Summer 2008): 34-43.
- Loetcher, Lefferts A. Facing the Enlightenment and Pietism: Archibald Alexander and the Founding of Princeton Theological Seminary. Westport, CT: Greenwood Press, 1983.
- Loetscher, Lefferts A. "Presbyterianism and Revivals in Philadelphia since 1875." *Pennsylvania Magazine of History and Biography* 68 (January 1944): 54-92.

- Loetscher, Lefferts A. "Presbyterians and Political Reform in Philadelphia from 1870 to 1917." *Journal of the Presbyterian Historical Society* 23 (March 1945): 2-18; 23 (June 1945): 119-136.
- Loetscher, Lefferts A. The Broadening Church: A Study of Theological Issues in the Presbyterian Church Since 1869. Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press, 1954.
- Logan, Ernest Edwin. The Church That Kept On Being Born Again: A History of the First Presbyterian Church of Pittsburgh, 1773-1997. Pittsburgh: First Presbyterian Church, 1998.
- Long, Ronald W. "The Presbyterians and the Whiskey Rebellion." *Journal of Presbyterian History* 43 (March 1965): 28-36.
- Longfield, Bradley J. *Presbyterians and American Culture: A History*. Louisville: Westminster Press, 2013.
- Mackie, Alexander. "George Duffield, Revolutionary Patriot." *Journal of the Presbyterian Historical Society* 33 (March 1955): 3-22.
- MacMaster, Richard K. Donegal Presbyterians: A Scots-Irish Congregation in Pennsylvania. Mount Joy, PA: Donegal Society, 1995.
- Marsden, George M. *The Evangelical Mind and the New School Presbyterian Experience: A Case Study of Thought and Theology in Nineteenth-Century America.* New Haven: Yale University Press, 1970.
- Martin, James Kirby. "The Return of the Paxton Boys and the Historical State of the Pennsylvania Frontier, 1764-1774." *Pennsylvania History* 38 (April 1971): 117-133.
- Maszkiewicz, Ruth C. *The Presbyterian Hospital of Pittsburgh: From Its Founding to Its Affiliation with the University of Pittsburgh.* Pittsburgh: Presbyterian-University Hospital, 1977.
- McAllister, James L., Jr. "Francis Alison and John Witherspoon: Political Philosophers and Revolutionaries." *Journal of Presbyterian History* 54 (Spring 1976): 33-60.
- McKinney, William. "The Establishment of the Presbyterian Church in Pittsburgh." Western Pennsylvania Historical Magazine 18 (September 1935): 177-88.
- McKinney, William Wilson. Early Pittsburgh Presbyterianism: Tracing the Development of the Presbyterian Church, United States of America, in Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania from 1758 -1839. Pittsburgh: Gibson Press, 1938.

- Morrison, Jeffry H. John Witherspoon and the Founding of the American Republic. Notre Dame: Notre Dame University Press, 2005.
- Murray, Andrew E. *Presbyterians and the Negro: A History*. Philadelphia: Presbyterian Historical Society, 1966.
- Nicholas, Mark A. "Practicing Local Faith & Local Politics: Senecas, Presbyterianism, and a 'New Indian Mission History'." *Pennsylvania History* 73 (Winter 2006): 69-101.
- Nisly, L. Lamar. "Presbyterian Pennsylvanians at a Louisiana Sawmill, or Just How Catholic is Gautreaux's 'The Clearing?" U. S. Catholic Historian 23 (Summer 2005): 109-119.
- Noll, Mark A. "The Irony of the Enlightenment for Presbyterians in the Early Republic." *Journal* of the Early Republic 5 (Summer 1985): 149-175.
- Noll, Mark A., ed. The Princeton Theology, 1812-1921: Scripture, Science, and Theological Method from Archibald Alexander to Benjamin Breckenridge Warfield. Grand Rapids, MI: Baker Academic, 2001.
- Nybakken, Elizabeth I. "New Light on the Old Side: Irish Influences on Colonial Presbyterianism." *Journal of American History* 68 (March 1982): 813-832.
- Patterson, Daniel W. *The True Image: Gravestone Art and the Culture of Scotch Irish Settlers in the Pennsylvania and Carolina Backcountry*. Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press, 2012.
- Pointer, Richard W. "Philadelphia Presbyterians, Capitalism, and the Morality of Economic Success, 1825-1855." *Pennsylvania Magazine of History and Biography* 112 (July 1988): 349-374.
- Pope, Earl A. "Albert Barnes, *The Way of Salvation*, and Theological Controversy." *Journal of Presbyterian History* 57 (Spring 1979): 20-34.
- Powell, Jonathan. "Presbyterian Loyalists: A 'Chain of Interest' in Philadelphia." *Journal of Presbyterian History* 57 (Summer 1979): 135-160.
- Rainey, Virginia F. *Stewards of Our Heritage: A History of the Presbyterian Historical Society.* Louisville: Geneva Press, 2002.
- Roark, Dallas R. "J. Gresham Machen: The Doctrinally True Presbyterian Church." *Journal of Presbyterian History* 43 (June 1965): 124-138; 43 (September 1965): 174-181.
- Russell, C. Allyn. "Clarence E. Macartney—Fundamentalist Prince of the Pulpit." *Journal of Presbyterian History* 52 (Spring 1974): 33-58.

- Russell, C. Allyn. "Donald Grey Barnhouse: Fundamentalist Who Changed." *Journal of Presbyterian History* 59 (Spring 1981): 33-57.
- Russell, C. Allyn. "J. Gresham Machen, Scholarly Fundamentalist." *Journal of Presbyterian History* 51 (Spring 1973): 40-69.
- Schmidt, Leigh Eric. Holy Fairs: Scottish Communions and American Revivals in the Early Modern Period. Princeton: Princeton University Press, 1989.
- Scott, George M. "The Narrative of a Pioneer Preacher." Western Pennsylvania Historical Magazine 17 (March 1934): 31-46.
- Silver, Charles. "Pearl Buck, Evangelism and Works of Love: Images of the Missionary in Fiction." *Journal of Presbyterian History* 51 (Summer 1973): 216-234.
- Sloan, Douglas. *The Scottish Enlightenment and the American College Ideal*. New York: Teachers' College Press, 1971.
- Smith, Elwyn A. The Presbyterian Ministry in American Culture: A Study in Changing Concepts, 1700-1900. Philadelphia: Westminster Press, 1962.
- Smylie, James H. A Brief History of the Presbyterians. Louisville, KY: Geneva Press, 1996.
- Smylie, James H. "The Presbyterian Historical Society: One Hundred and Twenty-Five Years." Journal of Presbyterian History 55 (Spring 1977): 1-12.
- Stewart, John W., ed. *Mediating the Center: Charles Hodge on American Science, Language, Literature, and Politics.* Princeton: Princeton Theological Seminary, 1995.
- Thomas, Thomas D. "The Presbytery of Pennsylvania (N.S.): A Small Voice vs. the 'Giant Wickedness' of Slavery." *American Presbyterians* 74 (Spring 1996): 1-16.
- Tiedemann, Joseph S. "Presbyterianism and the American Revolution in the Middle Colonies." *Church History* 74 (June 2005): 306-344.
- Trinterud, Leonard John. *The Forming of an American Tradition: A Re-examination of Colonial Presbyterianism.* Philadelphia: Westminster Press, 1949.
- Trotman, C. James. "Matthew Anderson: Black Pastor, Churchman, and Social Reformer." *American Presbyterians* 66 (Spring 1988): 11-21.
- Van Trump, James D. "Bellefield's Tower: The Centenary of the Bellefield Presbyterian Church," *Western Pennsylvania Historical Magazine* 49 (July 1966): 213-225.

- Van Trump, James D. "The Mountain and the City: The History of Shadyside Presbyterian Church, Pittsburgh, as Seen Through its Architecture." Western Pennsylvania Historical Magazine 44 (March 1961): 21-34.
- Wacker, Grant. "Pearl S. Buck and the Waning of the Missionary Impulse." *Church History* 72 (December 2003): 852-874.
- Wedgeworth, Steven. 'The Two Sons of Oil' and the Limits of American Religious Dissent." Journal of Law and Religion 27 (2011-2012): 141-161.
- Weidman, Jacob. "Conewago Presbyterian Church." *Journal of the Presbyterian Historical Society* 5 (September 1909): 119-126.
- Welsh, Edward Burgett. "Some Presbyterian Backgrounds of the Declaration of Independence." *Western Pennsylvania Historical Magazine* 24 (December 1941): 261-267.
- Westerkamp, Marilyn J. Triumph of the Laity: Scots-Irish Piety and the Great Awakening, 1625-1760. New York: Oxford University Press, 1988.
- Wilson, Agnes, and John Wilson. *The Life of Rev. James Renwick Jackson, Presbyterian Minister in Pennsylvania (1905-1953)*. Lewiston, NY: Edward Mellen Press, 2005.
- Yeager, Kevin. "Rev. John Elder and Identity in the Pennsylvania Backcountry." *Pennsylvania Magazine of History and Biography* 136 (October 2012), 470-71.

Presbyterian Historical Society 425 Lombard Street Philadelphia, PA 19147 Telephone: 215-627-1852 Email: <u>refdesk@history.pcusa.org</u> URL: <u>www.history.pcusa.org</u>

ROMAN CATHOLICS

Abruzzo, Margaret. "Apologetics of Harmony: Matthew Carey and the Rhetoric of Religious Liberty." *Pennsylvania Magazine of History and Biography* 134 (January 2010): 5-30

Alexander, June Granatir. "Religion and Ethnic Identity in a Slavic Community: Pittsburgh's Slovak Catholics and Protestants." *Studi Emigrazione* 28 (1991): 423-441.

Alexander, June Granatir. "Slovak Churches: Religious Diversity and Ethnic Communities." *Pennsylvania Folklife* 34 (Autumn 1984): 70-77.

- Alexander, June Granatir. "Staying Together: Chain Migration and Patterns of Slovak Settlement in Pittsburgh Prior to World War I." *Journal of Ethnic History* 1 (Fall 1981): 56-83.
- Alexander, June Granatir. *The Immigrant Church and Community: Pittsburgh's Slovak Catholics and Lutherans, 1880-1915.* Pittsburgh: University of Pittsburgh Press, 1987.
- Alexander, June Granatir. "The Laity in the Church: Slovaks and the Catholic Church in Pre-World War I Pittsburgh." *Church History* 53 (September 1984): 363-378.
- Allitt, Patrick. "American Women Converts and Catholic Intellectual Life." U. S. Catholic Historian 13 (Winter 1995): 57-79.
- Betten, Neil. "Charles Owen Rice: Pittsburgh Labor Priest, 1936-1940." *Pennsylvania Magazine* of History and Biography 94 (October 1970): 518-532.
- Bishop, Kathleen N. "A Hidden Treasure of Saints, Passion, and Faith." [Saint Anthony's Chapel] *Western Pennsylvania History* 93 (Fall 2010): 42-49.
- Blanche Marie, Sister. "The Catholic Church in Colonial Pennsylvania." *Pennsylvania History* 3 (October 1936): 240-258.
- Blanche Marie, Sister. "The Catholic Church in Pennsylvania, 1775-1808." *Pennsylvania History* 4 (January 1937): 32-46.
- Borkowski, Joseph A. "Pittsburgh's Pioneer Polish Priest." *Polish American Studies* 18 (July-December 1961): 107-109.
- Brett, Edward. "A Monument to Catholic Social Justice: The Maxo Vanka Murals of St. Nicholas Croatian Church, Pittsburgh, Pennsylvania." *American Catholic Studies* 122 (Spring 2011): 101-107.
- Brown, Dorothy M., and Elizabeth McKeown. *The Poor Belong to Us: Catholic Charities and American Welfare*. Cambridge, Massachusetts: Harvard University Press, 1997.
- Browne, Henry J. "The 'Italian Problem' in the Catholic Church of the United States 1880-1900." United States Catholic Historical Society, Historical Records and Studies 35 (1946): 46-72.
- Burke, Bobbye. "Civic and Religious Leadership and Cordial Relations: Old St. Joseph's Church, Philadelphia." *American Catholic Studies* 119 (Summer 2008): 115-122.
- Burton, David H. "The Jesuit as American Patriot: Fathers Robert Harding and Robert Molyneux." *Pennsylvania History* 48 (January 1981): 51-61.

Burton, Katherine. The Golden Door: The Life of Katherine Drexel. New York: Kenedy, 1957.

- Carey, Patrick W. "American Catholics and the First Amendment: 1776-1840." *Pennsylvania Magazine of History and Biography* 113 (July 1989): 323-346.
- Carey, Patrick W. People, Priests, and Prelates: Ecclesiastical Democracy and the Tensions of Trusteeism. Notre Dame: University of Notre Dame Press, 1987.
- Carter, Edward C., II. "Mathew Carey in Ireland, 1760-1784." *Catholic Historical Review* 51 (January 1966): 503-527.
- Carter, Michael S. "'Under the Benign Sun of Toleration': Mathew Carey, the Douai Bible, and Catholic Print Culture, 1789-1791." *Journal of the Early Republic* 27 (Fall 2007): 437-469.
- Casino, Joseph J. "Anti-Popery in Colonial Pennsylvania." *Pennsylvania Magazine of History* and Biography 105 (July 1981): 279-309.
- Casterline, Gail Farr. "St. Joseph's and St. Mary's: The Origins of Catholic Hospitals in Philadelphia." *Pennsylvania Magazine of History and Biography* 108 (July 1984): 289-314.
- Ciotola, Nicholas P. "Memory and Artifact: Possessions of Piety." *Western Pennsylvania History* 84 (Spring 2000): 8-11.
- Clark, Dennis. "A Pattern for Urban Growth: Residential Development and Church Location in Philadelphia." *Records of the American Catholic Historical Society of Philadelphia* 82 (September 1971): 159-170.
- Clark, Dennis. *The Irish in Philadelphia: Ten Generations of Urban Experience*. Philadelphia: Temple University Press, 1973.
- Clemente, Deidre, and Elise Canup. "Shepherding the Steel City Flock." *Western Pennsylvania History* 93 (Fall 2010): 35-40.
- Colarusso, Michael J. "The Challenges to Church-Building in Pennsylvania's Croatian Communities." *Journal of Croatian Studies* 40 (November 1999): 69-94.
- Connelly, James F., ed. *The History of the Archdiocese of Philadelphia*. Philadelphia: Archdiocese of Philadelphia, 1976.
- Coogan, Sister M. Jane. "The Sisters of Charity of the Blessed Virgin Mary: Their Years in Philadelphia, 1833-1843." *Records of the American Catholic Historical Society of Philadelphia* 85 (September-December 1974): 109-122.
- Coode, Thomas, and John D. Petrarulo. "The Odyssey of Pittsburgh's Father Cox." Western Pennsylvania Historical Magazine 55 (July 1972): 217-138.

- Dickinson, Joan Younger. "Aspects of Italian Immigration to Philadelphia." *Pennsylvania Magazine of History and Biography* 90 (October 1966): 445-465.
- Dorsey, Bruce. "Freedom of Religion: Bibles, Public Schools, and Philadelphia's Bloody Riots of 1844." *Pennsylvania Legacies* 8 (May 2008): 12-17.
- Dziedzic, Christopher. "Pennsylvania 'Polskość': Polish Physical and Cultural Marks in Tioga County." *Polish American Studies* 45 (Autumn 1998): 55-74.
- Early, James. *Envisioning Faith: The Pictorial History of the Diocese of Scranton*. Philadelphia: William T. Cook, 1994.
- Eggert, Gerald G. "Seeing Sam': The Know Nothing Episode in Harrisburg." *Pennsylvania Magazine of History and Biography* 111 (July 1987): 305-340.
- Eleanor Mary, Mother. Mother Mary Ignatius of the Society of the Holy Child Jesus, President of Rosemont College, 1924-1939. Philadelphia: Peter Reilly, 1949.
- Fellner, Felix. "Trials and Triumphs of Catholic Pioneers in Western Pennsylvania." *Records of the American Catholic Historical Society of Philadelphia* 34 (1923): 195-261, 287-343.
- Fair, Daryl R. "The Reaction of Pennsylvania Voters to Catholic Candidates." *Pennsylvania History* 32 (July 1965): 305-315.
- Farnsworth, Jean, Carmen Croce, and Joseph Chorpenning. *Stained Glass in Catholic Philadelphia*. Philadelphia: St. Joseph's University Press, 2002.
- Feldberg, Michael. *The Philadelphia Riots of 1844: A Study of Ethnic Conflict*. Westport, Connecticut: Greenwood Press, 1975.
- Fink, Leo G. Old Jesuit Trails in Penn's Forest: The Romance of Catholicity Told in the Footprints of the Pioneer Missionaries of Eastern Pennsylvania. New York: Paulist Press, 1933.
- Gallagher, Eugene B. "Two Hundred and Fifty Years Ago: The Beginnings of St. Joseph's Church." *Records of the American Catholic Historical Society of Philadelphia* 93 (March-December 1982): 3-8.
- Gavigan, Kathleen. "The Rise and Fall of Parish Cohesiveness in Philadelphia." *Records of the American Catholic Historical Society of Philadelphia* 86 (March-December 1975): 107-131.
- George, Joseph, Jr. "Philadelphia's *Catholic Herald*: The Civil War Years." *Pennsylvania Magazine of History and Biography* 103 (April 1979): 196-221.

- George, Joseph, Jr. "Very Rev. Dr. Patrick E. Moriarty, O.S.A., Philadelphia's Fenian Spokesman." *Pennsylvania History* 48 (July 1981): 220-233.
- Gerrity, Frank. "Joseph Ripley Chandler and 'The Temporal Power of the Pope." *Pennsylvania History* 49 (April 1982): 106-120.
- Gerrity, Frank. "The Disruption of the Philadelphia Whigocracy: Joseph R. Chandler, Anti-Catholicism, and the Congressional Election of 1854." *Pennsylvania Magazine of History and Biography* 111 (April 1987): 161-194.
- Girgen, Sister M. Incarnata. *Behind the Beginnings: Benedictine Women in America*. St Joseph, MN: Saint Benedict's Convent, 1981.
- Glenn, Francis A. Shepherds of the Faith, 1843-1993: A Brief History of the Bishops of the Catholic Diocese of Pittsburgh. Pittsburgh: Catholic Diocese of Pittsburgh, 1993.
- Golab, Caroline. "The Immigrant and the City: Poles, Italians, and Jews in Philadelphia, 1870-1920." In *The Peoples of Philadelphia: A History of Ethnic Groups and Lower-Class Life, 1790-1940*, edited by Allen F. Davis and Mark H. Haller, 203-230. Philadelphia: Temple University Press, 1973.
- Good, Patricia K. "Irish Adjustment to American Society: Integration or Separation? A Portrait of an Irish-Catholic Parish: 1863-1886." *Records of the American Catholic Historical Society of Philadelphia* 86 (March-December 1975): 7-23.
- Greene, Victor. "For God and Country: The Origins of Slavic Catholic Self-Consciousness in America." *Church History* 35 (December 1966): 446-460.
- Grimes, Robert R. "A Grand Selection of Sacred Music: Benjamin Carr and Early Nineteenth Century Catholic Music in Philadelphia." U. S. Catholic Historian 30 (Fall 2012): 21-37.
- Grimes, Robert R. "John Aitken and Catholic Music in Federal Philadelphia." *American Music* 16 (Autumn 1998): 289-310.
- Gudelunas, William, Jr., and Patrick D. Nolan. "Marriage to Non-Catholics: German, Italian, Lithuanian, Slovak, Polish, and English-Speaking Catholics, Schuylkill County, Pennsylvania, 1964-1979." *Sociology and Social Research* 71 (January 1987): 95-98.
- Gudelunas, William, Jr. "Nativism and the Demise of Schuylkill County Whiggery: Anti-Slavery or Anti-Catholicism." *Pennsylvania History* 49 (April 1982): 225-236.
- Halus, Eugene J., Jr. "The Difficult Ethnic and Religious Mind of Dennis Clark." U. S. Catholic Historian 27 (Fall 2009): 45-57.

- Hammill, Martina. Expansion of the Catholic Church in Pennsylvania: A Brief Sketch of the Organization and Expansion of the Church From the Colonial Period to the Present. Pittsburgh: Sisters of Mercy, 1960.
- Harrington, Ann M. "Sisters of Charity of the Blessed Virgin Mary: The Philadelphia Connection, 1833-1843." U. S. Catholic Historian 27 (Fall 2009): 17-30.
- Healey, Sister Kathleen. "The Early History of the Sisters of Mercy in Western Pennsylvania." Western Pennsylvania Historical Magazine 55 (April 1972): 159-170.
- Heineman, Kenneth J. "A Catholic New Deal: Religion and Labor in 1930s Pittsburgh." *Pennsylvania Magazine of History and Biography* 118 (October 1994): 363-394.
- Heineman, Kenneth J. A Catholic New Deal: Religion and Reform in Depression Pittsburgh. University Park: Pennsylvania State University Press, 1999.
- Heineman, Kenneth J. "Charles Owen Rice and Philip Murray: Irish Apostles of Pennsylvania Labor." *Pennsylvania Legacies* 14 (Fall 2014): 26-31.
- Heineman, Kenneth J. "Iron City Trinity: The Triumph and the Trials of Catholic Social Activism in Pittsburgh, 1932-1972." U. S. Catholic Historian 22 (Spring 2004): 121-145.
- Heineman, Kenneth J. "Reformation: Monsignor Charles Owen Rice and the Fragmentation of the New Deal Electoral Coalition in Pittsburgh, 1960-1972." *Pennsylvania History* 71 (January 2004): 53-85.
- Hennesey, James. American Catholics: A History of the Roman Catholic Community in the United States. New York: Oxford University Press, 1981.
- Hessinger, Rodney. "'A Base and Unmanly Conspiracy': Catholicism and the Hogan Schism in the Gendered Religious Marketplace of Philadelphia." *Journal of the Early Republic* 31 (Fall 2011): 357-396.
- Jeffrey, Edith. "Reform, Renewal, and Vindication: Irish Immigrants and the Catholic Total Abstinence Movement in Antebellum Philadelphia." *Pennsylvania Magazine of History and Biography* 112 (July 1988): 407-431.
- Juliani, Richard N. "Church Records as Social Data: The Italians of Philadelphia in the Nineteenth Century." *Records of the American Catholic Historical Society of Philadelphia* 85 (March-June 1974): 3-16.
- Juliani, Richard N. *Priest, Parish, and People: Saving the Faith in Philadelphia's 'Little Italy'.* Notre Dame: University of Notre Dame Press, 2007.
- Kashatus, William. "Philadelphia's Sainted Katharine Drexel." *Pennsylvania Heritage* 33 (September 2007): 16-25.

- Kealy, Marie Hubert. "Immigrant Church to University: Growth of the Sisters, Servants of the Immaculate Heart of Mary in Eastern Pennsylvania." U. S. Catholic Historian 27 (Fall 2009): 31-43.
- Kelly, Timothy. "Suburbanization and the Decline of Catholic Public Ritual in Pittsburgh." *Journal of Social History* 28 (Winter 1994): 311-330.
- Kelly, Timothy. *The Transformation of American Catholicism: The Pittsburgh Laity and the Second Vatican Council, 1950-1972.* Notre Dame: University of Notre Dame Press, 2009.
- Kenny, Kevin. "The Molly Maguires and the Catholic Church." *Labor History* 36 (Summer 1995): 345-376.
- Kinzer, Donald. An Episode in Anti Catholicism: The American Protective Association. Seattle: University of Washington Press, 1964.
- Kirlin, Joseph L. J. Catholicity in Philadelphia From the Earliest Missionaries Down to the Present Time. Philadelphia: J. J. McVey, 1909.
- Knochel, Mary Ann. *Roman Catholic Diocese of Pittsburgh*. Charleston, SC: Arcadia Publishing, 2007.
- Kurtz, William. "The *Catholic Herald and Visitor* and the Catholic." *Pennsylvania Magazine of History and Biography* 135 (October 2011): 539-540.
- Lagarde, Roland. "A Contemporary Pilgrimage: Personal Testimony of Blessed Katherine Drexel's Charism." U. S. Catholic Historian 8 (Winter-Spring 1989): 47-50.
- Lamendola, Lauren. "Trouble Brewing at St. Vincent." Western Pennsylvania History 93 (Fall 2010): 50-59.
- Lannie, Vincent P. "Profile of an Immigrant Bishop: The Early Career of John Hughes." *Pennsylvania History* 32 (October 1965): 366-379.
- Lannie, Vincent P., and Bernard C. Diethorn. "For the Honor and Glory of God: The Philadelphia Bible Riots of 1840." *History of Education Quarterly* 8 (Spring 1968): 44-106.
- Light, Dale B. *Rome and the New Republic: Conflict and Community in Philadelphia Catholicism Between the Revolution and the Civil War.* Notre Dame: University of Notre Dame Press, 1996.
- Light, Dale B. "The Reformation of Philadelphia Catholicism, 1830-1860." *Pennsylvania Magazine of History and Biography* 112 (July 1988): 375-405.

Linck, Joseph C. "Catholics in Colonial Delmarva." Catholic Historical Review 83 (1997): 505.

Lorenc, Gabriel. American Czestochowa. Doylestown: Pauline Fathers, 1980.

- Lynch, Patricia, S.B.S. Sharing the Bread in Service: Sisters of the Blessed Sacrament, 1891-1991. 2 vols. Bensalem, PA: Sisters of the Blessed Sacrament, 1998.
- Madarasz, Anne, and Elise Canup. "Working in Threes: A Pittsburgher's Design at the Vatican." *Western Pennsylvania History* 93 (Fall 2010): 14-17.
- McCollester, Charles, ed. Fighter With a Heart: Writings of Charles Owen Rice, Pittsburgh Labor Priest. Pittsburgh: University of Pittsburgh Press, 1996.
- McCullough, C. Hax. "Mercy Hospital Celebrates 150th Anniversary." *Pittsburgh History* 80 (Fall 1997): 116-119.
- McDevitt, Bette. "The Thomas Merton Center: Changing Lives One at a Time." Western Pennsylvania History 84 (Summer 2001): 32-39.
- McGreevy, John T. Parish Boundaries: The Catholic Encounter with Race in the Twentieth-Century Urban North. Chicago: University of Chicago Press, 1996.
- McHale, Sister M. Jerome. On the Wing: The Story of the Pittsburgh Sisters of Mercy. New York: Seabury Press, 1980.
- Metzger, Charles H. *Catholics and the American Revolution: A Study in Religious Climate*. Chicago: Loyola University Press, 1962.
- Milano, Kenneth W. *The Philadelphia Nativist Riots: Irish Kensington Erupts*. Charleston, SC: The History Press, 2013.
- Montgomery, David. "The Shuttle and the Cross: Weavers and Artisans in the Kensington Riots of 1844." *Journal of Social History* 5 (Summer 1972): 411-446.
- Newman, Paul Douglas. "Good Will to All Men...from the King on the throne to the beggar in the dunghill': William Penn, the Roman Catholics, and Religious Toleration." *Pennsylvania History* 61 (October 1994): 457-479.
- Nolan, Hugh J. *The Most Reverend Francis Patrick Kenrick, Third Bishop of Philadelphia,* 1830-1851. Philadelphia: American Catholic Historical Society of Philadelphia, 1948.
- Nuesse, Celestine J. Social Thought of American Catholics, 1634-1829. Washington, DC: Catholic University of America Press, 1945.

- Oates, Mary J. Saint Katherine Drexel: Salvation, Education and Philanthropy. Indianapolis: Center on Philanthropy at Indiana University, 2001.
- Oxx, Katie. "Sprung Forth As If By Magic': Saint John the Evangelist Church as a Case-Study for a Spatial Analysis of Early National Catholic Philadelphia. *American Catholic Studies* 119 (Winter 2008): 53-72.
- Preville, Joseph Richard. "Constitutional Quarrels: Roman Catholics, Jews, and the Aftermath of *Lemon v. Kurtzman* (1971)." *Catholic Historical Review* 78 (April 1992): 217-231.
- Quinn, John F. "Father Matthew's Disciples: American Catholic Support for Temperance, 1840-1920." *Church History* 65 (December 1996): 624-640.
- Rademacher, Nicholas. "'To Relate the Eucharist to Real Living': Mother Teresa and Dorothy Day at the Forty-First International Eucharistic Congress, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania." U. S. Catholic Historian 27 (Fall 2009): 59-72.
- Rice, Charles O. "Reflections of a Labor Priest." U. S. Catholic Historian 5 (1986): 231-234.
- Rippinger, Joel. "Adapting Benedictine Monasticism to Nineteenth-Century America." U. S. Catholic Historian 3 (Spring 1984): 294-302.
- Roeber, A. G., ed. Ethnographies and Exchanges: Native Americans, Moravians, and Catholics in Early North America. University Park: The Pennsylvania State University Press, 2008.
- Rose, Anne C. "Some Private Roads to Rome: The Role of Families in American Victorian Conversions to Catholicism." *Catholic Historical Review* 85 (January 1999): 35-57.
- Rottenberg, Dan. *The Shared Vision of Saint Katherine Drexel, Anthony J. Drexel.* Philadelphia: Drexel University, 2000.
- Ryan, Francis J. "A Missing Piece of the 1918 Dewey Report on the Philadelphia Polish Community: Mary Frances Bradshaw's Ethnographic Study of the Polish Catholic Schools." *Records of the American Catholic Historical Society of Philadelphia* 104 (January 1993): 58-78.
- Rzeznik, Thomas. "The Church in the Changing City: Parochial Restructuring in the Archdiocese of Philadelphia in Historical Perspective." U.S. Catholic Historian 27 (Fall 2009): 73-90.
- Schmandt, Raymond H. "The Friendship Between Bishop Regis Canevin of Pittsburgh and Dr. Lawrence Flick of Philadelphia." Western Pennsylvania Historical Magazine 61 (October 1978): 283-300.

- Schmandt, Raymond H. "The Self-Image of Three Philadelphia Catholic Intellectuals." U.S. Catholic Historian 4 (1985): 159-175.
- Schrott, Lambert. Pioneer German Catholics in the American Colonies (1734-1784). United States Catholic Historical Society, Monograph Series 13. New York: United States Catholic Historical Society, 1933.
- Shean, Lawrence Cardinal. *Father Gallitzin Comes to Loretto*. Philadelphia: American Catholic Historical Society of Philadelphia, 1971.
- Stolarik, M. Mark. Growing Up on the South Side: Three Generations of Slovaks in Bethlehem, Pennsylvania, 1885-1976. Lewisburg: Bucknell University Press, 1985.
- Stolarik, M. Mark. *Immigration and Urbanization: The Slovak Experience*, 1870-1918. New York: AMS Press, 1989.
- Stolarik, M. Mark. "Lay Initiative in American-Slovak Parishes: 1880-1930." *Records of the American Catholic Historical Society of Philadelphia* 83 (September 1972): 152-158.
- Stolarik, M. Mark. "Slovak Immigrants Come to Terms with Religious Diversity in North America." *Catholic Historical Review* 96 (January 2010): 56-84.
- Swidler, Arlene. "Catholics and the 1876 Centennial." *Catholic Historical Review* 62 (July 1976): 349-365.
- Szarnicki, Henry A. Michael O'Connor, First Bishop of Pittsburgh, 1843-1860: A Story of the Catholic Pioneers of Pittsburgh and Western Pennsylvania. Pittsburgh: Wolfson Publishing Co., Inc., 1975.
- Varga, Colin P. "Susquehannocks, Catholics in the Seventeenth-Century." *Pennsylvania Heritage* 33 (Winter 2007): 6-15.
- Vivian, Cassandra. "An Italian American Christmas in Southwestern Pennsylvania." Western Pennsylvania History 83 (Winter 2000): 174-191.
- Vivian, Cassandra. "An Italian American Christmas In Western Pennsylvania, Part 1: Christmas Eve." *Western Pennsylvania History* 82 (Winter 1999): 154-175.
- Walsh, Susan L. "The Efforts and Problems of Immigration in the Diocese of Erie from 1830-1880." *Journal of Erie Studies* 1 (Spring 1972): 50-61.
- Walsh, Victor A. "Across 'The Big Wather': The Irish-Catholic Community of Mid-Nineteenth Century Pittsburgh." Western Pennsylvania Historical Magazine 66 (January 1983): 1-23.

- Walsh, Victor A. "Drowning the Shamrock': Drink, Teetotalism, and the Irish Catholics of Gilded-Age Pittsburgh." *Journal of American Ethnic History* 10 (Fall 1990-Winter 1991): 60-79.
- Warren, Richard A. "Displaced 'Pan-Americans' and the Transformation of the Catholic Church in Philadelphia, 1789-1850." *Pennsylvania Magazine of History and Biography* 128 (October 2004): 343-366.
- Watson, William. "The Sisters of Charity, the 1832 Cholera Epidemic in Philadelphia and Duffy's Cut." U. S. Catholic Historian 27 (Fall 2009): 1-16.
- Witt, Sally. "From the Ranks of Ordinary People: Father Cox and Pittsburgh in the 1940s." *Pittsburgh History* 80 (Summer 1997): 52-59.
- Yuhaus, Cassian, and Richard Frechette. *Speaking of Miracles: The Faith Experience at the Basilica of the National Shrine of St. Ann in Scranton, Pennsylvania.* New York: Paulist Press, 2006.

Archives:

Philadelphia Archdiocesan Historical Research Center Seminary of St. Charles Borromeo 100 E. Wynnewood Rd. Wynnewood, PA 19096 Telephone: 610-667-2125 Email: <u>pahrc@gmail.com</u> URL: http://www.pahrc.net/

SALVATION ARMY

- Murdoch, Norman H. Origins of the Salvation Army. Nashville: University of Tennessee Press, 1995.
- Taiz, Lillian. "Applying the Devil's Works in a Holy Cause: Working-Class Popular Culture and the Salvation Army in the United States, 1879-1900." *Religion and American Culture* 7 (Summer 1997): 195-223.
- Taiz, Lillian. *Hallelujah Lads & Lasses: Remaking the Salvation Army in America, 1880-1930.* Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press, 2001.
- Winston, Diane. *Red-Hot and Righteous: the Urban Religion of the Salvation Army*. Cambridge: Harvard University Press, 1999.
- Wisbey, Herbert A., Jr. Soldiers without Swords: A History of the Salvation Army in the United States. New York: Macmillan, 1955.

SCHWENKFELDERS

- Erb, Peter. Schwenkfeld and Early Schwenkfeldianism: Papers Presented at the Colloquium on Schwenckfeld and the Schwenkfelders, Pennsburg, Pa., September 17-22, 1984. Pennsburg, PA: Schwenkfelder Library, 1986.
- Erb, Peter, ed. Schwenkfelders in America: Papers Presented at the Colloquium on Schwenckfeld and the Schwenkfelders, Pennsburg, Pa., September 17-22, 1984. Pennsburg, PA: Schwenkfelder Library, 1987.
- Erb, Peter, ed. and trans. *The Spiritual Diary of Christopher Wiegner*. Pennsburg, PA: The Society of the Descendants of the Schwenkfelder Exiles, 1978.
- Kriebel, Howard K. *The Schwenkfelders in Pennsylvania: A Historical Sketch*. Lancaster: Pennsylvania German Society, 1904.
- Kriebel, Martha B. *Schwenkfelders and the Sacraments*. Pennsburg, PA: Board of Publication of the Schwenkfelder Church, 1968.
- Kriebel, Martha B. "Schwenkfelders and the United Church of Christ." In *Hidden Histories in the United Church of Christ*, edited by Barbara Brown Zikmund, vol. 1, 110-123. New York: United Church Press, 1984.
- Meschter, W. Kyrel. *Twentieth Century Schwenkfelders: A Narrative History*. Pennsburg: Schwenkfelder Library, 1984.
- Seipt, Allen Anders. Schwenkfelder Hymnology and the Sources of the First Schwenkfelder Hymn-Book Printed in America. Philadelphia: Americana Germanica Press, 1909; reprint, New York: AMS Press, 1971.
- Viehmeyer, L. Allen, trans. The Tumultuous Years: Schwenkfelder Chronicles, 1580-1750. Reports of Martin, John, and Balthazar Hoffmann. Pennsburg, PA: Schwenkfelder Library, 1980.

Archives:

Schwenkfelder Library & Heritage Center 105 Seminary Street Pennsburg, PA 18073 Telephone: 215-679-3103 Email: <u>info@schwenkfelder.com</u> URL: <u>www.schwenkfelder.com</u>

SEPARATISTS, UNAFFILIATED

- Durnbaugh, Donald H. "Was Christopher Sauer a Dunker?" *Pennsylvania Magazine of History and Biography* 93 (July 1969): 383-391.
- Longenecker, Stephen I. The Christopher Sauers: Courageous Printers Who Defended Religious Freedom in Early America. Elgin, IL: The Brethren Press, 1981.

SEVENTH DAY GERMAN BAPTIST BRETHREN

- Alderfer, E. Gordon. *The Ephrata Commune: An Early American Counter Culture*. Pittsburgh: University of Pittsburgh Press, 1985.
- Bach, Jeffrey. "Ephrata and Moravian Relations: The View from Ephrata." *Communal Societies* 21 (2001): 49-60.
- Bach, Jeffrey. "The World According to Conrad Beissel and the Radical Survivors of the Wissahickon: Ephrata in the Making." In *The Transatlantic World of Heinrich Melchior Mühlenberg in the Eighteenth Century*, edited by Hermann Wellenreuther, Thomas Müller-Bahlke, and A. Gregg Roeber, 125-142. Halle: Verlag der Franckeschen Stiftungen, 2013.
- Bach, Jeffrey. Voices of the Turtledoves: The Sacred World of Ephrata. University Park: The Pennsylvania State University Press, 2003.
- Blakely, Lloyd G. "Johann Conrad Beissel and Music of the Ephrata Cloister." *Journal of Research in Music Education* 15 (Summer 1967): 120-138.
- Bradley, John. *Ephrata Cloister*. Pennsylvania Trail of History Guide. Mechanicsburg: Stackpole Books, 2000.
- Bradley, John. "Ephrata Cloister: Pushing William Penn's 'Holy Experiment' to Its Limits." *Pennsylvania Heritage* 22 (Fall 1996): 14-23.
- Erb, Peter C. Johann Conrad Beissel and the Ephrata Community: Mystical and Historical Texts. Lewiston, NY: Mellen Press, 1985.
- Ernst, James E. *Ephrata: A History*. Edited by J. J. Stoudt. Allentown: Pennsylvania German Folklore Society, 1963.
- Everham, Wendy. "The Recovery of the Feminine in an Early American Pietist Community: The Interpretive Challenge of the Theology of Conrad Beissel." *Pennsylvania Folklife* 39 (Winter 1989-1990): 50-56.
- Hackett, Lucile E. "Johann Conrad Beissel: Early German-American Mystic and Musician." *Studies in Puritan American Spirituality* 5 (December 1995): 95-121.

- Hark, J. Max, ed. and trans. Chronichron Ephratense: A History of the History of the Community of Seventh Day Baptists at Ephrata, Lancaster County, Penn'a. Lancaster: S. H. Zahn, 1889.
- Hollyday, Guy. "Ephrata Cloister Wills." Pennsylvania Folklife 22 (Summer 1973): 11-21.
- Klein, Walter C. Johann Conrad Beissel: Mystic and Martinet, 1690-1768. Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press, 1942.
- Riley, Jobie E. "The Solitary Sisters of Saron." Pennsylvania Folklife 34 (Autumn1984): 89-97.
- Schelbert, Leo. "From Reformed Pastor in the Palatinate to Pietist Monk in Pennsylvania: The Spiritual Path of John Peter Miller." In *Germany and America: Essays on Problems of International Relations and Immigration*, edited by Hans Trefousse, 139-150. New York: Brooklyn College Press, 1980.
- Seachrist, Denise A. *Snow Hill: In the Shadows of the Ephrata Cloister*. Kent, OH: Kent State University Press, 2010.
- Seachrist, Denise A. "The Sisters of Saron: Continuing the Musical Traditions of Ephrata and Snow Hill." *Der Reggeboge: The Journal of the Pennsylvania German Society* 33 (1999): 27-33.
- Showalter, Michael. "The Good Samaritan Reconsidered: The Revolutionary War Hospital at Ephrata Cloister." *Der Reggeboge: Journal of the Pennsylvania German Society* 36 (2002): 28-40.
- Treher, Charles M., Preston A. Barba, and Ralph S. Funk. *Snow Hill Cloister*. Allentown: Pennsylvania German Society, 1968.
- Viehmeyer, L. Allen. "The 'Bruderlied' and the 'Schwesterlied' of the Ephrata Cloister." *Yearbook of German-American Studies* 31 (1996): 121-136.
- Warfel, Stephen G. *Historical Archaeology at Ephrata Cloister*. 8 vols. Harrisburg: Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission, 1994-2000.
- White, Janet R. "The Ephrata Cloister: Intersections of Architecture and Culture in an Eighteenth-Century Utopia." *Utopia Studies* 11 (2) (2000): 57-76.
- Wust, Klaus. *The Saint-Adventurers of the Virginia Frontier: Southern Outposts of Ephrata*. Edinburg, VA: Shenandoah History Publishers, 1977.

Archives:

Ephrata Cloister Records are located at the PHMC/Pennsylvania State Archives (Manuscript Group 46)

SHAKERS (also known as United Society of Believers)

- Jackson, Rebecca, and Jean McMahon Humez. *Gifts of Power: The Writings of Rebecca Jackson, Black Visionary, Shaker Eldress.* Amherst: University of Massachusetts Press, 1987.
- Purcell, L. Edward. The Shakers. New York: Crescent Books, 1988.
- Stein, Stephen J. The Shaker Experience in America: A History of the United Society of Believers. New Haven: Yale University Press, 1992.
- Williams, Richard E. Called and Chosen: The Story of Mother Rebecca Jackson and the Philadelphia Shakers. Edited by Cheryl Dorschnar. Metuchen, NJ: Scarecrow Press, 1981.
- Yoder, Don. "The Spiritual Lineage of Shakerism." *Pennsylvania Folklife* 27 (Spring 1978): 2-14.

THE SOCIETY OF FRIENDS (QUAKERS)

Barbour, Hugh, and J. William Frost. The Quakers. Westport, CT: Greenwood Press, 1988.

- Baumann, Richard. For the Reputation of Truth: Politics, Religion, and Conflict Among the Pennsylvania Quakers, 1750-1800. Baltimore: Johns Hopkins University Press, 1971.
- Benjamin, Philip S. *The Philadelphia Quakers in the Industrial Age, 1865-1920.* Philadelphia: Temple University Press, 1976.
- Branson, Susan. "Elizabeth Drinker: Quaker Values and Federalist Support in the 1790s." *Pennsylvania History* 68 (Autumn 2001): 465-482.
- Brinton, Howard H. "Friends of the Brandywine Valley." *Quaker History* 51 (Autumn 1962): 67-86.
- Brinton, Howard H. "Quaker Meeting-Houses." Pennsylvania Folklife 9 (Spring 1958): 34-37.
- Bronner, Edwin B. "Intercolonial Relations among Quakers before 1750." *Quaker History* 56 (Spring 1967): 3-17.
- Bronner, Edwin B. *The Quakers: A Brief Account of Their Influence on Pennsylvania.* Pennsylvania History Studies, No. 2. Rev. ed. University Park: Pennsylvania Historical Association, 1986.

- Bronner, Edwin B. William Penn's "Holy Experiment": The Founding of Pennsylvania, 1681-1701. New York: Temple University Publications, 1962.
- Bruckerl, Frank. "The Quaker Cunning Folk: The Astrology, Magic, and Divination of Philip Roman and Sons in Colonial Chester County, Pennsylvania. *Pennsylvania History* 80 (Autumn 2013): 479-500.
- Bruns, Roger A. "A Quaker's Antislavery Crusade: Anthony Benezet." *Quaker History* 65 (Autumn 1976): 81-92.
- Butler, Jon. "Into Pennsylvania's Spiritual Abyss: The Rise and Fall of the Later Keithians, 1693-1703." *Pennsylvania Magazine of History and Biography* 101 (April 1977): 151-170.
- Carroll, Kenneth L. "A Look at the 'Quaker Revival of 1756'." *Quaker History* 65 (Autumn 1976): 63-80.
- Carroll, Kenneth L. "The Mary and Charlotte Fiasco: A Look at British Quaker Relief for Philadelphia." *Pennsylvania Magazine of History and Biography* 102 (April 1978): 212-223.
- Castro, Wendy Lucas. "Being Separated from My Dearest Husband, in This Cruel Manner': Elizabeth Drinker and the Seven-Month Exile of Philadelphia Quakers." *Quaker History* 100 (Spring 2011): 40-63.
- Cody, Edward J. "The Price of Perfection: The Irony of George Keith." *Pennsylvania History* 39 (January 1972): 1-19.
- Currey, Cecil B. "Eighteenth-Century Evangelical Opposition to the American Revolution: The Case of the Quakers." *Fides et Historia* 1 (Fall 1971): 17-35.
- Curtis, Barbara L. "Searching the Sources; Quaker Archives in the Philadelphia Area." *Quaker History* 70 (Spring 1981): 40-46.
- Daiutolo, Robert, Jr. "The Role of Quakers in Indian Affairs During the French and Indian War." *Quaker History* 77 (Spring 1988): 1-30.
- Densmore, Christopher. "Be Ye Therefore Perfect: Anti-Slavery and the Origins of the Yearly Meeting of Progressive Friends in Chester County, Pennsylvania." *Quaker History* 93 (Fall 2004): 28-46.
- Doherty, Robert W. "Non-Urban Friends and the Hicksite Separation." *Pennsylvania History* 33 (October 1966): 432-445.
- Dorsey, Bruce. "Friends Becoming Enemies: Philadelphia Benevolence and the Neglected Era of American Quaker History." *Journal of the Early Republic* 18 (Fall 1998): 395-428.

- Durnbaugh, Donald F. "Baptist and Quakers—Left Wing Puritans?" *Quaker History* 62 (Autumn 1973): 67-82.
- Endy, Melvin B., Jr. *William Penn and Early Quakerism*. Princeton: Princeton University Press, 1973.
- Fea, John. "Cultivating Piety: The Religious World of Joseph Price." *Pennsylvania Heritage* 37 (Summer 2011): 34-35.
- Forbes, Susan M. "Quaker Tribalism." In Friends and Neighbors: Group Life in America's First Plural Society, edited by Michael Zuckerman, 145-173. Philadelphia: Temple University Press, 1982.
- Frost, J. William. "Quaker Antislavery: From Dissidence to Sense of the Meeting." *Quaker History* 101 (Spring 2012): 12-33.
- Frost, J. William. "Quaker Books in Colonial Pennsylvania." *Quaker History* 80 (Spring 1991): 1-23.
- Frost, J. William, ed. *The Keithian Controversy in Early Pennsylvania*. Norwood, PA: Norwood Editions, 1980.
- Frost, J. William. *The Quaker Family in Colonial America: A Portrait of the Society of Friends*. New York: St. Martin's Press, 1973.
- Gerbner, Katharine. "Antislavery in Print: The Germantown Protest, the 'Exhortation,' and the Seventeenth-Century Quaker Debate on Slavery." *Early American Studies* 9 (Fall 2011): 552-575.
- Gerona, Carla. "Imagining Peace in Quaker and Native American Dream Stories." In Friends and Enemies in Penn's Woods: Indians, Colonists, and the Racial Construction of Pennsylvania, edited by William A. Pencak and Daniel K. Richter, 41-62. University Park: Pennsylvania State University Press, 2004.
- Grundy, Martha Paxson. "The Bethany Mission for Colored People: Philadelphia Friends and a Sunday School Mission." *Quaker History* 90 (Fall 2011): 50-82.
- Grundy, Martha Paxson. The Evolution of a Quaker Community: Middletown Meeting, Bucks County, Pennsylvania, 1750-1850. Lewiston, NY: Edwin Mellen Press, 2006.
- Guenther, Karen. "A Crisis of Allegiance: Berks County, Pennsylvania Quakers and the War for Independence." *Quaker History* 90 (Fall 2001): 15-34.

- Guenther, Karen. "A Restless Desire': Geographic Mobility and Members of Exeter Monthly Meeting, Berks County, Pa., 1710-1789." *Pennsylvania History* 70 (Autumn 2003): 331-360.
- Guenther, Karen. "Rememb'ring our Time and Work is the Lords": The Experiences of Quakers on the Eighteenth-Century Pennsylvania Frontier. Selinsgrove: Susquehanna University Press, 2005.
- Guenther, Karen. "Social Control and Exeter Monthly Meeting of the Religious Society of Friends, 1737-1789: A Research Note." *Pennsylvania History* 57 (April 1990): 150-163.
- Hamm, Thomas D. "Quakerism, Ministry, Marriage, and Divorce: The Ordeal of Priscilla Hunt Cadwalader." *Journal of the Early Republic* 28 (Fall 2008): 407-431.
- Haviland, Margaret Morris. "Beyond Women's Sphere: Young Quaker Women and the Veil of Charity in Philadelphia, 1790-1810." William and Mary Quarterly 51 (July 1994): 419-446.
- Illick, Joseph E. "The Flight to Pennsylvania: Affirmation or Denial of Quakerism?" *Quaker History* 59 (Fall 1970): 98-105.
- Ingle, H. Larry. *Quakers in Conflict: The Hicksite Reformation*. Knoxville: University of Tennessee Press, 1986.
- Inventory of Church Archives: Society of Friends in Pennsylvania. Philadelphia: Friends Historical Association, 1941.
- Jable, J. T. "Pennsylvania's Early Blue Laws: A Quaker Experiment in the Suppression of Sport and Amusements." *Journal of Sport History* 1 (1974): 107-121.
- James, Sydney V. A People Among Peoples: Quaker Benevolence in Eighteenth-Century America. Cambridge, MA: Harvard University Press, 1963.
- James, Sydney V. "The Impact of the American Revolution on Quakers' Ideas about Their Sect." William & Mary Quarterly 19 (June 1962): 360-382.
- Kashatus, William C., III. Conflict of Conviction: A Reappraisal of Quaker Involvement in the American Revolution. Lanham, MD: University Press of America, 1990.
- Kawahara, Tetsuko. "The 'Crisis of 1755-56' in Colonial Pennsylvania History: A Study of the Quaker 'Reformation' and the Rise of Quaker Pacifism." *American Review* (Tokyo) 16 (1982): 174-198.
- Kelley, Donald Brooks. "The Evolution of Quaker Theology and the Unfolding of a Distinctive Quaker Ecological Perspective in Eighteenth-Century America." *Pennsylvania History* 52 (October 1985): 242-253.

- Lapsansky, Emma Jones, and Anne A. Verplanck, eds. *Quaker Aesthetics: Reflection on a Quaker Elite in American Design and Consumption*. Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press, 2003.
- Larson, Rebecca. Daughters of Light: Quaker Women Preaching and Prophesying inn the Colonies and Abroad, 1700-1775. Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press, 1999.
- Levy, Barry. Quakers and the American Family: British Settlement in the Delaware Valley, 1650-1765. New York: Oxford University Press, 1988.
- Lockhart, Audrey. "The Quakers and Emigration From Ireland to the North American Colonies." *Quaker History* 77 (Fall 1988): 67-92.
- Maloyed, Christie L. "A Liberal Civil Religion: William Penn's Holy Experiment." *Journal of Church & State* 55 (December 2013): 669-689.
- Mazzenga, Maria. "John Churchman and Quaker Reform in Colonial Pennsylvania: A Search for Spiritual Purity." *Quaker History* 83 (Fall 1994): 71-98.
- Marietta, Jack D. "Attitudes of 18th-C[entury] American Friends toward Sin and Evil." *Quaker Religious Thought* 66 (1987): 17-30.
- Marietta, Jack D. "The Growth of Quaker Self-Consciousness in Pennsylvania, 1720-1748." In Seeking the Light: Essays in Quaker History in Honor of Edwin B. Bronner, edited by J. William Frost and John M. Moore, 79-104. Swarthmore: Friends Historical Association, 1986.
- Marietta, Jack D. *The Reformation of American Quakerism, 1748-1783.* Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press, 1984.
- Marietta, Jack D. "Wealth, War and Religion: The Perfecting of Quaker Asceticism, 1740-1783." *Church History* 43 (June 1974): 230-241.
- Mekeel, Arthur J. *The Relation of the Quakers to the American Revolution*. Washington, DC: University Press of America, 1979.
- Michel, Jack. "The Philadelphia Quakers and the American Revolution: Reform in the Philadelphia Monthly Meeting." *Working Papers from the Regional Economic Historical Research Center* 3, no. 4 (1980): 54-109.
- Moore, John M., ed. *Friends in the Delaware Valley: Philadelphia Yearly Meeting*, *1681-1981*. Haverford: Friends Historical Association, 1981.

- Murphy, Andrew R. "Persecuting Quakers? Liberty and Toleration in Early Pennsyvlania." In *The First Prejudice: Religious Tolerance and Intolerance in Early America*, edited by Chris Beneke and Christopher S. Grenda, 143-165. Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press, 2011.
- Myers, Albert Cook. Immigration of the Irish Quakers into Pennsylvania, 1682-1750, with Their Early History in Ireland. Swarthmore: n.p., 1902; reprint ed., Baltimore: Genealogical Pub. Co., 1969.
- Nash, Gary B. *Quakers and Politics: Pennsylvania*, 1681-1726. Rev. ed. Boston: Northeastern University Press, 1993.
- Pickett, Ralph H. "A Religious Encounter: John Woolman and David Zeisberger." *Quaker History* 79 (Fall 1990): 77-92.
- Puig, Francis J. "The Porches of Quaker Meeting Houses in Chester and Delaware Counties." *Pennsylvania Folklife* 24 (Winter 1974-74): 21-30.
- Radbill, Kenneth A. "Quaker Patriots: The Leadership of Owen Biddle and John Lacey, Jr." *Pennsylvania History* 45 (January 1978): 47-60.
- Radbill, Kenneth A. "The Ordeal of Elizabeth Drinker." *Pennsylvania History* 46 (April 1979): 147-172.
- Rauch, Julia B. "Quakers and the Founding of the Philadelphia Society for Organizing Charitable Relief and Repressing Mendicancy." *Pennsylvania Magazine of History and Biography* 98 (October 1974): 438-455.
- Ryerson, Richard A. "Portrait of a Colonial Oligarchy: The Quaker Elite in the Pennsylvania Assembly, 1729-1776." In *Power and Status: Essays on Officeholding in Colonial America*, edited by Bruce C. Daniels, 106-135. Middletown, CT: Wesleyan University Press, 1986.
- Sharpless, Isaac. A History of Quaker Government in Pennsylvania. 2 vols. Philadelphia: T. S. Leach & Co., 1899-1900.
- Sharpless, Isaac. "Book V: The Quakers in Pennsylvania." In Rufus M. Jones, *The Quakers in the American Colonies*, 415-580. London: Macmillan, 1911.
- Sharpless, Isaac. "Presbyterian and Quaker in Colonial Pennsylvania." *Journal of the Presbyterian Historical Society* 3 (March 1906): 201-218.
- Silent Witness: Quaker Meetinghouses in the Delaware Valley, 1695 to the Present. Philadelphia: Philadelphia Yearly Meeting of the Religious Society of Friends, 2002.

- Sloan, David. "'A Time of Sifting and Winnowing': The Paxton Riots and Quaker Non-Violence in Pennsylvania." *Quaker History* 66 (Spring 1977): 3-22.
- Smolenski, John. Friends and Strangers: The Making of a Creole Culture in Colonial Pennsylvania. Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press, 2010.
- Soderlund, Jean R. *Quakers & Slavery: A Divided Spirit.* Princeton: Princeton University Press, 1985.
- Soderlund, Jean R. "Women's Authority in Pennsylvania and New Jersey Quaker Meetings, 1681-1760." *William and Mary Quarterly* 44 (October 1987): 722-749.
- Specht, Neva Jean. "Being a Peaceable Man, I have Suffered Much Persecution': The American Revolution and Its Effects on Quaker Religious Identity." *Quaker History* 99 (Fall 2010): 37-48.
- Stillé, Charles J. "The Attitude of the Quakers in the Provincial Wars." *Pennsylvania Magazine* of History and Biography 10 (October 1886): 283-315.
- Tolles, Frederick B. *Meeting House and Counting House: The Quaker Merchants of Colonial Philadelphia.* Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press, 1948.
- Tolles, Frederick B. Quakers and the Atlantic Culture. New York: Macmillan, 1960.
- Tolles, Frederick B. "Quietism Versus Enthusiasm: The Philadelphia Quakers and the Great Awakening." *Pennsylvania Magazine of History and Biography* 69 (January 1945): 26-49.
- Tomes, Nancy. "The Quaker Connection: Visiting Patterns among Women in the Philadelphia Society of Friends, 1750-1800." In *Friends and Neighbors: Group Life in America's First Plural Society*, edited by Michael Zuckerman, 174-195. Philadelphia: Temple University Press, 1982.
- Verplanck, Anne. "They Carry Their Religion. . .into Every Act of Their Public and Private Lives': Quaker Consumption of Early Photographic Images in Philadelphia, 1839-1860." *Early American Studies* 13 (Winter 2015): 237-278.
- Wahl, Albert J. Jesse Herman Holmes, 1864-1942: A Quaker's Affirmation of Man. Richmond, IN: Friends United Press, 1979.
- Wahl, Albert J. "Longwood Meeting: Public Forum for the American Democratic Faith." *Pennsylvania History* 42 (January 1975): 43-69.
- Wax, Darold D. "Quaker Merchants and the Slave Trade in Colonial Pennsylvania." Pennsylvania Magazine of History and Biography 86 (April 1962): 143-159.

- Wayman, Dorothy G. "Quaker Pioneers in McKean County, Pennsylvania." *Quaker History* 51 (Spring 1962): 20-31.
- Wellenreuther, Hermann. "The Political Dilemma of the Quakers in Pennsylvania, 1681-1748." Pennsylvania Magazine of History and Biography 94 (April 1970): 135-172.
- Wilson, Robert H. *Philadelphia Quakers 1681-1981: A Tercentenary Family Album.* Philadelphia: Philadelphia Yearly Meeting, 1981.
- Yogg, Michael R. "The Best Place for Health and Wealth": A Demographic and Economic Analysis of the Quakers of Pre-Industrial Bucks County, Pennsylvania. New York: Garland, 1988.
- Yoder, Don. "The Schwenkfelder-Quaker Connection: Two Centuries of Interdenominational Friendship." In Schwenkfelders in America: Papers Presented at the Colloquium on Schwenckfeld and the Schwenkfelders, edited by Peter C. Erb, 113-162. Pennsburg: Schwenkfelder Library, 1987.

Archives:

Friends Historical Library Swarthmore College 500 College Avenue Swarthmore, PA 19081 Telephone: 610-326-8000 Email: <u>friends@swarthmore.edu</u> URL: <u>www.swarthmore.edu/friends-historical-library</u>

Quaker & Special Collections Haverford College Libraries 370 Lancaster Avenue Haverford, PA 19041 Telephone: 610-896-1161 Email: <u>hc-special@haverford.edu</u> URL: <u>www.haverford.edu/places/special-collections</u>

SOCIETY OF THE GOD-LOVING SOULS, SOCIETY OF THE WOMAN IN THE WILDERNESS, HERMITS OF THE WISSAHICKON

Alderfer, E. Gordon. "Johannes Kelpius and the Spiritual Ferment of the Seventeenth Century." *American-German Review* 17 (August 1951): 3-6.

Erben, Patrick M. A Harmony of the Spirits: Translation and the Language of Community in Early Pennsylvania. Chapel Hill: University of North Carolina Press, 2012.

- Erben, Patrick M. "'The Letters All Stand in One Root': Theory and Practice of Multilingualism in Early American Religious Poetry." *Papers of the Bibliographical Society of America* 107 (September 2013): 335-344.
- Fisher, Elizabeth W. "'Prophesies and Revelations': German Cabbalists in Early Pennsylvania." Pennsylvania Magazine of History and Biography 109 (July 1985): 299-333.
- Steinmetz, Andrew. "Kelpius, the Hermit of the Wissahickon." *American-German Review* (August 1941): 7-12.

UNIITARIANS AND UNIVERSALISTS

- Bowers, J. D. Joseph Priestley and English Unitarianism in America. University Park: Pennsylvania State University Press, 2007.
- Brown, Ira. Joseph Priestley: Selections from his Writings. University Park: Pennsylvania State University Press, 1962.
- Brown, Ira. "The Religion of Joseph Priestley." Pennsylvania History 24 (April 1957): 85-100.
- Bumbaugh, David E. *Unitarian Universalism: A Narrative History*. Chicago: Meadville Lombard Press, 2001.
- Clemmer, Robert. "Historical Transcendentalism in Pennsylvania." *Journal of the History of Ideas* 30 (October-December 1969): 579-592.
- Cohen, Seymour S. "Two Refugee Chemists in the United States, 1794: How We See Them." Proceedings of the American Philosophical Society 126 (August 1982): 301-315.
- Geffen, Elizabeth M. "Joseph Sill and His Diary." *Pennsylvania Magazine of History and Biography* 94 (July 1970): 275-330.
- Geffen, Elizabeth M. *Philadelphia Unitarianism*, 1796-1861. Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press, 1961.
- Geffen, Elizabeth M. "William Henry Furness: Philadelphia Antislavery Preacher." *Pennsylvania Magazine of History and Biography* 82 (July 1958): 259-292.
- Graham, Jenny. "Revolutionary in Exile: The Emigration of Joseph Priestley to America, 1794-1804." *Transactions of the American Philosophical Society* 85, no. 2 (July 1995), 1-213.
- Hathway, Marian. "Dorothea Dix and Social Reform in Western Pennsylvania, 1845-1875." Western Pennsylvania Historical Magazine 17 (December 1934): 247-258.

- Hirsch, Alison Duncan. *Joseph Priestley House*. Pennsylvania Trail of History Guide. Mechanicsburg: Stackpole Books, 2003.
- Hoffman, Joseph. "William Henry Furness: The Transcendentalist Defense of the Gospels." *New England Quarterly* 56 (June 1983): 238-260.
- Lewis, Michael J. Frank Furness: Architecture and the Violent Mind. New York: Norton, 2001.
- Lindman, Janet Moore. "Bad Men and Angels from Hell': The Discourse of Universalism in Early National Philadelphia." *Journal of the Early Republic* 31 (Summer 2011): 259-282.
- Lofton, John. "The Revival of Unitarianism in Pittsburgh." Western Pennsylvania Historical Magazine 43 (March 1960): 367-393.
- Posey, Trisha. "'Alive to the Cry of Distress': Joseph and Jane Sill and Poor Relief in Antebellum Philadelphia." *Pennsylvania Magazine of History and Biography*132 (July 2008): 215-243.
- Reid-Maroney, Nina. *Philadelphia's Enlightenment, 1740-1800: Kingdom of Christ, Empire of Reason.* Westport, CT: Greenwood Press, 2001.
- Ricci, Patricia Likos. "Joseph Priestley House." *Pennsylvania Magazine of History and Biography* 136 (October 2012): 485-487.
- Robbins, Caroline. "Honest Heretic: Joseph Priestley in America, 1794-1804." *Proceedings of the American Philosophical Society* 106, no. 1 (1962): 60-76.
- Robinson, David. The Unitarians and the Universalists. Westport, CT: Greenwood Press, 1985.
- Rose, Anne C. "Here We Have Gathered: The Story of Unitarian Universalism in Western Pennsylvania, 1808-2008." *Journal of Unitarian Universalist History* 35 (2011/2012): 202-205.
- Schofield, Robert E. *The Enlightened Joseph Priestley: A Study of His Life and Work from 1773* to 1804. University Park: Pennsylvania State University Press, 2004.
- Silverman, Sharon Hermes. "Joseph Priestley: Catalyst of the Enlightenment." *Pennsyvlania Heritage* 25 (Fall 1999): 22-31.
- Smith, Leonard. The Unitarians: A Short History. Providence: Blackstone Editions, 2008.
- Stephens, Bruce M. "Frederic Huidekoper (1817-1892): Philanthropist, Scholar, and Teacher." *Pennsylvania Magazine of History and Biography* 103 (January 1979): 53-65.
- Stephens, Bruce M. "Liberals in the Wilderness: The Meadville Theological School, 1844-1856." *Pennsylvania History* 42 (October 1975): 291-303.

Swetnam, George, et al. Pittsburgh's First Unitarian Church. Pittsburgh: Boxwood Press, 1961.

- Wright, Conrad. American Unitarianism, 1805-1865. Boston: Massachusetts Historical Society and Northeastern University Press, 1989.
- Yoder, Don, ed. "Wilhelm Nast and the German Universalists." *Pennsylvania Folklife* 26 (Spring 1977): 44-48.

UNITED BRETHREN IN CHRIST

- Berger, Daniel. *History of the Church of the United Brethren in Christ*. Dayton, OH: United Brethren Pub. House, 1897.
- Core, Arthur. *Philip William Otterbein: Pastor, Ecumenist, Evangelical Pastor, Loyal Churchman, Active Ecumenist.* Dayton, OH: Board of Education of the Evangelical United Brethren Church, 1968.
- Dipko, Thomas E. "Philip William Otterbein and the United Brethren." In *Hidden Histories in the United Church of Christ*, edited by Barbara Brown Zikmund, vol. 2, 115-129. New York: United Church Press, 1987.
- Drury, A. W. *History of the Church of the United Brethren in Christ*. Dayton, OH: The Otterbein Press, 1924.
- Hough, Samuel S. *Christian Newcomer: His Life, Journal, and Accomplishments*. Dayton, OH: Board of Administration, Church of the United Brethren in Christ, 1941.
- Milhouse, Paul W. *Philip William Otterbein: Pioneer Pastor to Germans in America*. Nashville: The Upper Room, 1968.
- Stein, K. James. "The Church of the United Brethren in Christ: A Reluctant Denomination." *Methodist History* 39 (July 2001): 240-255.
- Thompson, H. A. Our Bishops: A Sketch of the Origin and Growth of the Church of the United Brethren in Christ as Shown in the Lives of Its Distinguished Leaders. Rev. ed. Dayton, OH: United Brethren Publishing House, 1906.

UNITED CHURCH OF CHRIST

Gunneman, Louis H. The Shaping of the United Church of Christ: An Essay in the History of American Christianity. New York: United Church Press, 1977.

- Horton, Walter Marshall. Toward a Reborn Church: A Review and Forecast of the Ecumenical Movement. New York: Harper, 1949.
- Maxfield, Charles A. A Pilgrim People: A History of the United Church of Christ and Its Antecedents. Cortland, NY: Maxfield Books, 2005.
- Zikmund, Barbara Brown, ed. *Hidden Histories in the United Church of Christ.* 2 vols. New York: United Church Press, 1984-1987.

RELIGION AND EDUCATION

- Barth, Eugene Howard, and F. Wilbur Gingrich. *Discovery and Promise: A History of Albright College, 1856-1981.* Reading: Albright College, 1989
- Beam, Jacob Newton. "Dr. Robert Smith's Academy at Pequea, Pennsylvania." *Journal of the Presbyterian Historical Society* 8 (December 1915): 145-161.
- Benowitz, Jean-Paul, and Peter J. DePuydt. *Elizabethtown College*. Charleston, SC: Arcadia Publishing, 2014.
- Birkner, Michael J., and David Crumpler. *Gettysburg College*. Charleston, SC: Arcadia Publishing, 2006.
- Bole, Bradley M. "Valley Forge Christian College v. Americans United for Separation of Church and State, Inc.: Citizen and Taxpayer Standing Under the Establishment Clause Revisited." Florida State University Law Review 10 (Spring 1982): 253-276.
- Boylan, Anne M. "Presbyterians and Sunday Schools in Philadelphia, 1800-1824." *Journal of Presbyterian History* 76 (Spring 1998): 37-44.
- Buxbaum, Melvin H. "Benjamin Franklin and William Smith: Their School and Their Dispute." *Historical Magazine of the Protestant Episcopal Church* 39 (December 1970): 361-382.
- Byrne, Julie. O God of Players: The Story of the Immaculata Mighty Macs. New York: Columbia University Press, 2003.
- Carson, David M. Pro Christo et patria: A History of Geneva College. Virginia Beach: Donning Co., 1997.
- Cavell, Jean Moore. "Religious Education Among People of Germanic Origin in Colonial Pennsylvania." *Proceedings of the Pennsylvania German Society* 36 (1929): 29-45.
- Chance, Janet, and Mark Franck. *Philadelphia Friends Schools*. Charleston, SC: Arcadia Publishing, 2009.

- Cheyney, Edward P. *History of the University of Pennsylvania, 1740-1940.* Philadelphia: University of Pennsylvania Press, 1940.
- Clark, William S., and Arthur Herman Wilson. *The Story of Susquehanna University*. Selinsgrove: Susquehanna University Press, 1958.
- Coleman, Helen Turnbull Waite. *Banners in the Wilderness: Early Years of Washington and Jefferson College*. Pittsburgh: University of Pittsburgh Press, 1956.
- Connelly, James. St. Charles Seminary, Philadelphia: The History of the Theological Seminary of Saint Charles Borromeo, Overbrook, Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, 1832-1979. Philadelphia: St. Charles Seminary, 1979.
- Contosta, David R. Saint Joseph's: Philadelphia's Jesuit University, 150 Years. Philadelphia: St. Joseph's University Press, 2000.
- Contosta, David R. Villanova University, 1842-1992: American—Catholic—Augustinian. University Park: Pennsylvania State University Press, 1995.
- Dittmar, James K. Against All Odds: The Story of Waynesburg's Remarkable Transformation. Virginia Beach: Donning Co., 2010.
- Donaghy, Thomas J. Conceived in Crisis: A History of La Salle College. Philadelphia: La Salle College, 1966.
- Donaghy, Thomas J. Philadelphia's Finest: A History of Education in the Catholic rchdiocese, 1692-1970. Philadelphia: American Catholic Historical Society, 1972.
- Dubbs, Joseph H. *History of Franklin and Marshall College: Franklin College, 1787-1853; Marshall College, 1836-1853; Franklin and Marshall College, 1853-1903.* Lancaster: Franklin and Marshall College Alumni Association, 1903.
- Dusenberry, William Howard. *The Waynesburg College Story*, 1849-1974. Kent, OH: Kent State University Press, 1975.
- Dwyer-McNulty, Sara. "Hems to Hairdos: Cultural Discourse and Philadelphia Catholic High Schools in the 1920s, a Case Study." *Journal of American Studies* 37 (August 2003): 179-200.
- "Early Catholic Secondary Education in Philadelphia." *Records of the American Catholic Historical Society of Philadelphia* 59 (September 1948): 157-189; 59 (December 1948): 259-278.
- Ellis, Charles Calvert. Juniata College: The History of Seventy Years (1876-1946). Elgin, IL: Brethren Publishing House, 1947.

Ferguson, Robert G. The Early History of Westminster College. n.p., 1917.

- Gamble, Paul. *History of Westminster College, 1852-1977.* [New Wilmington, PA]: Westminster College, 1977.
- Garrett, Edwin A., III. "The Evolution and Early Years of the Episcopal Academy in Philadelphia." *Historical Magazine of the Protestant Episcopal Church* 21 (December 1952): 461-473.
- Gendebien, Albert W., and David B. Skillman. *The Biography of a College: Being the History of the Third Half-Century of Lafayette College.* Easton: Lafayette College, 1986.
- Gingrich, F. Wilbur and Eugene H. Barth. A History of Albright College, 1856-1956. Reading: Albright College, 1956.
- Glasgow, W. Melanchton. *The Geneva Book, Comprising a History of Geneva College and a Biographical Catalogue of the Alumni and Many Students.* Philadelphia: Press of the Westbrook Pub. Co., 1908.
- Gleason, Philip. "From an Indefinite Homogeneity: Catholic Colleges in Antebellum America." *Catholic Historical Review* 94 (January 2008): 45-74.
- Gleason, Philip. "The First Century of Jesuit Higher Education in America." U.S. Catholic Historian 25 (Spring 2007): 37-52.
- Gratz College Anniversary Volume: On the Occasion of the Seventy-fifth Anniversary of the Foundation of the College 1895-1970. Edited by Isidore David Passow and Samuel Tobias Passow. Philadelphia: Gratz College, 1971.
- Greaves, Richard L. "The Early Quakers as Advocates of Educational Reform." *Quaker History* 58 (Spring 1969): 22-30.
- Griffith, Sally Foreman. Liberalizing the Mind: Two Centuries of Liberal Education at Franklin & Marshall College. University Park: The Pennsylvania State University Press, 2010.
- Guffey, Barbara Braden, and Debora Swatsworth. *Westminster College*. Charleston, SC: Arcadia Publishing, 2007.
- Haller, Mabel. "Early Moravian Education in Pennsylvania." *Transactions of the Moravian Historical Society* 15 (1953): i-iii, v-xiii, 1-81, 83-113, 115-397, 399-409.
- Hamilton, J. Taylor. *The Early Moravian Contribution to Liberal Education in Eastern Pennsylvania.* [Easton, PA: n.p., 1901].
- Hanson, R. Scott. "Teaching the Religious History of Pennsylvania in Philadelphia." *Pennsylvania History* 82 (Winter 2015): 52-64.

- Hefelbower, Samuel Gring. *The History of Gettysburg College, 1832-1932.* Gettysburg: Gettysburg College, 1932.
- Hilty, James W., and Matthew M. Hanson. *Temple University: 125 Years of Service to Philadelphia, the Nation, and the World.* Philadelphia: Temple University Press, 2010.
- Hunter, Margaret A. Education in Pennsylvania Promoted by the Presbyterian Church, 1726-1837. Philadelphia: Temple University Press, 1937.
- James, Sydney V. "Quaker Meetings and Education in the Eighteenth Century." *Quaker History* 51 (Fall 1962): 87-102.
- Jensen, Joan M. "Not Only Ours But Others: The Quaker Teaching Daughters of the Mid-Atlantic, 1790-1850." *History of Education Quarterly* 24 (Spring 1984): 3-20.
- Jones, Rufus M. Haverford College: A History and an Interpretation. New York: Macmillan, 1933.
- Kannerstein, Gregory, ed. *The Spirit and the Intellect: Haverford College*, 1833-1983. Haverford: Haverford College, 1983.
- Kashatus, William C. "A Reappraisal of Anthony Benezet's Activities in Educational Reform, 1754-1784." *Quaker History* 78 (Spring 1989): 24-36.
- Kashatus, William C., III. "What Love Can Do: William Penn's Holy Experiment in Education." *Pennsylvania Heritage* 15 (Spring 1989): 4-9.
- Kaylor, Earl C. Truth Sets Free: Juniata Independent College in Pennsylvania, Founded by the Brethren, 1876: A Centennial History. South Brunswick: A. S. Barnes, 1977.
- Kealy, Marie Hubert IHM. "Immigrant Church to University: Growth of the Sisters, Servants of the Immaculate Heart of Mary in Eastern Pennsylvania." U.S. Catholic Historian 27 (Fall 2009): 31-43.
- Klein, H. M. J. A Century of Education at Mercersburg, 1836-1936. Lancaster: Mercersburg Academy, 1936.
- Klein, H. M. J. *History of Franklin and Marshall College, 1787-1948.* Lancaster: Franklin and Marshall College Alumni Association, 1952.
- LaMonica, Jeffrey. LaSalle University. Charleston: Arcadia Publishing, 2006.

Latham, Charles. The Episcopal Academy, 1785-1984. Devon, PA: Cooke, 1984.

- Leslie, William Bruce. Gentlemen and Scholars: College and Community in the "Age of the University," 1865-1917. University Park: Pennsylvania State University Press, 1992.
- Leslie, W. Bruce. "Localism, Denominationalism, and Institutional Strategies in Urbanizing America: Three Pennsylvania Colleges, 1870-1915." *History of Education Quarterly* 17 (Autumn 1977): 235-256.
- Lively, Bruce R. "William Smith, The College and Academy of Philadelphia and Pennsylvania Politics, 1753-1758." *Historical Magazine of the Protestant Episcopal Church* 38 (September 1969): 237-258.
- Livingood, Frederick G. *Eighteenth Century Reformed Church Schools*. Norristown: Norristown Press, 1930.
- Marietta, Jack D. "Quaker Family Education in Historical Perspective." *Quaker History* 63 (Spring 1974): 3-16.
- Matter, E. Ann. "The Academic Culture of Disbelief: Religious Studies at the University of Pennsylvania." *Method & Theory in the Study of Religion* 7 (1995): 383-392.
- Maurer, Charles L. Early Lutheran Education in Pennsylvania. Proceedings of the Pennsylvania German Society, Vol. 40. Philadelphia: Dorrance & Co., 1932.
- Meigs, Cornelia Lynde. *What Makes a College?: A History of Bryn Mawr.* New York: Macmillan, 1956.
- Meyers, Mary Ann. "The Children's Crusade: Philadelphia Catholics and the Public School, 1840-1844." *Records of the American Catholic Historical Society of Philadelphia* 75 (January 1964): 103-127.
- Middleton, Thomas C., comp. Historical Sketch of the Augustinian Monastery, College and Mission of St. Thomas of Villanova, Delaware County, Pa., During the First Half Century of Their Existence, 1842-1892. [Villanova, PA]: Villanova College, 1893.
- Miller, Howard. The Revolutionary College: American Presbyterian Higher Education, 1707-1837. New York: New York University Press, 1976.
- Montgomery, Thomas H. A History of the University of Pennsylvania From Its Foundation to A.D. 1770, including Biographical Sketches of the Trustees, Faculty, the First Alumni, and Others. Philadelphia: Jacobs, 1900.
- Morgan, James H. Dickinson College: The History of One Hundred Fifty Years, 1783-1933. Carlisle: Dickinson College, 1933.
- Moyne, Ernest J. "The Reverend William Hazlitt and Dickinson College." *Pennsylvania Magazine of History and Biography* 85 (July 1961): 289-302.

- Murray, Andrew E. "The Founding of Lincoln University." *Journal of Presbyterian History* 51 (Winter 1973): 392-410.
- Odhner, C. T. "Origin of the Movement for New Church Education." *Journal of Education of the Academy of the New Church* 1 (1901):
- Oetgen, Jerome. *Mission to America: A History of Saint Vincent Archabbey, the First Benedictine Monastery in the United States.* Washington, DC: The Catholic University of America Press, 2000.
- Oliphant, J. Orin. The Rise of Bucknell University. New York: Appleton-Century-Crofts, 1965.
- Paulus, Michael J. "Archibald Alexander and the Use of Books: Theological Education and Print Culture in the Early Republic." *Journal of the Early Republic* 31 (Winter 2011): 639-669.
- Pears, Thomas Clinton, Jr. "Colonial Education Among Presbyterians." Journal of the Presbyterian Historical Society 30 (June 1952): 115-126; 30 (September 1952): 165-174.
- Pieper, Monica. "A Tribute to Tradition and Necessity: The Schwenkfelder Schools in America." *Pennsylvania Folklife* 38 (Winter 1988-89): 80-87.
- Ruch, Marianne. "Harmony Seminary for Young Ladies." *Pittsburgh History* 76 (Fall 1993): 116-120.
- Sack, Saul. *History of Higher Education in Pennsylvania*. 2 vols. Harrisburg: Pennsylvania Historical and Museum Commission, 1963.
- Schuyler, David., and Jane A. Bee. *Franklin & Marshall College*. Charleston, SC: Arcadia Publishing, 2004.
- Schwarze, William Nathaniel. History of the Moravian College and Theological Seminary, Founded at Nazareth, Penna. October 2, 1807, Reorganized at Bethlehem, Penna., August 30, 1888. Bethlehem: Times Publishing Company, 1910.
- Secor, Philip Bruce. *The Muhlenberg Story: History of an American College*. Allentown: Muhlenberg College, 2011.
- Selavan, Ida Cohen. "The Education of Jewish Immigrants in Pittsburgh, 1862-1932." Yivo Annals of Jewish Social Sciences 15 (1974): 126-144.
- Sellers, Charles Coleman. *Dickinson College: A History*. Middletown, CT: Wesleyan University Press, 1973.

- Shetler, John C. "The Ursinus School." In *Hidden Histories in the United Church of Christ*, edited by Barbara Brown Zikmund, vol. 1, 37-49. New York: United Church Press, 1984.
- Siegel, Nancy. Juniata College: Uncommon Visions of Juniata's Past. Charleston, SC: Arcadia Publishing, 2000.
- Skillman, David B. "Lafayette College." Pennsylvania History 23 (April 1956): 282-288.
- Skillman, David B. *The Biography of a College, being the History of the First Century of the Life of Lafayette College.* 2 vols. Easton: Lafayette College, 1932.
- Sloan, Douglas. *The Great Awakening and American Education: A Documentary History*. New York: Teachers College, 1973.
- Smith, Joseph. *History of Jefferson College: Including an Account of the Early "Log Cabin" Schools and the Canonsburg Academy.* Pittsburgh: J. T. Shryock, 1857.
- Smith, Joseph B. "A Frontier Experiment with Higher Education: Dickinson College, 1783-1800." *Pennsylvania History* 16 (January 1949): 1-19.
- Smith, William. A brief history of the rise and progress of the charitable scheme : carrying on by a society of noblemen and gentlemen in London, for the relief and instruction of poor Germans, and their descendents, settled in Pennsylvania, and the adjacent British colonies in North-America. Philadelphia: B. Frankin and D. Hall, 1755.
- Starrett, Agnes L. *Through One Hundred and Fifty Years: The University of Pittsburgh.* Pittsburgh: University of Pittsburgh Press, 1937.
- Stephens, Bruce M. "Liberals in the Wilderness: The Meadville Theological School 1844-1856." *Pennsylvania History* 42 (October 1975): 291-302.
- Stevens, William B. The Lehigh University, Its Origins and Aims: An Historical Discourse Delivered in the Chapel of Packer Hall, on University Day, June 24, 1869. Philadelphia: A. C. Bryson & Co., 1869.
- Straub, Jean S. "Quaker School Life in Philadelphia Before 1800." *Pennsylvania Magazine of History and Biography* 89 (October 1965): 447-458.
- Sulzberger, David. *Fifty Years' Work of the Hebrew Education Society of Philadelphia*, 1848-1898. Philadelphia: The Society, 1899.
- Swain, James E. A History of Muhlenberg College, 1848-1967. New York: Appleton-Century-Crofts, 1967.

- Talbot, Francis X. Jesuit Education in Philadelphia: Saint Joseph's College, 1851-1926. Philadelphia: Saint Joseph's College, 1927.
- Tortora, Vincent R. "The Amish in Their One-Room Schoolhouses." *Pennsylvania Folklife* 11 (Fall 1960): 42-46.
- Turner, William L. "The Charity School, the Academy, and the College." *Transactions of the American Philosophical Society* 43 (1953): 179-186.
- Wallace, Paul A. W. Lebanon Valley College: A Centennial History. Annville: Lebanon Valley College, 1966.
- Walther, James Arthur, ed. Ever a Frontier: The Bicentennial History of the Pittsburgh Theological Seminary. Grand Rapids, MI" W. B. Eerdmans, 1994.
- Weber, Samuel E. *The Charity School Movement in Colonial Pennsylvania*. Philadelphia: Press of George F. Lasher, 1905.
- West, Stanley R. Centennial History of the Philadelphia Divinity School: The Divinity School of the Protestant Episcopal Church in Philadelphia, 1857-1957. Philadelphia: S. R. West, 1971.
- Woody, Thomas. *Early Quaker Education in Pennsylvania*. New York: Teachers College, Columbia University, 1920; reprint ed., New York: Arno Press, 1969.

Zorn, Robert. Westminster College: Through Time. Charleston, SC: Arcadia Publishing, 2015.

Historic Sites and Museums Related to Pennsylvania's Religious History

Old Economy Village	
270 16 th Street	
Ambridge, PA 15003	oldeconomyvillage.org
Anthracite Heritage Museum	
22 Bald Mountain Road	
Scranton, PA 18504	anthracitemuseum.org
Eckley Miners' Village	
Eckley Back Road	
Weatherly, PA 18255	eckleyminersvillage.com
Ephrata Cloister	
632 East Main Street	
Ephrata, PA 17522	ephratacloister.org
Lpinaia, 1 A 17522	opinatacioister.org

Pennsbury Manor 400 Pennsbury Memorial Road Morrisville, PA 19067 pennsburymanor.org

Joseph Priestley House 472 Priestley Avenue Northumberland, PA 17857 josephpriestley.org

Gloria Dei (Old Swedes) Church National Historic Site 916 S. Swanson St. Philadelphia, PA 19147 nps.gov/glde

Hopewell Furnace National Historic Site 2 Mark Bird Lane Elverson, PA 19520 nps.gov/hofu (includes Bethesda Baptist Church)

Independence National Historical Park 41 N. 6th St. Philadelphia, PA 19106 nps.gov/inde (includes Bishop White House , Christ Church, Free Quaker Meeting House)

National Museum of American Jewish History 101 S. Independence Mall East Philadelphia, PA 19106 nmajh.org

Lancaster Mennonite Historical Society 2215 Millstream Road Lancaster, PA 17602 lmhs.org

National Historic Landmarks Related to Pennsylvania's Religious History http://www.nps.gov/nhl/

Henry Antes House, Upper Frederick Township, Montgomery County Arch Street Friends Meeting House, Philadelphia Augustus Lutheran Church, Trappe, Montgomery County Beth Sholom Synagogue, Elkins Park, Montgomery County Buckingham Friends Meeting House, Lahaska, Bucks County Christ Church, Philadelphia Church of the Advocate, Philadelphia Emmanuel Episcopal Church, Pittsburgh, Allegheny County Ephrata Cloisters, Ephrata, Lancaster County Harmony Historic District, Harmony, Butler County Historic Moravian Bethlehem Historic District, Bethlehem, Northampton County Merion Friends Meeting House, Merion Station, Montgomery County Old Economy, Ambridge, Beaver County Joseph Priestley House, Northumberland, Northumberland County Race Street Meetinghouse, Philadelphia St. James-the-Less Episcopal Church, Philadelphia St. Mark's Episcopal Church, Jim Thorpe, Carbon County St. Mark's Episcopal Church, Philadelphia St. Peter's Church, Philadelphia

National Register of Historic Places Properties Related to Pennsylvania's Religious History

http://www.nps.gov/nr/

Place	County
Cline's Church of the United Brethren in Christ	Adams
Conewago Chapel	Adams
Great Conewago Presbyterian Church	Adams
Lower Marsh Creek Presbyterian Church	Adams
Beulah Presbyterian Church	Allegheny
Calvary Episcopal Church	Allegheny
Emmanuel Episcopal Church	Allegheny
Rodef Shalom Temple	Allegheny
Shadyside Presbyterian Church	Allegheny
St. Boniface Roman Catholic Church	Allegheny
St. John the Baptist Ukrainian Catholic Church	Allegheny
St. Nicholas Croatian Church	Allegheny
St. Stanislaus Kostka Roman Catholic Church	Allegheny
St. Patrick's Roman Catholic Church	Armstrong
St. Stephen's Church	Armstrong
Old Economy	Beaver
Chestnut Ridge and Schellsburg Union Church and Cemetery	Bedford
Alleghany Mennonite Meetinghouse	Berks
Belleman's Union Church	Berks
Bethel A.M.E. Church	Berks
Old St. Gabriel's Episcopal Church	Berks
St. Michael's Protestant Episcopal Church, Parish House and Rectory	Berks
Trinity Lutheran Church	Berks
St. John's Evangelical Lutheran Church	Blair
Methodist Episcopal Church of Burlington	Bradford
Universalist Meeting House of Sheshequin	Bradford
Buckingham Friends Meeting House	Bucks
Little Jerusalem AME Church	Bucks
Makefield Meeting	Bucks
Newtown Friends Meetinghouse and Cemetery	Bucks
Newtown Presbyterian Church	Bucks
Red Hill Church and School	Bucks
Southampton Baptist Church and Cemetery	Bucks
St. Elizabeth Convent	Bucks
Harmony Historic District	Butler
St. Mark's Episcopal Church	Carbon
Egg Hill Church	Centre
Union Church and Burial Ground	Centre
Birmingham Friends Meetinghouse and School	Chester
Bradford Friends Meetinghouse	Chester

Caln Meeting House	Chester
First Presbyterian Church of West Chester	Chester
Old Kennett Meetinghouse	Chester
Orthodox Meetinghouse	Chester
Parkersville Friends Meetinghouse	Chester
St. Mary's Episcopal Church	Chester
St. Milachi Church	Chester
St. Paul African Methodist Episcopal Church	Chester
St. Paul's Church	Chester
St. Peter's Church in the Great Valley	Chester
Uwchlan Meetinghouse	Chester
St. Severin's Old Log Church	Clearfield
Catawissa Friends Meeting House	Columbia
Independent Congregational Church	Crawford
Peace Church	Cumberland
B'nai Jacob Synagogue	Dauphin
Camp Curtin Memorial Methodist Episcopal Church	Dauphin
German Evangelical Zion Lutheran Church	Dauphin
Salem United Church of Christ	Dauphin
St. Peter's Kierch	Dauphin
Zion Lutheran Church and Graveyard	Dauphin
Chichester Friends Meetinghouse	Delaware
Concord Friends Meetinghouse	Delaware
Darby Meeting	Delaware
Radnor Friends Meetinghouse	Delaware
St. David's Church and Graveyard	Delaware
Decker's Chapel	Elk
Swedish Lutheran Parsonage	Elk
Providence Quaker Cemetery and Chapel	Fayette
St. Nicholas Byzantine Catholic Church	Fayette
St. Peter's Church	Fayette
Harbaugh's Reformed Church	Franklin
Robert Kennedy Memorial Presbyterian Church	Franklin
Rocky Spring Presbyterian Church	Franklin
Zion Reformed Church	Franklin
St. Peter's Episcopal Church and Rectory	Indiana
Brookville Presbyterian Church and Manse	Jefferson
First Church of Christ, Scientist	Lackawanna
St. Peter's Cathedral Complex	Lackawanna
Bangor Episcopal Church	Lancaster
Donegal Presbyterian Church Complex	Lancaster
Ephrata Cloister	Lancaster
Lititz Moravian Historic District	Lancaster
Reinholds Station Trinity Chapel	Lancaster
Bindnagles Evangelical Lutheran Church	Lebanon
	Louion

Salem Evangelical Lutheran Church	Lebanon
St. Luke's Episcopal Church	Lebanon
Tabor Reformed Church	Lebanon
Dillingersville Union School and Church	Lehigh
High German Evangelical Reformed Church	Lehigh
Forty Fort Meetinghouse	Luzerne
St. Gabriel's Catholic Parish Complex	Luzerne
St. John the Evangelist Roman Catholic Church and School Building	Luzerne
St. James Episcopal Church	Lycoming
First Universalist Church of Sharpsville	Mercer
Christ Hamilton United Lutheran Church and Cemetery	Monroe
Zion Lutheran Church	Monroe
Augustus Lutheran Church	Montgomery
Beth Shalom Synagogue	Montgomery
Horsham Friends Meeting	Montgomery
Klein Meetinghouse	Montgomery
Merion Friends Meeting House	Montgomery
Henry Melchior Muhlenberg House	Montgomery
Old Norriton Presbyterian Church	Montgomery
Plymouth Friends Meetinghouse	Montgomery
Sanatoga Union Sunday School	Montgomery
St. Paul's Episcopal Church	Montgomery
Packer Memorial Chapel	Northampton
Whitefield House and Gray Cottage	Northampton
Joseph Priestley House	Northumberland
Warrior Run Presbyterian Church	Northumberland
Zion Stone Church	Northumberland
American Baptist Publication Society	Philadelphia
Arch Street Friends Meeting House	Philadelphia
Arch Street Presbyterian Church	Philadelphia
Baptist Institute for Christian Workers	Philadelphia
Cathedral of Saints Peter and Paul	Philadelphia
Christ Church	Philadelphia
Christ Church Burial Ground	Philadelphia
Church of St. James the Less	Philadelphia
Church of the Holy Trinity	Philadelphia
First Unitarian Church	Philadelphia
Free Quaker Meetinghouse	Philadelphia
Gloria Dei (Old Swedes') Church National Historic Site	Philadelphia
Grace Church, Mt. Airy	Philadelphia
McDowell Memorial Presbyterian Church	Philadelphia
Mennonite Meetinghouse	Philadelphia
Mikveh Israel Cemetery	Philadelphia
Most Precious Blood Roman Catholic Church, Rectory and Parochial	Philadelphia
School	

Nugent Home for BaptistsPhiladelphiaProtestant Episcopal Church of the SaviorPhiladelphiaRace Street Friends MeetinghousePhiladelphiaRodeph Shalom SynagoguePhiladelphiaGeorge W. South Memorial Protestant Episcopal Church of the AdvocatePhiladelphiaSt. Anthony de Padua Parish SchoolPhiladelphiaSt. Augustine's Catholic ChurchPhiladelphiaSt. Clement's Protestant Episcopal ChurchPhiladelphiaSt. George's Methodist ChurchPhiladelphiaSt. George's Methodist ChurchPhiladelphiaSt. John's ChurchPhiladelphiaSt. Peter's ChurchPhiladelphiaSt. Peter's ChurchPhiladelphiaSt. Peter's ChurchPhiladelphiaSt. Stephen's Episcopal Church of GermantownPhiladelphiaSt. Stephen's Episcopal ChurchPhiladelphiaUnited Methodist Episcopal ChurchPhiladelphiaWesley AME Zion ChurchPhiladelphiaUnited Methodist Episcopal ChurchPikadelphiaDingman's Ferry Dutch Reformed ChurchPikeSt. Paul's Union Church and CemeterySchuylkillBlackwell Methodist Episcopal ChurchTiogaParkhurst Memorial Presbyterian ChurchUnionAllegheny Baptist ChurchWeanngoIrrine United Presbyterian ChurchWarrenBethel African American Episcopal Church of Monongahela CityWashingtonBriladelphia Oresbyterian ChurchWeatmorelandMurch Allegheny Baptist ChurchWeatmorelandMurch Allegheny Baptist ChurchWeatmoreland	Mother Bethel A.M.E. Church	Philadelphia
Protestant Episcopal Church of the SaviorPhiladelphiaRace Street Friends MeetinghousePhiladelphiaRodeph Shalom SynagoguePhiladelphiaGeorge W. South Memorial Protestant Episcopal Church of the AdvocatePhiladelphiaSt. Anthony de Padua Parish SchoolPhiladelphiaSt. Augustine's Catholic ChurchPhiladelphiaSt. Augustine's Catholic ChurchPhiladelphiaSt. George's Methodist ChurchPhiladelphiaSt. George's Methodist ChurchPhiladelphiaSt. John's ChurchPhiladelphiaSt. John's ChurchPhiladelphiaSt. Peter's ChurchPhiladelphiaSt. Peter's Episcopal Church of GermantownPhiladelphiaSt. Stephen's Episcopal ChurchPhiladelphiaSt. Stephen's Episcopal ChurchPhiladelphiaUnited Methodist Episcopal ChurchPhiladelphiaDingman's Ferry Dutch Reformed ChurchPikeSt. Paul's Union Church and CemeterySchuylkillBlackwell Methodist Episcopal ChurchTiogaBuffalo Presbyterian ChurchVenangoIrvine United Presbyterian ChurchWarrenBethel African American Episcopal Church of Monongahela CityWashingtonButfalo Presbyterian ChurchWeestmorelandMount St. Peter Roman Catholic ChurchWeestmorelandMount St. Peter Roman Catholic C	Nugent Home for Baptists	-
Rodeph Shalom SynagoguePhiladelphiaGeorge W. South Memorial Protestant Episcopal Church of the AdvocatePhiladelphiaSt. Anthony de Padua Parish SchoolPhiladelphiaSt. Anthony de Padua Parish SchoolPhiladelphiaSt. Augustine's Catholic ChurchPhiladelphiaSt. Clement's Protestant Episcopal ChurchPhiladelphiaSt. George's Methodist ChurchPhiladelphiaSt. George's Methodist ChurchPhiladelphiaSt. John's ChurchPhiladelphiaSt. Peter's ChurchPhiladelphiaSt. Peter's Episcopal Church of GermantownPhiladelphiaSt. Stephen's Episcopal ChurchPhiladelphiaSt. Stephen's Episcopal ChurchPhiladelphiaTindley Temple United Methodist ChurchPhiladelphiaWesley AME Zion ChurchPhiladelphiaDingman's Ferry Dutch Reformed ChurchPikeSt. Paul's Union Church and CemeterySchuylkillBlackwell Methodist Episcopal ChurchTiogaParkhurst Memorial Presbyterian ChurchUnionNew Berlin Presbyterian ChurchWarrenBethel African American Episcopal Church of Monongahela CityWashingtonBrush Creek Salems ChurchWestmorelandMount St. Peter Roman Catholic ChurchWestmorelandMount St. Peter Roman Catholic ChurchYorkWarrington MeetinghouseYork		Philadelphia
George W. South Memorial Protestant Episcopal Church of the AdvocatePhiladelphiaSt. Anthony de Padua Parish SchoolPhiladelphiaSt. Augustine's Catholic ChurchPhiladelphiaSt. Augustine's Catholic ChurchPhiladelphiaSt. Clement's Protestant Episcopal ChurchPhiladelphiaSt. George's Methodist ChurchPhiladelphiaSt. John's ChurchPhiladelphiaSt. John's ChurchPhiladelphiaSt. Mark's Episcopal Church of GermantownPhiladelphiaSt. Peter's Episcopal Church of GermantownPhiladelphiaSt. Stephen's Episcopal ChurchPhiladelphiaTindley Temple United Methodist ChurchPhiladelphiaUnited Methodist Episcopal ChurchPhiladelphiaWesley AME Zion ChurchPhiladelphiaDingman's Ferry Dutch Reformed ChurchPikeSt. Paul's Union Church and CemeterySchuylkillBlackwell Methodist Episcopal ChurchTiogaParkhurst Memorial Presbyterian ChurchUnionAllegheny Baptist ChurchUnionAllegheny Baptist ChurchWeanangoIrvine United Presbyterian ChurchWearenBethel African American Episcopal Church of Monongahela CityWashingtonBrush Creek Salems ChurchWestmorelandMount St. Peter Roman Catholic ChurchWestmorelandMount St. Peter Roman Catholic ChurchYorkRev. Anderson B. Quay HouseYork	Race Street Friends Meetinghouse	Philadelphia
AdvocateImage: Constraint of the systemSt. Anthony de Padua Parish SchoolPhiladelphiaSt. Augustine's Catholic ChurchPhiladelphiaSt. Augustine's Catholic ChurchPhiladelphiaSt. Clement's Protestant Episcopal ChurchPhiladelphiaSt. Gorge's Methodist ChurchPhiladelphiaSt. John's ChurchPhiladelphiaSt. Mark's Episcopal ChurchPhiladelphiaSt. Peter's ChurchPhiladelphiaSt. Peter's Episcopal Church of GermantownPhiladelphiaSt. Stephen's Episcopal ChurchPhiladelphiaSt. Stephen's Episcopal ChurchPhiladelphiaTindley Temple United Methodist ChurchPhiladelphiaUnited Methodist Episcopal ChurchPhiladelphiaWesley AME Zion ChurchPhiladelphiaDingman's Ferry Dutch Reformed ChurchPikeSt. Paul's Union Church and CemeterySchuylkillBlackwell Methodist Episcopal ChurchTiogaParkhurst Memorial Presbyterian ChurchUnionNew Berlin Presbyterian ChurchUnionNew Berlin Presbyterian ChurchVenangoIrvine United Presbyterian ChurchWarrenBethel African American Episcopal Church of Monongahela CityWashingtonBrush Creek Salems ChurchWestmorelandMount St. Peter Roman Catholic ChurchWestmorelandSt. Gertrude Roman Catholic ChurchYorkRev. Anderson B. Quay HouseYork	Rodeph Shalom Synagogue	Philadelphia
St. Anthony de Padua Parish SchoolPhiladelphiaSt. Augustine's Catholic ChurchPhiladelphiaSt. Clement's Protestant Episcopal ChurchPhiladelphiaSt. Clement's Protestant Episcopal ChurchPhiladelphiaSt. Clement's St. ChurchPhiladelphiaSt. John's ChurchPhiladelphiaSt. Mark's Episcopal Church of GermantownPhiladelphiaSt. Peter's ChurchPhiladelphiaSt. Peter's Episcopal Church of GermantownPhiladelphiaSt. Stephen's Episcopal ChurchPhiladelphiaTindley Temple United Methodist ChurchPhiladelphiaUnited Methodist Episcopal ChurchPhiladelphiaUnited Methodist Episcopal ChurchPhiladelphiaDingman's Ferry Dutch Reformed ChurchPikeSt. Paul's Union Church and CemeterySchuylkillBlackwell Methodist Episcopal ChurchTiogaParkhurst Memorial Presbyterian ChurchUnionNew Berlin Presbyterian ChurchUnionNew Berlin Presbyterian ChurchWarrenBethel African American Episcopal Church of Monongahela CityWashingtonBrush Creek Salems ChurchWestmorelandMount St. Peter Roman Catholic ChurchWestmorelandSt. Gertrude Roman Catholic ChurchYorkRev. Anderson B. Quay HouseYork	George W. South Memorial Protestant Episcopal Church of the	Philadelphia
St. Augustine's Catholic ChurchPhiladelphiaSt. Clement's Protestant Episcopal ChurchPhiladelphiaSt. George's Methodist ChurchPhiladelphiaSt. George's Methodist ChurchPhiladelphiaSt. John's ChurchPhiladelphiaSt. Mark's Episcopal ChurchPhiladelphiaSt. Peter's ChurchPhiladelphiaSt. Peter's ChurchPhiladelphiaSt. Peter's Episcopal Church of GermantownPhiladelphiaSt. Stephen's Episcopal ChurchPhiladelphiaTindley Temple United Methodist ChurchPhiladelphiaUnited Methodist Episcopal ChurchPhiladelphiaWesley AME Zion ChurchPhiladelphiaDingman's Ferry Dutch Reformed ChurchPikeSt. Stalkewell Methodist Episcopal ChurchTiogaBlackwell Methodist Episcopal ChurchTiogaParkhurst Memorial Presbyterian ChurchUnionNew Berlin Presbyterian ChurchUnionNew Berlin Presbyterian ChurchWarrenBethel African American Episcopal Church of Monongahela CityWashingtonBrush Creek Salems ChurchWestmorelandMount St. Peter Roman Catholic ChurchWestmorelandMount St. Peter Roman Catholic ChurchWestmorelandSt. Gertrude Roman Catholic ChurchYorkRev. Anderson B. Quay HouseYork	Advocate	
St. Clement's Protestant Episcopal ChurchPhiladelphiaSt. George's Methodist ChurchPhiladelphiaSt. John's ChurchPhiladelphiaSt. John's ChurchPhiladelphiaSt. Mark's Episcopal ChurchPhiladelphiaSt. Peter's ChurchPhiladelphiaSt. Peter's Episcopal Church of GermantownPhiladelphiaSt. Peter's Episcopal Church of GermantownPhiladelphiaSt. Stephen's Episcopal ChurchPhiladelphiaTindley Temple United Methodist ChurchPhiladelphiaUnited Methodist Episcopal ChurchPhiladelphiaDingman's Ferry Dutch Reformed ChurchPikeSt. Paul's Union Church and CemeterySchuylkillBlackwell Methodist Episcopal ChurchTiogaParkhurst Memorial Presbyterian ChurchUnionNew Berlin Presbyterian ChurchUnionAllegheny Baptist ChurchWarrenBethel African American Episcopal Church of Monongahela CityWashingtonBrush Creek Salems ChurchWestmorelandMount St. Peter Roman Catholic ChurchWestmorelandGuinston United Presbyterian ChurchWestmorelandSt. Gertrude Roman Catholic ChurchYorkRev. Anderson B. Quay HouseYork	St. Anthony de Padua Parish School	Philadelphia
St. George's Methodist ChurchPhiladelphiaSt. John's ChurchPhiladelphiaSt. John's ChurchPhiladelphiaSt. Mark's Episcopal ChurchPhiladelphiaSt. Peter's ChurchPhiladelphiaSt. Peter's Episcopal Church of GermantownPhiladelphiaSt. Stephen's Episcopal ChurchPhiladelphiaTindley Temple United Methodist ChurchPhiladelphiaUnited Methodist Episcopal ChurchPhiladelphiaWesley AME Zion ChurchPhiladelphiaDingman's Ferry Dutch Reformed ChurchPikeSt. Paul's Union Church and CemeterySchuylkillBlackwell Methodist Episcopal ChurchTiogaParkhurst Memorial Presbyterian ChurchUnionNew Berlin Presbyterian ChurchUnionAllegheny Baptist ChurchVenangoIrvine United Presbyterian ChurchWarrenBethel African American Episcopal Church of Monongahela CityWashingtonBrush Creek Salems ChurchWestmorelandMount St. Peter Roman Catholic ChurchWestmorelandMount St. Peter Roman Catholic ChurchYorkRev. Anderson B. Quay HouseYorkWarrington MeetinghouseYork	St. Augustine's Catholic Church	Philadelphia
St. John's ChurchPhiladelphiaSt. Mark's Episcopal ChurchPhiladelphiaSt. Mark's Episcopal ChurchPhiladelphiaSt. Peter's ChurchPhiladelphiaSt. Peter's Episcopal Church of GermantownPhiladelphiaSt. Stephen's Episcopal ChurchPhiladelphiaTindley Temple United Methodist ChurchPhiladelphiaUnited Methodist Episcopal ChurchPhiladelphiaWesley AME Zion ChurchPhiladelphiaDingman's Ferry Dutch Reformed ChurchPikeSt. Paul's Union Church and CemeterySchuylkillBlackwell Methodist Episcopal ChurchTiogaParkhurst Memorial Presbyterian ChurchUnionNew Berlin Presbyterian ChurchUnionAllegheny Baptist ChurchVenangoIrvine United Presbyterian ChurchWarrenBethel African American Episcopal Church of Monongahela CityWashingtonBrush Creek Salems ChurchWestmorelandMount St. Peter Roman Catholic ChurchWestmorelandSt. Gertrude Roman Catholic ChurchYorkRev. Anderson B. Quay HouseYorkWarrington MeetinghouseYork	St. Clement's Protestant Episcopal Church	Philadelphia
St. Mark's Episcopal ChurchPhiladelphiaSt. Peter's ChurchPhiladelphiaSt. Peter's Episcopal Church of GermantownPhiladelphiaSt. Stephen's Episcopal ChurchPhiladelphiaTindley Temple United Methodist ChurchPhiladelphiaUnited Methodist Episcopal ChurchPhiladelphiaWesley AME Zion ChurchPhiladelphiaDingman's Ferry Dutch Reformed ChurchPikeSt. Paul's Union Church and CemeterySchuylkillBlackwell Methodist Episcopal ChurchTiogaParkhurst Memorial Presbyterian ChurchUnionNew Berlin Presbyterian ChurchUnionNew Berlin Presbyterian ChurchVenangoIrvine United Presbyterian ChurchWarrenBethel African American Episcopal Church of Monongahela CityWashingtonBrush Creek Salems ChurchWestmorelandMount St. Peter Roman Catholic ChurchWestmorelandGuinston United Presbyterian ChurchYorkRev. Anderson B. Quay HouseYorkWarrington MeetinghouseYork	0	1
St. Peter's ChurchPhiladelphiaSt. Peter's Episcopal Church of GermantownPhiladelphiaSt. Stephen's Episcopal ChurchPhiladelphiaTindley Temple United Methodist ChurchPhiladelphiaUnited Methodist Episcopal ChurchPhiladelphiaWesley AME Zion ChurchPhiladelphiaDingman's Ferry Dutch Reformed ChurchPikeSt. Paul's Union Church and CemeterySchuylkillBlackwell Methodist Episcopal ChurchTiogaParkhurst Memorial Presbyterian ChurchTiogaBuffalo Presbyterian ChurchUnionNew Berlin Presbyterian ChurchVenangoIrvine United Presbyterian ChurchWarrenBethel African American Episcopal Church of Monongahela CityWashingtonBrush Creek Salems ChurchWestmorelandMount St. Peter Roman Catholic ChurchWestmorelandGuinston United Presbyterian ChurchYorkRev. Anderson B. Quay HouseYorkWarrington MeetinghouseYork	St. John's Church	Philadelphia
St. Peter's Episcopal Church of GermantownPhiladelphiaSt. Stephen's Episcopal ChurchPhiladelphiaTindley Temple United Methodist ChurchPhiladelphiaUnited Methodist Episcopal ChurchPhiladelphiaWesley AME Zion ChurchPhiladelphiaDingman's Ferry Dutch Reformed ChurchPikeSt. Paul's Union Church and CemeterySchuylkillBlackwell Methodist Episcopal ChurchTiogaParkhurst Memorial Presbyterian ChurchTiogaBuffalo Presbyterian ChurchUnionNew Berlin Presbyterian ChurchUnionAllegheny Baptist ChurchVenangoIrvine United Presbyterian ChurchWarrenBethel African American Episcopal Church of Monongahela CityWashingtonBrush Creek Salems ChurchWestmorelandMount St. Peter Roman Catholic ChurchWestmorelandSt. Gertrude Roman Catholic ChurchYorkRev. Anderson B. Quay HouseYorkWarrington MeetinghouseYork	St. Mark's Episcopal Church	Philadelphia
St. Stephen's Episcopal ChurchPhiladelphiaTindley Temple United Methodist ChurchPhiladelphiaUnited Methodist Episcopal ChurchPhiladelphiaWesley AME Zion ChurchPhiladelphiaDingman's Ferry Dutch Reformed ChurchPikeSt. Paul's Union Church and CemeterySchuylkillBlackwell Methodist Episcopal ChurchTiogaParkhurst Memorial Presbyterian ChurchTiogaBuffalo Presbyterian ChurchUnionNew Berlin Presbyterian ChurchUnionAllegheny Baptist ChurchVenangoIrvine United Presbyterian ChurchWarrenBethel African American Episcopal Church of Monongahela CityWashingtonBrush Creek Salems ChurchWestmorelandMount St. Peter Roman Catholic ChurchWestmorelandSt. Gertrude Roman Catholic ChurchYorkRev. Anderson B. Quay HouseYorkWarrington MeetinghouseYork	St. Peter's Church	Philadelphia
Tindley Temple United Methodist ChurchPhiladelphiaUnited Methodist Episcopal ChurchPhiladelphiaWesley AME Zion ChurchPhiladelphiaDingman's Ferry Dutch Reformed ChurchPikeSt. Paul's Union Church and CemeterySchuylkillBlackwell Methodist Episcopal ChurchTiogaParkhurst Memorial Presbyterian ChurchTiogaBuffalo Presbyterian ChurchUnionNew Berlin Presbyterian ChurchUnionAllegheny Baptist ChurchVenangoIrvine United Presbyterian Church of Monongahela CityWashingtonBethel African American Episcopal Church of Monongahela CityWestmorelandMount St. Peter Roman Catholic ChurchWestmorelandSt. Gertrude Roman Catholic ChurchYorkRev. Anderson B. Quay HouseYorkWarrington MeetinghouseYork	St. Peter's Episcopal Church of Germantown	Philadelphia
United Methodist Episcopal ChurchPhiladelphiaWesley AME Zion ChurchPhiladelphiaDingman's Ferry Dutch Reformed ChurchPikeSt. Paul's Union Church and CemeterySchuylkillBlackwell Methodist Episcopal ChurchTiogaParkhurst Memorial Presbyterian ChurchTiogaBuffalo Presbyterian ChurchUnionNew Berlin Presbyterian ChurchUnionAllegheny Baptist ChurchVenangoIrvine United Presbyterian ChurchWarrenBethel African American Episcopal Church of Monongahela CityWashingtonBrush Creek Salems ChurchWestmorelandMount St. Peter Roman Catholic ChurchWestmorelandSt. Gertrude Roman Catholic ChurchYorkRev. Anderson B. Quay HouseYorkWarrington MeetinghouseYork	St. Stephen's Episcopal Church	Philadelphia
Wesley AME Zion ChurchPhiladelphiaDingman's Ferry Dutch Reformed ChurchPikeSt. Paul's Union Church and CemeterySchuylkillBlackwell Methodist Episcopal ChurchTiogaParkhurst Memorial Presbyterian ChurchTiogaBuffalo Presbyterian ChurchUnionNew Berlin Presbyterian ChurchUnionNew Berlin Presbyterian ChurchVenangoIrvine United Presbyterian ChurchWarrenBethel African American Episcopal Church of Monongahela CityWashingtonBrush Creek Salems ChurchWestmorelandMount St. Peter Roman Catholic ChurchWestmorelandSt. Gertrude Roman Catholic ChurchYorkRev. Anderson B. Quay HouseYorkWarrington MeetinghouseYork	Tindley Temple United Methodist Church	Philadelphia
Dingman's Ferry Dutch Reformed ChurchPikeSt. Paul's Union Church and CemeterySchuylkillBlackwell Methodist Episcopal ChurchTiogaParkhurst Memorial Presbyterian ChurchTiogaBuffalo Presbyterian ChurchUnionNew Berlin Presbyterian ChurchUnionAllegheny Baptist ChurchVenangoIrvine United Presbyterian ChurchWarrenBethel African American Episcopal Church of Monongahela CityWashingtonBrush Creek Salems ChurchWestmorelandMount St. Peter Roman Catholic ChurchWestmorelandSt. Gertrude Roman Catholic ChurchYorkRev. Anderson B. Quay HouseYorkWarrington MeetinghouseYork	United Methodist Episcopal Church	Philadelphia
St. Paul's Union Church and CemeterySchuylkillBlackwell Methodist Episcopal ChurchTiogaParkhurst Memorial Presbyterian ChurchTiogaBuffalo Presbyterian ChurchUnionNew Berlin Presbyterian ChurchUnionAllegheny Baptist ChurchVenangoIrvine United Presbyterian ChurchWarrenBethel African American Episcopal Church of Monongahela CityWashingtonBrush Creek Salems ChurchWestmorelandMount St. Peter Roman Catholic ChurchWestmorelandSt. Gertrude Roman Catholic ChurchYorkRev. Anderson B. Quay HouseYorkWarrington MeetinghouseYork	Wesley AME Zion Church	Philadelphia
Blackwell Methodist Episcopal ChurchTiogaParkhurst Memorial Presbyterian ChurchTiogaBuffalo Presbyterian ChurchUnionNew Berlin Presbyterian ChurchUnionAllegheny Baptist ChurchVenangoIrvine United Presbyterian ChurchWarrenBethel African American Episcopal Church of Monongahela CityWashingtonBrush Creek Salems ChurchWestmorelandMount St. Peter Roman Catholic ChurchWestmorelandSt. Gertrude Roman Catholic ChurchYorkRev. Anderson B. Quay HouseYorkWarrington MeetinghouseYork	Dingman's Ferry Dutch Reformed Church	Pike
Parkhurst Memorial Presbyterian ChurchTiogaBuffalo Presbyterian ChurchUnionNew Berlin Presbyterian ChurchUnionAllegheny Baptist ChurchVenangoIrvine United Presbyterian ChurchWarrenBethel African American Episcopal Church of Monongahela CityWashingtonBrush Creek Salems ChurchWestmorelandMount St. Peter Roman Catholic ChurchWestmorelandSt. Gertrude Roman Catholic ChurchYorkRev. Anderson B. Quay HouseYorkWarrington MeetinghouseYork	St. Paul's Union Church and Cemetery	Schuylkill
Buffalo Presbyterian ChurchUnionNew Berlin Presbyterian ChurchUnionAllegheny Baptist ChurchVenangoIrvine United Presbyterian ChurchWarrenBethel African American Episcopal Church of Monongahela CityWashingtonBrush Creek Salems ChurchWestmorelandMount St. Peter Roman Catholic ChurchWestmorelandSt. Gertrude Roman Catholic ChurchWestmorelandGuinston United Presbyterian ChurchYorkRev. Anderson B. Quay HouseYorkWarrington MeetinghouseYork	Blackwell Methodist Episcopal Church	Tioga
New Berlin Presbyterian ChurchUnionAllegheny Baptist ChurchVenangoIrvine United Presbyterian ChurchWarrenBethel African American Episcopal Church of Monongahela CityWashingtonBrush Creek Salems ChurchWestmorelandMount St. Peter Roman Catholic ChurchWestmorelandSt. Gertrude Roman Catholic ChurchWestmorelandGuinston United Presbyterian ChurchYorkRev. Anderson B. Quay HouseYorkWarrington MeetinghouseYork	Parkhurst Memorial Presbyterian Church	Tioga
Allegheny Baptist ChurchVenangoIrvine United Presbyterian ChurchWarrenBethel African American Episcopal Church of Monongahela CityWashingtonBrush Creek Salems ChurchWestmorelandMount St. Peter Roman Catholic ChurchWestmorelandSt. Gertrude Roman Catholic ChurchWestmorelandGuinston United Presbyterian ChurchYorkRev. Anderson B. Quay HouseYorkWarrington MeetinghouseYork	Buffalo Presbyterian Church	Union
Irvine United Presbyterian ChurchWarrenBethel African American Episcopal Church of Monongahela CityWashingtonBrush Creek Salems ChurchWestmorelandMount St. Peter Roman Catholic ChurchWestmorelandSt. Gertrude Roman Catholic ChurchWestmorelandGuinston United Presbyterian ChurchYorkRev. Anderson B. Quay HouseYorkWarrington MeetinghouseYork	New Berlin Presbyterian Church	Union
Bethel African American Episcopal Church of Monongahela CityWashingtonBrush Creek Salems ChurchWestmorelandMount St. Peter Roman Catholic ChurchWestmorelandSt. Gertrude Roman Catholic ChurchWestmorelandGuinston United Presbyterian ChurchYorkRev. Anderson B. Quay HouseYorkWarrington MeetinghouseYork	Allegheny Baptist Church	6
Brush Creek Salems ChurchWestmorelandMount St. Peter Roman Catholic ChurchWestmorelandSt. Gertrude Roman Catholic ChurchWestmorelandGuinston United Presbyterian ChurchYorkRev. Anderson B. Quay HouseYorkWarrington MeetinghouseYork	Irvine United Presbyterian Church	
Mount St. Peter Roman Catholic ChurchWestmorelandSt. Gertrude Roman Catholic ChurchWestmorelandGuinston United Presbyterian ChurchYorkRev. Anderson B. Quay HouseYorkWarrington MeetinghouseYork	Bethel African American Episcopal Church of Monongahela City	Washington
St. Gertrude Roman Catholic ChurchWestmorelandGuinston United Presbyterian ChurchYorkRev. Anderson B. Quay HouseYorkWarrington MeetinghouseYork	Brush Creek Salems Church	Westmoreland
Guinston United Presbyterian ChurchYorkRev. Anderson B. Quay HouseYorkWarrington MeetinghouseYork	Mount St. Peter Roman Catholic Church	Westmoreland
Rev. Anderson B. Quay HouseYorkWarrington MeetinghouseYork	St. Gertrude Roman Catholic Church	Westmoreland
Warrington Meetinghouse York	Guinston United Presbyterian Church	York
		York
York Meetinghouse York	Warrington Meetinghouse	York
	York Meetinghouse	York